UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM 8-K

CURRENT REPORT Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Date of Report (date of earliest event reported): August 21, 2017

H&R BLOCK, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in charter)

Missouri (State of Incorporation) 1-06089

44-0607856 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

(Commission File Number) One H&R Block Way, Kansas City, MO 64105 (Address of Principal Executive Offices) (Zip Code)

(816) 854-3000

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Not Applicable

(Former name or former address, if changed since last report)

Check the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filing is intended to simultaneously satisfy the filing obligation of the registrant under any of the following provisions (see General Instruction A.2. below):

[] Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.425)

[] Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12)

[] Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2(b))

[] Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.13e-4(c))

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an emerging growth company as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act of 1933 (§230.405 of this chapter) or Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (§240.12b-2 of this chapter).

Emerging growth company []

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. []

Item 5.02. Departure of Directors or Certain Officers; Election of Directors; Appointment of Certain Officers; Compensatory Arrangements of Certain Officers.

On August 21, 2017 (the "Employment Date"), H&R Block, Inc. (the "Company") appointed Jeffrey J. Jones II, age 49, as President and Chief Executive Officer-Designate of the Company, and effective as of October 9, 2017 (the "CEO Date"), as President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company. In addition, on or prior to the CEO Date, the Company's Board of Directors (the "Board") will elect Mr. Jones to the Board and, thereafter during the term of his employment, will nominate him for re-election as a member of the Board unless prohibited from doing so by legal or regulatory requirements.

In connection with Mr. Jones's appointment, Thomas A. Gerke, currently serving as the Company's President and Chief Executive Officer (in an interim capacity), will return to his role as the Company's General Counsel and Chief Administrative Officer effective as of the CEO Date.

Mr. Jones most recently served as President, Ride Sharing at Uber Technologies Inc. from September 2016 until March 2017. Prior to that, he was Executive Vice President and Chief Marketing Officer at Target Corporation from April 2012 to September 2016. Prior to his time at Target Corporation, Mr. Jones was Partner and President of McKinney Ventures LLC, an advertising agency, from March 2006 to March 2012.

In connection with his appointment, on the Employment Date, Mr. Jones entered into an Employment Agreement with the Company and HRB Professional Resources LLC, an indirect subsidiary of the Company (the "Employment Agreement"). The principal terms of the Employment Agreement are as follows:

- Five year term commencing on the Employment Date.
- Base salary of \$995,000.
- Cash sign-on bonus of \$950,000, repayable if Mr. Jones voluntarily terminates employment prior to February 21, 2018 without Good Reason (as defined in the Employment Agreement).
- Mr. Jones will be eligible for an annual cash bonus in respect of each fiscal year during the term upon the achievement of performance goals adopted by the compensation committee of the Board (the "Compensation Committee"), with a target award equal to 125% of base salary and a maximum award equal to 200% of the target award. Mr. Jones's target annual cash bonus for fiscal year 2018 is prorated based on the number of days he is employed during the fiscal year, payable on substantially similar terms as those applicable to the Company's other senior executives under the Company's fiscal year 2018 short term incentive plan as described in the Company's proxy statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on August 2, 2017 (the "2017 Proxy Statement").
- Initial equity awards under the 2013 Plan (the "Initial Awards"), which were granted to Mr. Jones on the Employment Date, as follows:
 - 273,905 stock options to purchase shares of the Company's common stock (the "Initial Option"), with a grant date value under the Black-Scholes valuation method of \$1.375 million, at an option price per share of \$29.73, the closing price of the Company's common stock on the Employment Date; and
 - 138,749 restricted share units (the "Initial RSUs"), having a grant date value of \$4.125 million.

The Initial Awards will vest in three equal annual installments beginning on the first anniversary of the Employment Date and will vest in full if Mr. Jones is terminated without Cause, resigns for Good Reason, upon Mr. Jones's death or due to his disability. Delivery of any vested shares under the Initial RSUS will be deferred until after the termination of Mr. Jones's employment.

• Mr. Jones will be eligible to participate in the Company's equity incentive plan for each fiscal year during the term as determined by the Compensation Committee. In respect of fiscal year 2018, on the Employment Date, Mr. Jones was granted equity awards under the Company's 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan (the "2013 Plan") with an aggregate grant date fair value of \$3.812 million, on substantially similar terms as the fiscal year 2018 awards made to the Company's other senior executives as described in the 2017 Proxy Statement (the "2018

LTI Award"). Consistent with the equity awards granted to the other Company senior executives in respect of fiscal year 2018, Mr. Jones' 2018 LTI Award consist of 50% performance share units, 30% market share units and 20% restricted share units.

- If Mr. Jones resigns for Good Reason or is involuntarily terminated without Cause (as defined in the Employment Agreement), subject to his timely execution and non-revocation of a release, Mr. Jones will be eligible to receive severance benefits consisting of:
 - any annual bonus earned but unpaid with respect to a fiscal year ending prior to the termination date (the "Prior Year Bonus");
 - a lump-sum cash payment equal to the sum of his base salary plus target annual bonus (the "Base Severance");
 - reimbursement for up to 18 months of his COBRA premium payments (the "COBRA Benefit"); and
 - any annual bonus related to the fiscal year in which the termination occurs, prorated for the number of days of Mr. Jones's employment during such fiscal year.
- If Mr. Jones resigns for Good Reason or is involuntarily terminated without Cause during the 120 day period preceding or the 24 month period following a change in control of the Company, in lieu of the severance benefits described above, subject to his timely execution and non-revocation of a release, Mr. Jones will be eligible to receive the Prior Year Bonus, the Base Severance, the COBRA Benefit and the following additional severance benefits:
 - a lump-sum cash payment equal to the sum of his base salary;
 - a lump-sum cash payment equal to 6 months of his COBRA premium payments; and
 - any annual bonus related to the fiscal year in which the termination occurs, prorated for the number of days of his employment during such fiscal year, based on achievement of 100% of the target opportunity.

In connection with a change in control, Mr. Jones's severance may be reduced to the amount that will provide him the "best-net aftertax" position under Section 4999 and 280G of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

• The Employment Agreement imposes restrictive covenants on Mr. Jones on the terms and conditions set forth in the Employment Agreement which include: non-hire, non-solicitation, non-competition, and non-disparagement during the term and for two years following his last day of employment; and non-disclosure of proprietary information during the term and thereafter in perpetuity.

The foregoing summaries of the Employment Agreement and the 2018 LTI Award are qualified in their entirety by reference to the full text of the Employment Agreement and the applicable forms of award agreements, copies of which are filed as Exhibits 10.1, 10.2, 10.3, and 10.4 hereto, respectively, and are incorporated herein by reference. In addition, the foregoing summaries of the Initial Options and the Initial RSUs are qualified in their entirety by reference to the full text of the applicable forms of award agreements, copies of which are filed as Exhibit A and Exhibit B, respectively, to the Employment Agreement filed as Exhibit 10.1 to this Current Report on Form 8-K, and are incorporated herein by reference.

There is no arrangement or understanding with any person pursuant to which Mr. Jones is being appointed by the Company. There are no family relationships between Mr. Jones and any director or executive officer of the Company, and he is not a party to any transaction requiring disclosure under Item 404(a) of Regulation S-K.

Item 8.01 Other Events.

A copy of the Company's press release regarding Mr. Jones's appointment by the Company is furnished as Exhibit 99.1 to this Current Report on Form 8-K.

Item 9.01. Financial Statements and Exhibits.

(d) Exhibits

<u>Exhibit Number</u>	Description
10.1	Employment Agreement dated August 21, 2017, between H&R Block, Inc., HRB Professional Resources LLC, and Jeffrey J. Jones II, including the 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan Award Agreement for Non-Qualified Stock Options for the Initial Option attached as Exhibit A, and the 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan Award Agreement for Restricted Share Units for the Initial RSU Agreement attached as Exhibit B
10.2	Form of 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan Award Agreement for Market Stock Units between H&R Block, Inc. and Jeffrey J. Jones II, dated as of August 21, 2017
10.3	Form of 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan Award Agreement for Performance Share Units, between H&R Block, Inc. and Jeffrey J. Jones II, dated as of August 21, 2017
10.4	Form of 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan Award Agreement for Restricted Share Units, between H&R Block, Inc. and Jeffrey J. Jones II, dated as of August 21, 2017
99.1	Press Release Issued August 22, 2017

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

H&R BLOCK, INC.

Date: August 22, 2017

By: <u>/s/ Scott W. Andreasen</u> Scott W. Andreasen Vice President and Secretary

EXHIBIT INDEX

<u>Exhibit Number</u>	Description
10.1	Employment Agreement dated August 21, 2017, between H&R Block, Inc., HRB Professional Resources LLC, and Jeffrey J. Jones II, including the 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan Award Agreement for Non-Qualified Stock Options for the Initial Option attached as Exhibit A, and the 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan Award Agreement for Restricted Share Units for the Initial RSU Agreement attached as Exhibit B
10.2	Form of 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan Award Agreement for Market Stock Units between H&R Block, Inc. and Jeffrey J. Jones II, dated as of August 21, 2017
10.3	Form of 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan Award Agreement for Performance Share Units, between H&R Block, Inc. and Jeffrey J. Jones II, dated as of August 21, 2017
10.4	Form of 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan Award Agreement for Restricted Share Units, between H&R Block, Inc. and Jeffrey J. Jones II, dated as of August 21, 2017
99.1	Press Release Issued August 22, 2017

Exhibit 10.1

EXECUTION COPY

August 21, 2017

Mr. Jeffrey J. Jones II c/o H&R Block, Inc. One H&R Block Way Kansas City, Missouri 64105

Re: Employment Agreement

Dear Jeff:

This is your **EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT** (this "<u>Agreement</u>") with **HRB Professional Resources LLC**, a Delaware limited liability company (the "<u>Company</u>"), and **H&R Block, Inc.**, a Missouri corporation and the indirect parent corporation of the Company ("<u>Block</u>"). It sets forth the terms of your employment with the Company and its Affiliates (as defined below) from time to time.

1. Your Position, Performance and Other Activities

(a) *Agreement as to Employment; Titles*. Effective as of August 21, 2017 (the "<u>Employment Date</u>"), you shall commence employment with the Company in the capacity of President and Chief Executive Officer-Designate of the Company and Block but with no decision-making authority, and effective as of October 9, 2017 (the "<u>CEO Date</u>"), you shall commence serving in the capacity of President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company and Block, and you hereby accept such employment, subject to the terms of this Agreement.

(b) Duties. During the portion of the Term, as defined below, on and after the CEO Date, you will have the duties, authorities and responsibilities commensurate with the duties, authorities and responsibilities of chief executive officers in publicly-traded United States-based companies of similar size, and such other duties, authorities and responsibilities as Block's Board of Directors (the "Board") designates from time to time that are not inconsistent with your positions. During the portion of the Term prior to the CEO Date, you shall only have such limited duties, authorities and responsibilities as shall be reasonably determined by the Board, including, as reasonably requested, cooperating with, and providing advice and assistance to, the Company's interim President and Chief Executive Officer. You will report solely to the Board.

(c) *Location of Employment*. Your location of employment will be the principal executive office of the Company in Kansas City, Missouri, and you have agreed to relocate your family and your primary residence to the greater Kansas City area as soon as reasonably practicable, and in any event, no later than one year following the CEO Date, during which such time, all parties agree that, at your expense, you will be commuting from your personal residence

to Kansas City, except as provided in the Company's Executive Homeowner Relocation Policy & Benefits.

(d) Performance and Other Activities. So long as you are employed under this Agreement, you agree to devote substantially all of your business time and attention (excepting vacation time, holidays, sick days and periods of disability) to the good faith performance of your duties hereunder; provided that, the foregoing shall not prevent you from (i) with prior Board approval, which will not be unreasonably withheld or delayed, serving on the boards of directors of non-profit organizations, (ii) with prior Board approval, and consistent with the H&R Block, Inc. Corporate Governance Guidelines (the current copy of which has been provided to you) which will not be unreasonably withheld or delayed, serving on the board of directors of, or consulting for, for-profit entities, (iii) participating in charitable, civic, educational, professional, community or industry affairs, including, without limitation, delivering lectures, presentations, and reports and fulfilling speaking engagements, and (iv) managing your and vour family's personal investments (whether or not passive in nature), so long as such activities described in clauses (i), (ii), (iii) and (iv) do not materially interfere or conflict with the performance of your duties and responsibilities hereunder and do not materially violate the other provisions of either this Agreement or the H&R Block, Inc. Code of Business Ethics & Conduct. You will use reasonable efforts to comply in all material respects with all reasonable policies of the Company as are from time to time in effect and applicable to your position. You understand that the business of Block, the Company, and/or any other direct or indirect subsidiary of the Company or Block (each such other subsidiary an "Affiliate") may be subject to governmental regulation, some of which may require you to submit to background investigation as a condition of Block, the Company, and/or Affiliates' participation in certain activities subject to such regulation.

(e) *Board Membership*. On or prior to the CEO Date, the Board shall elect you to the Board, and thereafter during the Term, the Board will nominate you for re-election as a member of the Board at the expiration of your then current term; <u>provided</u> that, the foregoing shall not be required to the extent prohibited by legal or regulatory requirements.

2. Term of Your Employment

Your employment under this Agreement will begin on the Employment Date and end upon the fifth anniversary thereof or an earlier date of termination of this Agreement pursuant to the terms hereof (the "<u>Term</u>").

3. Your Compensation

(a) *Base Salary*. The Company will pay to you a gross salary during the Term of \$995,000 per annum (as increased from time to time, the "<u>Base Salary</u>"), payable semimonthly or at such other pay period under the Company's normal payroll policies for its other executive-level employees. The Base Salary shall be reviewed annually for increases by the Compensation Committee of the Board (the "<u>Compensation Committee</u>") and may be adjusted upward, but not downward, without your consent.

(b) *Cash Signing Bonus*. The Company will pay to you a cash signing bonus of \$950,000 on the first practicable payroll date on or after the Employment Date. This amount will be repaid by you in the event you voluntarily terminate your employment hereunder prior to February 21, 2018 without Good Reason.

Annual Bonus. You will be eligible for an annual cash bonus under the H&R Block Executive Performance Plan, (c) as the same may be amended or replaced from time to time (the "Executive Performance Plan"), in respect of each fiscal year during the Term, upon the achievement of performance goals as adopted by the Compensation Committee and, commencing with the fiscal year ending April 30, 2019, in consultation with you. In respect of each fiscal year, your target bonus will be equal to 125% of Base Salary with a maximum bonus equal to 200% of the target bonus, and a threshold level established by the Compensation Committee. In no event will the maximum bonus exceed the maximum annual amount currently permitted by the Executive Performance Plan (or any equal or higher maximum amount in any future amendment or replacement). Your annual bonus will be payable when bonuses are paid to other senior executive officers of the Company. Notwithstanding the foregoing, your target annual bonus for the Company's fiscal year ending April 30, 2018 (the "Fiscal Year 2018") will be \$862,106 (which the parties agree represents a pro-rated portion of your full fiscal year target bonus based on the number of days (253) between the Employment Date and April, 30, 2018 (i.e., the last day of Fiscal Year 2018)). The actual amount of your annual bonus for Fiscal Year 2018 will be determined based upon achievement of the performance goals for Fiscal Year 2018 adopted by the Compensation Committee on June 19, 2017, with such adjustments thereto as the Compensation Committee determines are necessary solely to allow for your fiscal year annual bonus to constitute performance-based compensation within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code").

(d) Initial Option Grant. Under the H&R Block 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan, as the same may be amended from time to time (the "<u>2013 Plan</u>"), you will be granted, as of 5:30 p.m. Central Time, on the Employment Date a non-qualified stock option (the "<u>Initial Stock Option</u>") to purchase shares of Block's common stock, without par value ("<u>Shares</u>") having a grant date fair value using the Black-Scholes valuation method of \$1,375,000 at an option price per Share equal to its closing price on the New York Stock Exchange on the Employment Date, such Initial Stock Option to expire on the earlier of (i) the fifth anniversary of the termination of your employment with the Company or (ii) the tenth anniversary of the Employment Date. The Initial Stock Option will be granted pursuant to an award agreement in the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u> (the "<u>Initial Option Agreement</u>") and shall vest and become exercisable in three equal installments on each of August 21, 2018, August 21, 2019 and August 21, 2020, respectively, subject to the terms and conditions of the Initial Option Agreement and the accelerated vesting conditions in Section 4.

(e) *Initial Restricted Share Unit Grant*. Under the 2013 Plan, you will be granted, as of 5:30 p.m. Central Time on the Employment Date, a number of restricted share units (the "<u>Initial RSU Grant</u>") under the 2013 Plan of Shares having a grant date fair value of \$4,125,000. The Initial RSU Grant will be granted pursuant to an award agreement in the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit B</u> (the "<u>Initial RSU Agreement</u>") and shall vest in three equal installments, on

each of August 21, 2018, August 21, 2019 and August 21, 2020, respectively, subject to the terms and conditions of the Initial RSU Agreement and the accelerated vesting conditions in Section 4.

(f) *Long-term Incentives.* You will eligible to participate in the Company's equity incentive plan for each fiscal year during the Term as determined by the Compensation Committee and, commencing with the fiscal year ending April 30, 2019, in consultation with you. In respect of Fiscal Year 2018, you will receive equity grants on the Employment Date having an aggregate grant-date fair value of \$3,812,000 (which the parties agree represents a total grant date fair value of \$5,500,000, pro-rated based on the number of days (253) between the Employment Date and April, 30, 2018 (i.e., the last day of Fiscal Year 2018)), with the same terms, conditions and forms of equity award agreements approved on June 19, 2017, to other Company senior executives for Fiscal Year 2018, as determined by the Compensation Committee, but with such adjustments thereto as the Compensation within the meaning of Code Section 162(m), if applicable. Consistent with the long-term incentive equity awards granted to the other Company senior executives in respect of Fiscal Year 2018, your Fiscal Year 2018 long-term incentive award will consist of performance share units, market share units and restricted share units as follows: 50% in performance share units, 30% in market share units.

(g) *Relocation Benefits*. You will be entitled to reimbursement for expenses incurred in relation to the relocation of your family to the greater Kansas City area as provided by the Company's Executive Homeowner Relocation Policy & Benefits (a copy of which has been provided to you).

(h) *Business Expenses*. The Company will promptly pay directly, or reimburse you for, all business expenses, to the extent such expenses are paid or incurred by you during the Term in the good faith performance of your duties or otherwise in the interests of the Company and/or Block in accordance with the Company's policy in effect from time to time.

(i) *Other Benefits.* During the Term, the Company will make available to you such health, life and disability benefits, insurance, sick leave, pension, deferred compensation, and other like benefits as are provided from time to time to the senior executives of the Company or Affiliates. Coverage and eligibility for any such benefits are subject to the terms of the applicable plans as they may be amended from time to time pursuant to their respective terms. Without limiting Section 3(f) above, you will also be eligible for additional long-term incentive awards, as determined by the Compensation Committee.

(j) *Vacation; Sick Leave*. During the Term, you shall be entitled to vacation and sick leave in accordance with the policies and practices with respect to senior executives of the Company; <u>provided</u> that, you shall be entitled to vacation days of not less than four weeks per year.

4. Termination of Employment

(a) *With or Without Cause*. The Company may, at any time, in its sole discretion, terminate your employment upon written notice with or without Cause. For purposes of this Agreement, the term "<u>Cause</u>" means:

1. your commission of an act that is materially and demonstrably detrimental to Block, the Company or any Affiliate, which act constitutes gross negligence or willful misconduct by you in the performance of your material duties to Block, the Company or any Affiliate; or

2. your commission of any material act of dishonesty or breach of trust resulting in or intending to result in your material personal gain or your material enrichment at the expense of Block, the Company or any Affiliate, but, in each case, excluding good faith disputes regarding your expense account or expense reimbursement; or

3. your material violation of Section 5 or Section 6 of this Agreement which violation, if curable, is not cured by you within 30 days of the Company providing you with written notice of such material violation; or

4. the inability of Block, the Company and/or an Affiliate to participate, in whole or in part, in any current activity subject to governmental regulation and material to the business of Block, the Company and their Affiliates solely as the result of any willful action or inaction by you, as defined below, which action or inaction, if curable, is not cured by you within 30 days of the Company providing you with written notice of such action or inaction.

For purposes of this Section 4(a), no act, or failure to act, by you will be considered "willful" unless it is done, or omitted to be done, by you in bad faith or without reasonable belief that the action or omission was in the best interests of Block. Any act, or failure to act, based upon (A) authority given pursuant to a resolution duly adopted by the Board or (B) the advice of counsel for Block shall be conclusively presumed to be done, or omitted to be done, by you in good faith and in the best interests of the Company. The termination of your employment shall not be deemed to be for Cause unless and until there shall have been delivered to you a copy of a resolution duly adopted by the affirmative vote of not less than the majority of the entire membership of the Board at a meeting of the Board called and held for such purpose (after reasonable notice is provided to you and you are given an opportunity to be heard, together with your counsel, before the Board), finding that, in the good faith opinion of the Board, you are guilty of the conduct described in Section 4(a), and specifying the particulars thereof in detail.

(b) With or Without Good Reason.

1. You may terminate your employment for Good Reason or without Good Reason, by providing not less than 30 days' prior written notice of such termination to the Company, and, if such notice is properly given, your employment hereunder will terminate as of the close of business on the 30th day after such notice is deemed to have been given or such later date as is specified in such notice.

2. Notwithstanding the foregoing, as a condition precedent to terminate your employment for Good Reason, you must give written notice of the circumstances constituting Good Reason to the Company within 90 days of the occurrence of the circumstances constituting Good Reason and the Company must fail to cure such Good Reason circumstances within 30 days of such notice, in which case your termination will be effective, once proper notice is given to the Company, as provided in Section 4(b)(1), if such notice is provided within 30 days after the Company's cure period ends.

(c) *Death or Disability*. If your employment is terminated because of your death, the termination will be effective immediately. If the Company determines in good faith that your Disability has occurred, it may give you a written notice of termination. If within 30 days of such notice of termination you do not return to full-time performance of your responsibilities, your employment will terminate. If you return to full-time performance in that 30 day period, the notice of termination will be cancelled for all purposes of this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if you die or become Disabled after you provide a valid notice of termination with Good Reason or the Company provides a notice of termination without Cause, your termination will be treated as a termination by the Company not for Cause, effective as of the date of termination of your employment due to death or Disability pursuant to this section.

(d) *Severance Not Related to a Change in Control.* Except as otherwise provided in Section 4(e) below:

1. Upon a termination of your employment prior to the end of the Term by the Company without Cause or by you for Good Reason, you will be entitled to receive:

(A) payment of your accrued and unpaid Base Salary through the date of termination, your accrued and unused vacation days as of the date of termination, and reimbursement of incurred and unreimbursed expenses under Section 3(h), within 30 days following the date of termination (collectively, the amounts in this subsection (A), the "<u>Accrued Obligations</u>");

(B) any annual bonus earned with respect to a fiscal year ending prior to the date of such termination but unpaid as of such date, payable at the same time in the year of termination as such payment would be made if you continued to be employed by the Company and you will be treated as meeting (i) any service based vesting conditions or (ii) personal or subjective bonus goals, if your employment is terminated for any reason (other than for Cause) between the end of the fiscal year or performance period and the payment of any bonus (the "<u>Prior Year Bonus</u>");

(C) a lump sum payment, on the 60th day after the date of termination, equal to the sum of (i) one times your Base Salary plus (ii) one times your target bonus opportunity provided in Section 3(c) (such lump sum payment, the "<u>Base Severance</u>");

(D) for 18 months after the date of your termination, the Company shall pay you each month an amount equal to the monthly premium (both the employer and employee portions) for COBRA continuation coverage under the Company's health, dental and

vision plans, which payment shall be paid in advance on the first payroll day of each month during such 18 month period, commencing with the month immediately following the date of termination; <u>provided</u>, however, that the first such payment shall be made on the 60th day after the date of termination, and will include payment of any amounts that were otherwise due prior (the "<u>COBRA Benefit</u>");

(E) any annual bonus related to the fiscal year in which the termination occurs calculated based on actual performance (including any personal goals) through the end of the applicable fiscal year and prorated for the number of days of your employment in the fiscal year in which the termination occurs, payable in a single lump sum at the same time as such payment would be made if you continued to be employed by the Company (the "<u>Pro-Rata Bonus</u>");

(F) any other amounts or benefits due to you in accordance with the Company's benefit, equity or fringe benefit plans, programs or policies or this Agreement, payable at such times and otherwise in accordance with the terms and conditions such arrangements (the "<u>Other Benefits</u>"); and

(G) full and immediate vesting of the Initial Stock Option and the Initial RSU Grant.

2. Upon a termination of your employment prior to the end of the Term by the Company for Cause or by you without Good Reason, you will only receive the Accrued Obligations and the Other Benefits; <u>provided</u>, however, that in the event of a termination by you without Good Reason, you shall also be entitled to the Prior Year Bonus.

3. Upon a termination of employment due to your death or Disability, you or your representatives shall be entitled to the Accrued Obligations, the Other Benefits, the Prior Year Bonus, the Pro-Rata Bonus, and full and immediate vesting of the Initial Stock Option and the Initial RSU Grant.

4. Upon a termination of employment that occurs as a result of the expiration of the Term, you shall be entitled to the Accrued Obligations, the Other Benefits, the Prior Year Bonus, and the Pro-Rata Bonus.

(e) *Severance Related to a Change in Control.* If within 24 months following a Change in Control or within 120 days prior to a 409A Change in Control (in lieu of the payments and benefits in Section 4(d)):

1. Your employment is terminated by the Company without Cause or by you for Good Reason, you will be entitled to receive:

(A) the Accrued Obligations, Prior Year Bonus, the Base Severance (reduced by any amount of the Base Severance paid pursuant to Section 4(d) prior to a 409A Change in Control, if applicable), the COBRA Benefit and the Other Benefits;

(B) an additional lump sum payment equal to the sum of (i) the sum of your Base Salary and (ii) an amount equal to six times the monthly premium (both the employer and employee portions) for COBRA continuation coverage under the Company's health, dental and vision plans, payable in a single lump sum on the later of (i) the 120th day after the date of termination or (ii) if the Change in Control is a 409A Change in Control, the date of the 409A Change in Control;

(C) any annual bonus related to the fiscal year in which the termination occurs calculated based on achievement of 100% of your target bonus opportunity provided in Section 3(c), prorated for the number of days of your employment in the fiscal year in which the termination occurs (the "<u>Pro-Rata CIC Bonus</u>"), payable in a single lump sum at the same time as such payment would be made if you continued to be employed by the Company; and

(D) full and immediate vesting of the Initial Stock Option and the Initial RSU Grant.

2. Upon a termination of your employment prior to the end of the Term by the Company for Cause or by you without Good Reason, you will only receive the Accrued Obligations and the Other Benefits; <u>provided</u>, however, that in the event of a termination by you without Good Reason, you shall also be entitled to the Prior Year Bonus.

3. If your employment terminates due to your death or Disability, you or your representatives shall be entitled to the Accrued Obligations, the Prior Year Bonus, the Pro-Rata CIC Bonus, and the full and immediate vesting of the Initial Stock Option and the Initial RSU Grant.

4. Upon a termination of employment in connection with the expiration of the Term, you shall be entitled to the Accrued Obligations, the Other Benefits, the Prior Year Bonus and the Pro-Rata CIC Bonus.

(f) Related Definitions.

1. "<u>Good Reason</u>" means any of the following events, without your express written consent, unless such events are corrected by the Company within 30 days after you give notice (as provided in Section 4(b)(2)):

(A) A material diminution in your Base Salary or target bonus opportunity provided in Sections 3(a)

and (c);

(B)

Relocation of your location of employment outside of the Kansas City, Missouri metropolitan

area;

(C) After the CEO Date, a material diminution in your responsibilities, duties, or authority as President and Chief Executive Officer of Block (other than during any period of mental or physical disability), or a requirement to report to anyone other than the Board

(but, if Block becomes a subsidiary of another entity, "Board" shall be deemed to refer to the board of directors (or other governing body) of the ultimate parent entity of Block); or

(D) Any other action or inaction that constitutes a material breach by the Company of this Agreement.

If you do not give timely notice, as provided in Section 4(b)(2), after an event constituting Good Reason has occurred, the event will no longer constitute Good Reason.

2. "<u>Change in Control</u>" shall have the meaning set forth in the 2013 Plan.

3. "<u>409A Change in Control</u>" shall mean a Change in Control that constitutes a "change in control" under Code Section 409A (regarding change in the ownership or effective control of a corporation or a change in the ownership of a substantial portion of the assets of a corporation).

4. "<u>Disability</u>" means your absence from your material duties and responsibilities with the Company for 130 business days in any consecutive 12 months as a result of incapacity due to mental or physical illness or injury.

(g) *Resignations*. Upon any termination of your employment with the Company for any reason, you agree to promptly resign as a director of Block and from any other offices, directorships, trusteeships, committee memberships and fiduciary capacities held with, or on behalf of, Block and/or any Affiliate. You shall promptly execute any further documentation thereof as requested by the Company and, if you are to receive any payments from the Company, execution of such further documentation shall be a condition thereof.

(h) *No Duplication of Benefits*. Any termination payments made and benefits provided under this Agreement to you shall be in lieu of any other severance payments or benefits for which you may be eligible under any of the plans, policies or programs of Block and/or any Affiliate or under the Worker Adjustment Retraining Notification Act of 1988 or any similar state statute or regulation. In the event any plan or grant provides for better treatment as to equity on a termination of employment than that provided herein, such better provision shall apply.

5. **Confidentiality**

(a) *Background and Relationship of Parties*. The parties hereto acknowledge (for all purposes including, without limitation, Sections 5 and 6 of this Agreement) that Block, the Company or Affiliates (collectively, the "<u>Block Companies</u>" and each individually, a "<u>Block Company</u>") have been and will be engaged in a continuous program of acquisition and development respecting their businesses, present and future, and that, in connection with your employment by the Company, you will be expected to have access to all information of value to the Block Companies and that your employment creates a relationship of confidence and trust between you and Block with respect to any information applicable to the businesses of the Block Companies. You will possess or have unfettered access to information that has been created,

developed, or acquired by the Block Companies or otherwise become known to the Block Companies and which has commercial value in the businesses in which the Block Companies have been and will be engaged and has not been publicly disclosed by the Block Companies. All information described above is hereinafter called "<u>Proprietary Information</u>." By way of illustration, but not limitation, Proprietary Information includes trade secrets, customer lists and information, employee lists and information, developments, systems, designs, software, data bases, know-how, marketing plans, product information, business and financial information and plans, strategies, forecasts, new products and services, financial statements, budgets, projections, prices, and acquisition and disposition plans. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, Proprietary Information does not include any portions of such information which are now or hereafter become publicly known other than by you in violation of this Agreement.

(b) *Proprietary Information is Property of Block.*

1. All Proprietary Information is the sole property of the Block Company and its assignees, and the Block Company is the sole owner of all patents, copyrights, trademarks, names and other rights in connection therewith and without regard to whether the Block Company is at any particular time developing or marketing the same. You hereby assign to the Block Companies any rights you may have or may acquire in such Proprietary Information. At all times during and after your employment with the Company or any other Block Company, you will keep in strictest confidence and trust all Proprietary Information and you will not use or disclose any Proprietary Information without the written consent of Block, except in the ordinary course of performing duties as Chief Executive Officer and President of the Company and/or Block, or as may be required by law, regulation or the order of any court or governmental authority or other legal process.

2. In the event of any termination of your employment hereunder, you will promptly deliver to the Block Companies all copies of all documents, notes, drawings, programs, software, specifications, documentation, data, Proprietary Information, and other materials and property of any nature belonging to the Block Companies and obtained during the course of your employment with the Company. In addition, upon such termination, you will not remove from the premises of the Block Companies any of the foregoing or any reproduction of any of the foregoing or any Proprietary Information that is embodied in a tangible medium of expression.

3. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth herein, the Company hereby acknowledges and agrees that (A) you may retain, as your own property, copies of your individual personnel documents, such as payroll and tax records and similar personal records, and your rolodex and similar address book (electronic or otherwise) and (B) to the extent you use your personal electronics and/or mobile phone number in the performance of your duties to the Company, you shall retain such personal electronics and/or mobile phone number as your own at all times during the Term and following the termination of your employment for any reason.

(c) *Protected Rights*. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, nothing herein prevents you from filing a charge or complaint with, or from participating in an investigation or proceeding conducted by, the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, National Labor Relations Board, the Securities and Exchange Commission, or any other federal,

state or local agency charged with the enforcement of any laws, including providing documents or other information. Notwithstanding your agreement to keep in confidence and trust any Proprietary Information and not to use or disclose any Proprietary Information, you, as provided by the Federal Defend Trade Secrets Act, will not be held criminally or civilly liable under any federal or state trade secret law for the disclosure of Proprietary Information made: (i) in confidence to a federal, state, or local government official, either directly or indirectly, or to an attorney, and solely for the purpose of reporting or investigating a suspected violation of law; or (ii) in a complaint or other document filed in a lawsuit or other proceeding, if such filing is made under seal. Additionally, without informing Company prior to any such disclosure, if you file a lawsuit against a Block Company for retaliation for reporting a suspected violation of law, you may disclose Proprietary Information to your attorney and use the Proprietary Information in the court proceeding or arbitration, provided you file any document containing the Proprietary Information under seal and do not otherwise disclose the Proprietary Information, unless required by court order.

6. Covenants

(a) *General.* The parties hereto acknowledge that, during the course of your employment by the Company, you will have access to information valuable to the Company, Block and/or Affiliates concerning the employees of the Block Companies ("<u>Block Employees</u>") and, in addition to your access to such information, you may, during (and in the course of) your employment by the Company, develop relationships with such Block Employees whereby information valuable to the Block Companies concerning the Block Employees was acquired by you. Such information includes, without limitation, the identity, skills and performance levels of the Block Employees, as well as compensation and benefits paid by the Block Companies to such Block Employees. You agree and understand that it is important to protect the Block Companies and their employees, agents, directors, and clients from the unauthorized use and appropriation of Block Employee information, Proprietary Information and trade secret business information developed, held, or used by the Block Companies, and to protect Block, the Company and Affiliates and their employees, agents, directors and customers you agree to the covenants described in this Section 6.

(b) *Non-Hiring.* During the Term, and for a period of two years after your last day of employment with the Company, you may not directly or indirectly recruit, solicit, or hire any Block Employee or otherwise induce any such Block Employee to leave the employment of a Block Company to become an employee of or otherwise be associated with any other party or with you or any company or business with which you are or may become associated. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the restrictions in this Section 6(b) shall not apply with regard to (i) general solicitations that are not specifically directed to Block Employees but the restrictions shall still apply to the hiring of any person who responds to such general solicitation), (ii) serving as a reference at the request of an employee or (iii) actions taken in the good faith performance of your duties for and/or for the benefit of the Block Companies. The running of the applicable no-hire period will be suspended and shall not apply during any period of violation and/or any period of time during which litigation to enforce this covenant is pending, but only to the extent the Company prevails in such litigation; provided, that, to the extent the Company prevails in

such litigation, the applicable period shall apply for not more than the number of days following the conclusion of such litigation equal to the difference between 730 and the number of days (but not in excess of 730) from the date of termination until the date on which such litigation commenced.

(c) *Non-Solicitation.* During the Term, and for a period of two years after your last day of employment with the Company, you may not directly or indirectly solicit or enter into any business arrangement with any person or entity which is, at the time of the solicitation and when your employment termination ceased or within 6 months thereof, a significant customer of a Block Company, for the purpose of engaging in any business transaction of the nature performed by the Block Company, or contemplated to be performed by a Block Company, for such customer; <u>provided</u> that. this Section 6(c) will only apply to customers for whom you personally provided services while employed by the Company or an Affiliate; <u>further provided</u>, that the foregoing shall not apply with regard to (i) actions taken in the good faith performance of your duties for the Block Companies, (ii) general solicitations that are not specifically directed to customers or suppliers of a Block Company or (iii) ultimate consumers or taxpayers. The running of the applicable no-solicitation period will be suspended and shall not apply during any period of violation and/or any period of time during which litigation to enforce this covenant is pending, but only to the extent the Company prevails in such litigation; provided, that, to the extent the Company prevails in such litigation, the applicable period shall apply for not more than the number of days following the conclusion of such litigation equal to the difference between 730 and the number of days (but not in excess of 730) from the date of termination until the date on which such litigation commenced.

Non-competition. During the Term and for a two year period following your last day of employment, you will (d) not, directly or indirectly, engage in, own, or control any interest in (except as a passive investor in less than 1% of the outstanding securities of publicly-held companies), or act as an officer, director or employee of, or consultant, advisor or lender to, any firm, corporation, partnership, limited liability company, institution, business or entity that is competitive with a material business activity of the Block Companies, which are, as follows: (i) tax preparation services, (ii) assisted and digital (including software) tax services, (iii) accounting and small business tax services and (iv) any other business activity of the Block Companies, which represents more than 5% of the Block Companies' consolidated gross annual revenue or consolidated net assets, as of your last day of employment (each, a "<u>Competitive Activity</u>"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, the provisions of this Section 6(d) shall not be violated if you provide services to an entity (after your last day of employment) that is engaged in a Competitive Activity where less than 5% of the consolidated gross annual revenues or consolidated net assets of such competitive entity (as of your last day of employment) is attributable to a Competitive Activity and you do not provide any material strategic, day-to-day operational, or other direct services to any such competitive entity (or any subsidiary, division, segment or unit thereto) regarding a Competitive Activity. For the avoidance of doubt, this Section 6(d) shall not prohibit you from future employment with a business entity in the retail or e-commerce industry that sells tax preparation software among hundreds of other products, a financial institution that provides incidental tax preparation services to its banking, trust, or wealth management customers, or a consulting entity that does not provide tax preparation

services, so long as you do not provide any strategic, day-to-day operational, or other direct services to any such competitive entity (or any subsidiary, division, segment or unit thereto) regarding a Competitive Activity. You recognize that irreparable injury to a Block Company would result from your violation of this Section 6(d), and therefore, you agree that in the event of any such violation, whether threatened or actual, the Company shall be entitled to injunctive relief to prohibit or restrain such violation in addition to all other remedies available at law or equity. You agree that no bond need be filed in connection with any request by the Company for injunctive relief. In addition to any injunctive relief, you acknowledge that the Company is entitled to damages for any and all violations of this Section 6(d). The running of the applicable noncompete period will be suspended and shall not apply during any period of violation and/or any period of time during which litigation to enforce this covenant is pending, but only to the extent the Company prevails in such litigation; <u>provided</u>, that, to the extent the Company prevails in such litigation, the applicable period shall apply for not more than the number of days following the conclusion of such litigation equal to the difference between 730 and the number of days (but not in excess of 730) from the date of termination until the date on which such litigation commenced.

(e) *No Conflicts*. You represent in good faith that, to the best of your knowledge, based on the current business of the Block Companies, your performance of all the terms of the Agreement will not breach any agreement to which you are or were a party and which requires you to keep any information in confidence or in trust. You have not brought and will not bring to the Block Companies nor will you knowingly use in the performance of employment responsibilities at the Block Companies any proprietary materials or documents of a former employer that are not generally available to the public, unless you have obtained express written authorization from such former employer for their possession and use. You have not and will not knowingly breach any obligation of confidentiality that you may have to former employers.

(f) *Reasonableness of Restrictions.* You and the Company acknowledge that the restrictions contained in this Agreement are reasonable, but should any provisions of any section of the Agreement be determined to be invalid, illegal, or otherwise unenforceable or unreasonable in scope by any court of competent jurisdiction, the validity, legality and enforceability of the other provisions of this Agreement will not be affected thereby and the provision found invalid, illegal, or otherwise unenforceable or unreasonable will be considered by the Company and you to be amended as to scope of protection, time or geographic area (or any one of them, as the case may be) in whatever manner is considered reasonable by that court and, as so amended, will be enforced.

(g) *Cooperation*. During the period of your employment hereunder and thereafter, you agree to reasonably assist and cooperate with the Block Companies (and their outside counsel) at mutually convenient times and places in connection with the defense or prosecution of any claim that may be made or threatened against or by a Block Company, or in connection with any ongoing or future investigation or dispute or claim of any kind involving a Block Company, including any proceeding before any arbitral, administrative, judicial, legislative, or other regulatory body or agency, including preparing for and testifying in any proceeding to the extent such claims, investigations or proceedings materially relate to services performed or

required to be performed by you, or pertinent knowledge possessed by you, in each case, other than any such proceeding in which you and a Block Company are adverse parties to one another or are reasonably likely to be or which relate to matters exclusively related to the period after termination of your employment with the Company. Upon presentment to the Company of appropriate documentation, the Company will pay directly or reimburse you for the reasonable out-of-pocket expenses (including, but not limited to, reasonable attorneys' fees) incurred as a result of such cooperation.

(h) *Survival*. The obligations contained in Section 5, Section 6 and Section 7(e) shall survive the termination or expiration of the Term and your employment by the Company and shall be fully enforceable thereafter.

7. Miscellaneous

(a) *Block's Rights*. The parties hereto agree that Block is a beneficiary as to the obligations imposed upon you under this Agreement and as to the right and privileges to which the Company is entitled pursuant to this Agreement, and that Block is entitled to all of the rights and privileges associated with such status.

(b) *Release required for any Severance Benefits.* The Company's obligation to make any payment of any amounts or provide any benefits to you under Section 4(d) or 4(e) hereof (other than the Accrued Obligations and the Other Benefits) is contingent upon your execution and delivery to the Company of a Release in favor of the Company and Block in the form attached as <u>Exhibit C</u> hereto (the "<u>Release</u>"). Such Release shall be executed and delivered (and no longer subject to revocation) within 60 days following termination; <u>provided</u>, however, that with respect to any payment subject to the Release that is (a) paid in installments that would otherwise commence prior to the 60th day after the date of termination, the first payment of any such payment shall be made on the 60th day after the date of termination, and will include payment of any amounts that were otherwise due prior thereto, or (b) paid in a lump sum that would otherwise be paid prior to the 60th day after the date of termination, such payment shall be made on the 60th day after the date of termination.

(c) *Block Obligation*. Block and the Company hereby agree to be jointly and severally liable for the performance of all obligations and duties of the entities hereunder and the payment of all amounts and provision of all benefits due to you under this Agreement.

(d) *Entire Agreement*. This Agreement, along with the Initial Option Agreement and Initial RSU Agreement, supersedes all previous employment agreements, whether written or oral between you and the Company and constitutes the entire agreement and understanding between the Company and you concerning the subject matter hereof. No modification, amendment, termination or waiver of this Agreement will be binding unless in writing and signed by you and a duly authorized officer of the Company and/or Block. Failure of the Company, Block, or you to insist upon strict compliance with any of the terms, covenants, or conditions hereof will not be deemed a waiver of such terms, covenants and conditions. If, and to the extent that, any other written or oral agreement between you and Company or Block is inconsistent with or contradictory to the terms of this Agreement, the terms of this Agreement will apply.

(e) *Specific Performance*. The parties hereto acknowledge that money damages alone will not adequately compensate the Company or Block or you for breach of any of the covenants and agreements set forth in Sections 5 and 6 herein and, therefore, in the event of the breach or threatened breach of any such covenant or agreement by either party, in addition to all other remedies available at law, in equity or otherwise, a wronged party will be entitled to injunctive relief compelling specific performance of (or other compliance with) the terms hereof.

(f) Successors and Assigns. This Agreement is binding upon and will inure to the benefit of you and your heirs, executors, assigns and administrators or your estate and property and the Company, Block, and their successors and permitted assigns. You may not assign or transfer to others the obligation to perform your duties hereunder. The Company may assign this Agreement to an Affiliate with your consent, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, in which case, after such assignment, the "Company" means the Affiliate to which this Agreement has been assigned. Block may not assign this Agreement to a non-Affiliate other than to a successor to all or substantially all of its business and then only upon such assignee's delivery to you of a written assumption of this Agreement. The obligations of the Company and/or Block under this Agreement shall be the binding legal obligations of any successor to the Company and/or Block by merger, consolidation or otherwise, and in the event of a sale of the Company and/or Block or any business combination or transaction that results in the transfere of all or substantially all of the assets or business of the Company and/or Block, the Company and/or Block will cause the transferee to assume the obligations of the Company and/or Block under this Agreement.

Withholding Taxes. From any payments due hereunder to you from the Company, there will be withheld amounts (g) required to satisfy liabilities for federal, state, and local taxes and withholdings. In addition, the Company agrees that except as would violate applicable securities law or any Company policy, (i) you shall be permitted to sell Shares in order to satisfy any such taxes and withholding obligations; (ii) any required tax withholding obligations on your equity compensation awards in respect of Shares may be satisfied by reducing the number of Shares otherwise payable under such award by an amount of such Shares having a fair market value equal to the amount of such tax withholding obligations; and (iii) the required tax withholding obligations in connection with vesting of the Initial RSU Grant shall be satisfied automatically by reducing the number of Shares otherwise payable in connection with such vesting by an amount of Shares otherwise subject to the Initial RSU Grant having a fair market value equal to the amount of such tax withholding obligations. With respect to the Initial RSU Grant, a sufficient number of RSUs shall be settled and paid from the Initial RSU Grant, upon each respective vesting date to pay (1) the Federal Insurance Contributions Act ("FICA") tax imposed under Code Sections 3101, 3121(a), and 3121(v)(2), and (2) to pay the income tax at source on wages imposed under Code Section 3401 and the corresponding withholding provisions of applicable state, local, or foreign tax laws as a result of the payment of the FICA amount, and to pay the additional income tax at source on wages attributable to the pyramiding Code Section 3401 wages and taxes; provided that, the total number of restricted share units subject to such accelerated settlement and payment shall not exceed the number required to pay the total amount of FICA and the income tax withholding.

(h) Indemnification. To the fullest extent permitted by law and Block's current Bylaws or any right thereunder, the Company and Block hereby indemnify and hold you harmless, during and after the period of your employment hereunder, from and against all loss, costs, damages, and expenses including, without limitation, legal expenses of counsel selected by the Company to represent your interests (which expenses the Company will, to the extent so permitted, advance to you as the same are incurred), arising out of or in connection with the fact that you are or were a director, officer, attorney, employee or agent of the Company or Block or serving in such capacity for another corporation at the request of the Company or Block, or as a fiduciary of any benefit plan of any of the foregoing. You also shall have the right under the foregoing circumstances to decline the counsel selected by the Company to represent your interests and to select your own counsel or to have your own counsel as co-counsel to the counsel selected by the Company, but the fees incurred with respect to your own counsel will be at your own expense; provided, however, that if it is reasonably likely that there may be a conflict of interest with the Company or Block, then the Company shall pay or reimburse any of the fees, expenses or other costs incurred by you in respect of your own counsel. Subject to the foregoing, the indemnification provided in this Section 7(h) will not apply to any loss, costs, damages, and expenses arising out of or relating in any way to your employment by any former employer or the termination of any such employment.

(i) *D&O Insurance*. The Company and Block shall cover you under directors and officers liability insurance both during and, while potential liability exists, during and after the Term on the most favorable terms as provided to any current or former director or executive officer of the Company or Block.

(j) *Legal Expenses*. The Company will directly pay your legal fees and expenses incurred in connection with preparation of this Agreement not to exceed \$50,000 within 30 days after receipt of an invoice. In the event of any dispute with the Company under this Agreement, your legal fees and expenses will be paid by the Company if you prevail on any material issue in the dispute.

(k) *No Duty to Mitigate*. You shall have no duty to attempt to mitigate the level of benefits payable by the Company to you hereunder and the Company shall not be entitled to set off against the amounts payable hereunder any amounts received by you from any other source, including any subsequent employer. The Company shall be permitted to offset any amount that you owe the Company against any amounts due to you by Block, the Company, or their Affiliates under this Agreement; <u>provided</u> that, any such set-off shall not be permitted (i) except as to any amounts acknowledged by you or a final court judgment that such amounts are due from you to Block, the Company or such Affiliates, or (ii) against any non-qualified deferred compensation under Code Section 409A.

(l) Mutual Nondisparagement.

1. During the Term and for two years thereafter, you agree not to, with intent to damage, disparage or encourage or induce others to disparage any of the Block Companies or its officers or directors as of the date of termination of your employment (the "<u>Company Parties</u>"). For purposes of this 7(l)(1), the term "disparage" includes, without limitation,

comments or statements to the press, to the employees of the Block Companies or to any individual or entity with whom a Block Company has a business relationship (including, without limitation, any vendor, supplier, customer or distributor), or any public statement, that in each case is intended to, or can be reasonably expected to, damage any of the Company Parties in more than a *de minimis* manner. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing in this Section 7(1) shall prevent you from (i) making any truthful statement to the extent, but only to the extent (A) necessary with respect to any litigation, arbitration or mediation involving this Agreement, including, but not limited to, the enforcement of this Agreement, in the forum in which such litigation, arbitration or mediation properly takes place or (B) required by law, legal process or by any court, arbitrator, mediator, or administrative or legislative body (including any committee thereof) with apparent jurisdiction over you, (ii) making normal competitive statements during any period after the termination of your employment, (iii) making any statements in the good faith performance of your duties to Company, and (iv) rebutting any statements made by the Block, the Company, or their Affiliates or their respective officers, directors, employees or other service providers.

2. During the Term and for two years thereafter, the Company agrees that none of the Block Companies nor its officers or directors shall, with intent to damage, disparage or encourage or induce others to disparage you; <u>provided</u> that, the foregoing shall not apply to: (i) truthful statements to the extent, but only to the extent (A) necessary with respect to any litigation, arbitration or mediation involving this Agreement, in the forum in which such litigation, arbitration or mediation properly takes place or (B) required by law, legal process or by any court, arbitrator or mediator or legislative body (including the committee thereof) with apparent jurisdiction over the Block Company or the applicable officer or director; (ii) normal competitive statements during any period after the termination of your employment, or (iii) rebuttals of any statements made by you. For purposes of this Section 7(1)(2), the term "disparage" includes, without limitation, comments or statements to the press or to any individual or entity with whom you have a business relationship, or any public statement, that in each case is intended to, or can be reasonably expected to, damage you in connection with your then current or future employment or business relationships.

(m) *Clawback*. If Block is required to restate its financial results due for Fiscal Year 2018 or thereafter while you are Chief Executive Officer of Block due to material noncompliance with financial reporting requirements under United States federal securities laws as a result of misconduct or error (as determined in good faith by the Audit Committee or by the full Board), Block may (but shall not be required to), in the good faith discretion of the Committee, take action to recoup from you all or any portion of any performance-based or other incentive-based compensation, and profits realized from the sale of Shares (each such amounts shall be referred to as an "Award") received as equity compensation by you, the amount of which had been determined in whole or in part upon performance goals relating to the restated financial results, or upon the Fair Market Value of Shares, regardless of whether you engaged in any misconduct or were at fault or responsible in any way for causing the need for the restatement. In such an event, the Company, Block or any Affiliate shall be entitled to recoup up to the amount, if any, by which the Award, or the Fair Market Value of the Shares, actually received by you exceeded the payment or Fair Market Value, as applicable, that would have been received based

on the restated financial results, and any profits from the sale of Shares transferred pursuant to an Award in excess of the profits that would have been received based on the restated financial results. The Company's, Block's and each Affiliate's right of recoupment shall apply only if demand for recoupment is made not later than three years following the payment of the applicable Award. Any recoupment shall be made net of any taxes you paid (to the extent such taxes may not be reasonably recovered by you) on the compensation subject to recoupment. You acknowledge that you are aware of the provision of Section 304 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and the right of the United States Securities and Exchange Commission with respect thereto. For purposes of this paragraph 7(m), "<u>Fair Market Value</u>" means, as of any given date, (i) if the Shares are listed on the New York Stock Exchange (or another U.S. national securities exchange), the closing price on the date at issue, or if there is no closing price on such date, the closing price on the last preceding day for which there was a closing price; or (ii) if the Shares are not listed on the New York Stock Exchange (or another U.S. national securities exchange), a value determined by the reasonable application of a reasonable valuation method as determined by the Committee in accordance with Section 409A of the Code. To the extent future laws or applicable stock exchange listing standards require more expansive clawback provisions, such provisions shall be automatically incorporated into this Agreement and, to the extent more onerous, be deemed to supersed the current provisions of this Section 7(m). You agree that you will also be subject to any claw-back policy that is adopted by the Board in consultation with you that is applicable to officers of the Company and Block.

(n) *Notices*. All notices required or desired to be given hereunder must be in writing and will be deemed served and delivered if delivered in person or mailed, postage prepaid to you at: your address than on file with the Company's payroll department and to Michael Melbinger at: Winston & Strawn LLP, 35 W. Wacker, Chicago, IL 60601 and to the Company at: HRB Professional Resources LLC, c/o H&R Block, Inc., One H&R Block Way, Kansas City, Missouri 64105, Attn: Corporate Secretary; or to such other address and/or person designated by either party in writing to the other party. Any notice given by mail will be deemed given as of the date it is so mailed and postmarked or received by a nationally recognized overnight courier for delivery.

(o) *Counterparts*. This Agreement may be signed in counterparts and delivered by facsimile transmission confirmed promptly thereafter by actual delivery of executed counterparts.

(p) Section 409A. It is intended that this Agreement will comply with, or be exempt from, Section 409A of the Code and any regulations and guidelines promulgated thereunder (collectively, "Section 409A"), to the extent the Agreement is subject thereto, and the Agreement shall be interpreted on a basis consistent with such intent. Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary in this Agreement, if you are deemed on the date of your "separation from service" (within the meaning of Treas. Reg. Section 1.409A-1(h)) with the Company to be a "specified employee" (within the meaning of Treas. Reg. Section 1.409A-1(i)), then with regard to any payment or benefit that is considered non-qualified deferred compensation under Section 409A payable on account of a "separation from service" that is required to be delayed pursuant to Section 409A(a)(2)(B) of the Code (after taking into account any applicable exceptions to such

requirement), such payment or benefit shall be made or provided on the date that is the earlier of (i) the expiration of the six month period measured from the date of your "separation from service," or (ii) the date of your death (the "Delay Period"). Upon the expiration of the Delay Period, all payments and benefits delayed pursuant to this Section 7(p) (whether they would have otherwise been payable in a single sum or in installments in the absence of such delay) shall be paid or reimbursed to you in a lump sum and any remaining payments and benefits due under this Agreement shall be paid or provided in accordance with the normal payment dates specified for them herein. Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, for purposes of any provision of this Agreement providing for the payment of any amounts or benefits upon or following a termination of employment that are considered deferred compensation under Section 409A, references to your "termination of employment" (and corollary terms) with the Company shall be construed to refer to your "separation from service" (within the meaning of Treas. Reg. Section 1.409A-1(h)) with the Company. With respect to any reimbursement or in-kind benefit arrangements of the Company and its Affiliates that constitute deferred compensation for purposes of Section 409A, except as otherwise permitted by Section 409A, the following conditions shall be applicable: (i) the amount eligible for reimbursement, or in-kind benefits provided, under any such arrangement in one calendar year may not affect the amount eligible for reimbursement, or in-kind benefits to be provided, under such arrangement in any other calendar year (provided, that, this clause (i) shall not be violated with regard to expenses reimbursed under any arrangement covered by Code Section 105(b) solely because such expenses are subject to a limit related to the period the arrangement is in effect), (ii) any reimbursement must be made on or before the last day of the calendar year following the calendar year in which the expense was incurred, and (iii) the right to reimbursement or in-kind benefits is not subject to liquidation or exchange for another benefit. Whenever payments under this Agreement are to be made in installments, each such installment shall be deemed to be a separate payment for purposes of Section 409A. Whenever a payment under this Agreement specifies a payment period with reference to a number of days (e.g., "payment shall be made within 30 days following the date of termination"), the actual date of payment within the specified period shall be within the sole discretion of the Company.

(q) Section 280G "Best-net Approach." In the event that a Change in Control or other transaction occurs and it is determined that any payment, award, benefit or distribution (including, without limitation, the acceleration of any payment, award, distribution or benefit), by Block or an acquirer of any of the Block Companies, to or for your benefit (whether pursuant to the terms of this Agreement or otherwise, but determined without regard to any additional payments required under this Section) (a "Payment") would be subject to the excise tax imposed by Section 4999 of the Code or any corresponding provisions of state or local excise tax law, or any interest or penalties are incurred by you with respect to such excise tax (such excise tax, together with any such interest and penalties, are hereinafter collectively referred to as the "Excise Tax"), then the Company shall pay or provide to you the greatest of the following, whichever gives you the greatest net after-tax amount (after taking into account federal, state, local and payroll taxes at your actual marginal rates and the Excise Tax): (1) all of the Payments or (2) Payments not in excess of the greatest amount of Payments that can be paid that would not result in the imposition of the excise tax under Section 4999 of the Code (the "Safe Harbor Amount"). The Payments to be reduced hereunder, if any, will be determined in a manner which

has the least economic cost to you and, to the extent the economic cost is equivalent, will be reduced in the inverse order of when the Payment would have been made to you until the reduction specified herein is achieved. All determinations required to be made under this Section 7(q) shall be made by a certified public accounting firm or executive compensation consulting firm, in either case of national standing (a "Qualified Firm") as mutually agreed to by the Company and you (or, if the Company and you cannot reach such mutual agreement, each shall select a Qualified Firm and such Qualified Firms shall mutually select a third Qualified Firm) and such selected Qualified Firm shall provide detailed supporting calculations both to the Company and you within 15 business days of the receipt of notice from you that there has been a Payment, or such earlier time as is requested by the Company or you. All fees and expenses of the Qualified Firms (and the third Qualified Firm if one is required to be selected) shall be borne solely by the Company. Any determination by the Qualified Firm shall be binding upon the Company and you, subject to any adjustments required by the Internal Revenue Service. You shall cooperate, to the extent your reasonable out-of pocket expenses are reimbursed by the Company, with any reasonable requests by the Company in connection with any contests or disputes with the Internal Revenue Service in connection with the Excise Tax.

(r) Arbitration. The parties hereto may attempt to resolve any dispute hereunder informally via mediation or other means. Otherwise, except where seeking injunctive relief compelling specific performance as provided in Section 7(e), any controversy or claim arising out of or relating to this Agreement, or any breach thereof, will be adjudicated only by arbitration in accordance with the Commercial Arbitration Rules of the American Arbitration Association, and judgment upon such award rendered by the arbitrator may be entered in any court having jurisdiction thereof. The arbitration will be held in Kansas City, Missouri, or such other place as may be agreed upon at the time by the parties to the arbitration. Each party shall bear its own fees and expenses in connection with any such arbitration; <u>provided</u> that, in the event you prevail on any material issue in such dispute, the arbitrator(s) shall, in their award, require the Company and Block to pay the costs of arbitration, which will include your reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses, as well as the arbitrator's fees and expenses, to you.

(s) *Choice of Law*. This Agreement will be governed by, construed or enforced in accordance with the Laws of the State of Missouri, excluding any conflicts or law, rule or principle that might otherwise refer to the substantive law of another jurisdiction.

(t) *Survival*. Upon the expiration or other termination of this Agreement or your termination of employment, the respective rights and obligations of the parties hereto shall survive to the extent necessary to carry out the intentions of the parties under this Agreement, including without limitation, Sections 5, 6 and 7.

[Signature Page Follows]

Very truly yours,

HRB Professional Resources LLC

/s/ Thomas A. Gerke

Name: Thomas A. Gerke Title: President

H&R Block, Inc.

/s/ Thomas A. Gerke Name: Thomas A. Gerke Title: General Counsel and Chief Administrative Officer

August 21, 2017

BY SIGNING THIS AGREEMENT, I HEREBY CERTIFY THAT I (A) HAVE RECEIVED A COPY OF THIS AGREEMENT FOR REVIEW AND STUDY BEFORE SIGNING IT, (B) HAVE READ THIS AGREEMENT CAREFULLY BEFORE SIGNING IT, (C) HAVE HAD SUFFICIENT OPPORTUNITY TO REVIEW THE AGREEMENT WITH ANY ADVISOR I DESIRED TO CONSULT, INCLUDING LEGAL COUNSEL, (D) HAVE HAD SUFFICIENT OPPORTUNITY BEFORE SIGNING IT TO ASK ANY QUESTIONS ABOUT THIS AGREEMENT AND HAVE RECEIVED SATISFACTORY ANSWERS TO ALL SUCH QUESTIONS, AND (E) UNDERSTAND MY RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS UNDER THIS AGREEMENT.

Accepted and agreed to:

/s/ Jeffrey J. Jones II

Jeffrey J. Jones II

August 21, 2017

EXHIBIT A

H&R BLOCK, INC. 2013 LONG TERM INCENTIVE PLAN NON-QUALIFIED STOCK OPTION AWARD AGREEMENT

This Award Agreement is entered into by and between H&R Block, Inc., a Missouri corporation ("H&R Block"), and Jeffrey J. Jones II ("Participant") (the "Award").

WHEREAS, H&R Block provides certain incentive awards to key employees of subsidiaries of H&R Block under the H&R Block, Inc. 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan (the "Plan");

WHEREAS, Participant has been selected by the Board, the Committee, or the Chief Executive Officer of H&R Block to receive an Award under the Plan;

WHEREAS, consummation of this Award is conditioned upon Participant's execution of this Award Agreement within 180 days of August 21, 2017 (the "Grant Date"), wherein Participant agrees to abide by certain terms and conditions authorized by the Committee; and

WHEREAS, this Award shall constitute the "Initial Stock Option" under, and as defined in, the Employment Agreement among H&R Block Management, LLC, H&R Block and Participant, dated August 21, 2017 (the "Employment Agreement").

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the parties' promises and agreements set forth in this Award Agreement, the sufficiency of which the parties hereby acknowledge,

IT IS AGREED AS FOLLOWS:

1. Stock Option.

1.1 <u>Grant of Stock Option</u>. As of the Grant Date, H&R Block grants Participant the right and option to purchase 273,905 shares of Common Stock (this "Stock Option"). This Stock Option is not an "incentive stock option" as defined in Code Section 422(b).

1.2 <u>Option Price</u>. The price per share of Common Stock subject to this Stock Option is \$29.73, which is the Closing Price on the Grant Date (the "Option Price").

1.3 <u>Vesting Conditions</u>. In order to become vested in any or all of the Stock Option, Participant must remain continuously employed with Company through the applicable Vesting Date as set forth in Section 1.4 or Section 1.5. Except as otherwise provided in this Award Agreement or the Employment Agreement, the terms of which are incorporated herein, if Participant's employment with Company terminates before a Vesting Date for any reason other than those set forth in Section 1.5 and the Employment Agreement, then the unvested portion of the

Stock Option, if any, shall be forfeited by Participant, and Participant shall have no right to purchase shares of Common Stock related thereto.

1.4 <u>Vesting Dates</u>. Subject to Section 1.3, this Stock Option shall vest on the dates noted below (each, a "Vesting Date") and become exercisable in installments, which shall be cumulative, with regard to the percentage of the number of shares of Common Stock subject to this Stock Option indicated next to each Vesting Date set forth in the table below:

Vesting Date	Percent of Stock Option Subject to Vesting on Such Vesting Date
First Anniversary of the Grant Date	33-1/3%
Second Anniversary of the Grant Date	33-1/3%
Third Anniversary of the Grant Date	33-1/3%

If the percentage of the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock subject to this Award Agreement scheduled to vest on a Vesting Date is not a whole number of shares, then the number vesting on such Vesting Date shall be rounded up or down to the nearest whole number of shares for each Vesting Date in accordance with the administrative systems established by Company's third-party stock plan administrator, except that the amount vesting on the final Vesting Date shall be such that 100% (and for the avoidance of doubt, no more than 100%) of the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock subject to this Award Agreement shall be cumulatively vested as of the final Vesting Date.

1.5 <u>Acceleration of Vesting</u>. Notwithstanding Section 1.4, this Stock Option shall vest and become exercisable in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Employment Agreement upon Participant's Termination of Employment. All unvested portions of this Stock Option shall be forfeited on the 120th day following Participant's Termination of Employment unless a 409A Change in Control (as defined in the Employment Agreement) shall occur during such 120-day period.

1.6 <u>Term of Option</u>. No portion of this Stock Option may be exercised after August 21, 2027 (the "Expiration Date"). If a Termination of Employment occurs, for any reason other than a Cause Termination, subject to Section 2.3 of this Agreement, Participant (or the person or persons to whom Participant's rights under this Award Agreement pass by Participant's will or laws of descent and distribution, as applicable in the case of death) may exercise any vested portion of this Stock Option at any time for a period of up to five (5) years after Participant's Last Day of Employment, but in no event after the Expiration Date. Upon a Cause Termination, the unvested portions of this Stock Option shall terminate and be forfeited upon Participant's Last Day of Employment.

1.7 <u>Exercise of Stock Option</u>. This Stock Option shall be exercisable by Participant by giving notice of exercise to Company, in the manner specified by Company, specifying the number of whole shares to be purchased, and accompanied by full payment of the purchase price. The right to purchase shall be cumulative, so that the full number of shares of Common Stock

that become purchasable at any time need not be purchased at such time, but may be purchased at any time or from time to time thereafter (but before the termination of this Stock Option).

1.8 <u>Payment of the Option Price</u>. Full payment of the Option Price for shares purchased shall be made at the time Participant exercises this Stock Option. Payment of the aggregate Option Price may be made in (a) cash (which may include same day sales through a broker), (b) by delivery of Common Stock (with a value equal to the Closing Price of Common Stock on the last trading date preceding the date on which this Stock Option is exercised), or (c) a combination thereof.

1.9 <u>No Shareholder Privileges</u>. Neither Participant nor any person claiming under or through him shall be, or have any of the rights or privileges of, a shareholder of H&R Block (including the right to vote shares or to receive dividends) with respect to any of the Common Stock issuable upon the exercise of this Stock Option, unless and until such shares of Common Stock shall have been duly issued and delivered to Participant as a result of such exercise of any vested portion of this Stock Option. No dividend equivalents shall be issued with respect to this Stock Option.

2. <u>Covenants</u>.

2.1 <u>Consideration for Award under the Plan</u>. Participant acknowledges that Participant's agreement to Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement is a key consideration for the Award made under this Award Agreement. Participant hereby agrees to abide by the covenants set forth in Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement.

2.2 <u>Forfeiture of Rights</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if Participant materially violates any provisions of Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement, Participant shall forfeit all rights to payments or benefits pursuant to Section 2.3. Any portion of this Stock Option that remains unexercised on such date shall terminate, be forfeited and be incapable of vesting.

2.3 <u>Remedies</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if Participant materially violates any provisions of Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement, whether before, on or after any settlement of an Award under the Plan, then Participant shall promptly pay to Company an amount equal to the aggregate Amount of Gain Realized by Participant on all Common Stock received pursuant to this Award Agreement (including upon exercise of this Stock Option) after a date commencing one (1) year before Participant's Last Day of Employment; provided, however, to the extent the violation occurs before the exercise of this entire Stock Option, all rights to payments or benefits under the Plan and all unexercised portions of this Stock Option shall terminate, be forfeited and be incapable of vesting. Participant shall pay Company within sixty (60) business days after the date of any written demand by Company to Participant.

2.4 <u>Remedies Payable</u>. Participant shall pay the amounts described in Section 2.3 in cash or as otherwise determined by Company.

2.5 <u>Remedies without Prejudice</u>. The remedies provided in this Section 2 shall be without prejudice to the rights of Company to recover any losses resulting from the applicable conduct of Participant, and shall be in addition to any other remedies Company may have, at law or in equity, resulting from such conduct.

2.6 <u>Survival</u>. Participant's obligations in this Section 2 shall survive and continue beyond settlement of all Awards under the Plan and any termination or expiration of this Award Agreement for any reason.

3. <u>Non-Transferability of Award</u>. This Award (including all rights, privileges and benefits conferred under such Award) shall not be transferred, assigned, pledged, or hypothecated in any way (whether by operation of law or otherwise) and shall not be subject to sale under execution, attachment or similar process. Upon any attempt to transfer, assign, pledge, hypothecate, or otherwise dispose of this Award, or of any right or privilege conferred hereby, contrary to the provisions hereof, or upon any attempted sale under any execution, attachment, or similar process upon the rights and privileges hereby granted, then and in any such event this Award and the rights and privileges hereby granted shall immediately become null and void.

4. Miscellaneous.

4.1 <u>No Employment Contract</u>. This Award Agreement does not confer on Participant any right to continued employment for any period of time, and is not an employment contract.

4.2 <u>Clawback</u>. If a restatement of H&R Block's financial results occurs and (a) the vesting or the Amount of Gain Realized with respect to any portion of this Award, or (b) the vesting or issuance of performance-based Shares pursuant to any other award granted under the Plan or any other company-sponsored equity compensation plan, or (c) any other cash compensation received by Participant pursuant to a Company-sponsored incentive plan, would not have occurred, been paid or would have been reduced if the results represented by the restatement were known as of the time of the original issuance of the financial results, Participant may be required to reimburse Company for the Amount of Gain Realized related to this Award.

4.3 <u>Adjustment of Shares</u>. If any merger, reorganization, consolidation, recapitalization, dividend or distribution (whether in cash, shares or other property, other than a regular cash dividend), stock split, reverse stock split, spin-off or similar transaction or other change in corporate structure affects the Common Stock or the value thereof, the Committee shall make such adjustments and other substitutions to this Award Agreement as the Committee determines necessary or appropriate to prevent dilution or enlargement of benefits or potential benefits intended to be made available under this Award Agreement, in a manner the Committee deems equitable or appropriate, taking into consideration the accounting and tax consequences, including such adjustments in the aggregate number, class and kind of securities that may be delivered under the Plan, and in the number, class, kind and option or exercise price of securities subject to the Award Agreement (including, if the Committee deems appropriate, the substitution of awards denominated in the shares of another company).

4.4 <u>Merger, Consolidation, Reorganization, Liquidation, etc</u>. If H&R Block shall become a party to any corporate merger, consolidation, major acquisition of property for stock, reorganization, or liquidation, all Plan awards outstanding on the effective date of the consummation of the transaction shall be treated in the manner the Committee, in its discretion, deems equitable and appropriate after taking into consideration relevant facts, including the accounting and tax consequences. Such treatment need not treat all Awards (or all portions of an Award) in an identical manner. Such treatment may include, but is not limited to, the substitution of new Awards, or for any Awards then outstanding, the assumption of any such Awards or the cancellation of such Awards for a payment to Participant in cash or other property in an amount equitably determined by the Committee (and, for the avoidance of doubt, such cancellation may be without any payment to Participant in the event the Committee determines that the intrinsic value of the Award is zero or negative). Any such arrangements shall be binding upon Participant and any action taken under this Section 4.4 shall either preserve an Award's status as exempt from Code Section 409A or comply with Code Section 409A.

4.5 Interpretation and Regulations. The Committee shall have the full power and authority provided under Section 4.2 of the Plan and provided by delegation by the Board, subject to the terms of the Plan, and subject to such orders or resolutions not inconsistent with the provisions of the Plan as may from time to time be adopted by the Board. Such power and authority shall include, but not be limited to, the power and authority to: (a) interpret and administer the Plan, the Award Agreement, and any instrument or agreement entered into under or in connection with the Plan; (b) correct any defect, supply any omission or reconcile any inconsistency in the Plan or the Award Agreement in the manner and to the extent that the Committee shall deem desirable to carry it into effect; (c) establish such rules and regulations and appoint such agents as it shall deem appropriate for the proper administration of the Plan and Award; (d) make any other determination and take any other action that the Committee deems necessary or desirable for the administration of the Plan and Award; (e) determine, for purposes of the Plan and this Award Agreement, (i) the date and circumstances that constitute a Termination of Employment, and (ii) what constitutes continuous employment with respect to vesting under this Award Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, leaves of absence approved by the Committee or Company or transfers of employment among the subsidiaries of H&R Block shall not be considered an interruption of continuous employment under the Plan, unless otherwise required by Code Section 409A.

4.6 <u>Reservation of Rights</u>. If at any time Company determines that qualification or registration of this Stock Option or any shares of Common Stock subject to this Stock Option under any federal, state or other applicable securities law, or the consent or approval of any governmental regulatory authority, is necessary or desirable as a condition of executing an Award or providing a benefit under the Plan, then such action may not be taken, in whole or in part, unless and until such qualification, registration, consent or approval shall have been effected or obtained free of any conditions Company deems unacceptable.

4.7 <u>Withholding of Taxes</u>. Company shall make the delivery of shares of Common Stock pursuant to this Award Agreement net of the employee portion of all federal, state,

local or foreign taxes required to be paid or withheld as a result of the delivery of shares of Common Stock. Unless otherwise determined pursuant to established procedures pursuant to the Plan, the number of shares of Common Stock withheld shall be based on the Fair Market Value of such shares on the exercise date and the required tax withholding rate for Participant (or such other rate that will not cause an adverse accounting consequence or cost to Company).

4.8 <u>Reasonableness of Restrictions, Severability and Court Modification</u>. Participant and Company agree that the restrictions contained in this Award Agreement are reasonable, but, should any provision of this Award Agreement be determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, illegal or otherwise unenforceable or unreasonable in scope, the validity, legality and enforceability of the other provisions of this Award Agreement will not be affected thereby, and the provision found invalid, illegal, or otherwise unenforceable or unreasonable will be considered by Company and Participant to be amended as to scope of protection, time or geographic area (or any one of them, as the case may be) in whatever manner is considered reasonable by that court and, as so amended, will be enforced.

4.9 <u>Waiver</u>. The failure of Company to enforce at any time any terms, covenants or conditions of this Award Agreement shall not be construed to be a waiver of such terms, covenants or conditions or of any other provision. Any waiver or modification of the terms, covenants or conditions of this Award Agreement shall only be effective if reduced to writing and signed by both Participant and an officer of H&R Block (other than Participant).

4.10 <u>Plan Control</u>. The terms of this Award Agreement are governed by the terms of the Plan, as it exists on the Grant Date (except to the extent the Plan is amended from time to time and such amendment is intended to have retroactive effect). Except where the Plan expressly permits an award agreement to provide for different terms or as otherwise expressly provided herein, if any provisions of this Award Agreement conflict with any provisions of the Plan, the terms of the Plan shall control.

4.11 <u>Notices</u>. Any notice to be given to Company or election to be made under the terms of this Award Agreement shall be addressed to Company (Attention: Long Term Incentive Department) at One H&R Block Way, Kansas City Missouri 64105, or at such other address or by such other means as Company may hereafter designate in writing to Participant. Any notice to be given to Participant shall be addressed to Participant at the last address of record with Company or at such other address as Participant may hereafter designate in writing to Company. Any such notice shall be deemed to have been duly given when deposited in the United States mail via regular or certified mail, addressed as aforesaid, postage prepaid. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any notice of exercise of an option with respect to the Award shall be deemed to have been received upon the actual date of receipt by Company as provided herein.

4.12 <u>Choice of Law</u>. This Award Agreement shall be governed by and construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of Missouri without reference to principles of conflicts of laws.

4.13 <u>Choice of Forum and Jurisdiction</u>. Participant and Company agree that any proceedings to enforce the obligations and rights under this Award Agreement must be brought in

the Missouri District Court located in Jackson County, Missouri, or in the United States District Court for the Western District of Missouri in Kansas City, Missouri. Participant agrees and submits to personal jurisdiction in either court. Participant and Company further agree that this Choice of Forum and Jurisdiction is binding on all matters related to Awards under the Plan and may not be altered or amended by any other arrangement or agreement (including an employment agreement) without the express written consent of Participant and H&R Block.

4.14 <u>Compliance with Section 409A</u>. Notwithstanding any provision in this Award Agreement or the Plan to the contrary, this Award Agreement shall be interpreted and administered in accordance with or to be exempt from Code Section 409A and regulations and other guidance issued thereunder ("Section 409A").

4.15 <u>Attorney's Fees</u>. Participant and Company agree that in the event of litigation to enforce the terms and obligations under this Award Agreement, the party prevailing in any such cause of action will be entitled to reimbursement of reasonable attorney's fees.

4.16 <u>Relationship of the Parties</u>. Participant acknowledges that this Award Agreement is between H&R Block and Participant. Participant further acknowledges that H&R Block is a holding company and that Participant is not an employee of H&R Block.

4.17 <u>Headings</u>. The section headings herein are for convenience only and shall not be considered in construing this Award Agreement.

4.18 <u>Amendment</u>. No amendment, supplement, or waiver to this Award Agreement is valid or binding unless in writing and signed on behalf of H&R Block by an officer of H&R Block (other than Participant), and, if materially adverse to Participant, signed by Participant.

4.19 <u>Execution of Agreement</u>. This Award Agreement shall not be enforceable by either party, and Participant shall have no rights with respect to the Awards made hereunder, unless and until it has been (a) signed by Participant within 180 days of the Grant Date, (b) signed on behalf of H&R Block by an officer of H&R Block designated for such purpose by the Board, and (c) returned to H&R Block.

This Award Agreement may be signed by the parties via facsimile or electronic signature, as acceptable to Company, and may be signed by H&R Block via stamped signature.

4.20 <u>WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL</u>. PARTICIPANT KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY AND IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ANY AND ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL PROCEEDING, ACTION OR CLAIM ARISING OUT OF OR RELATED TO THIS AGREEMENT.

5. **Definitions.** Whenever a term is used in this Award Agreement, the following words and phrases shall have the meanings set forth below or as set forth in the Plan unless the context plainly requires a different meaning, and when a defined meaning is intended, the term is capitalized.

5.1 <u>Amount of Gain Realized</u>. The Amount of Gain Realized shall be equal to the number of shares of Common Stock purchased pursuant to an exercise of this Stock Option multiplied by the difference between the actual market price of one share of Common Stock at the time of exercise and the Option Price; provided, however, to the extent the actual market price of one share of Common Stock at the time of exercise cannot be determined, the Amount of Gain Realized shall be equal to the number of shares of Common Stock purchased pursuant to an exercise of this Stock Option multiplied by the difference between the Fair Market Value of Common Stock on the date of exercise and the Option Price.

5.2 <u>Board</u>. Board means the Board of Directors of H&R Block.

5.3 <u>Cause Termination</u>. Cause Termination means the Company's involuntary Termination of Employment of Participant for "Cause" as defined in, and pursuant to, the Employment Agreement.

5.4 <u>Closing Price</u>. Closing Price shall mean the last reported market price for one share of Common Stock, regular way, on the New York Stock Exchange (or any successor exchange or stock market on which such last reported market price is reported) on the day in question. If the exchange is closed on the day on which the Closing Price is to be determined or if there were no sales reported on such date, the Closing Price shall be computed as of the last date preceding such date on which the exchange was open and a sale was reported.

5.5 <u>Code</u>. Code means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

5.6 <u>Committee</u>. Committee means the Compensation Committee of the Board.

5.7 <u>Common Stock</u>. Common Stock means the common stock of H&R Block, without par value.

5.8 <u>Company</u>. Company means H&R Block, Inc., a Missouri corporation, and includes its "subsidiary corporations" (as defined in Code Section 424(f)) and their respective divisions, departments and subsidiaries and the respective divisions, departments and subsidiaries of such subsidiaries.

5.9 <u>Fair Market Value</u>. Fair Market Value means the Closing Price for one share of Common Stock.

5.10 <u>Last Day of Employment</u>. Last Day of Employment means the date of Participant's Termination of Employment.

5.11 <u>Stock Option</u>. Stock Option means the right to purchase, upon exercise of a stock option granted under the Plan, shares of Common Stock. The right and option to purchase shares of Common Stock pursuant to this Award Agreement shall not constitute and shall not be treated for any purpose as an "incentive stock option," as such term is defined in Code Section 422(b).

5.12 <u>Termination of Employment</u>. Termination of Employment, termination of employment and similar references mean a separation from service within the meaning of Section 409A. If Participant is an employee, Participant will generally have a Termination of Employment if Participant voluntarily or involuntarily terminates employment with Company. A termination of employment occurs if the facts and circumstances indicate that Participant and Company reasonably anticipate that no further services will be performed after a certain date or that the level of bona fide services Participant will perform after such date (whether as an employee, director or other independent contractor) for Company will decrease to no more than 20 percent of the average level of bona fide services performed (whether as an employee, director or other independent contractor) over the immediately preceding 36-month period (or full period of services if Participant has been providing services for less than 36 months). For purposes of this Section 5.15, "Company" includes any entity that would be aggregated with Company under Treasury Regulation 1.409A-1(h)(3).

6. ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF COVENANTS AND WAIVERS.

6.1 <u>Participant understands and acknowledges that this Award Agreement confers both rights and obligations upon Participant</u>.

6.2 <u>Participant has reviewed this Award Agreement in its entirety and understands that by signing this</u> <u>Award Agreement, Participant agrees to all of its terms, including, but not limited to, Section 2 of this Award Agreement, the Choice of Forum and Jurisdiction, and the Waiver of Jury Trial set forth in Section 4 of this Award Agreement.</u>

6.3 <u>Participant acknowledges that Company has advised Participant to seek his own legal counsel before</u> <u>signing this Award Agreement and that Participant has consulted or has had the opportunity to consult with his personal</u> <u>attorney before executing this Award Agreement</u>.

[Signature Page Follows.]

In consideration of said Award and the mutual covenants contained herein, the parties agree to the terms set forth

above.

The parties hereto have executed this Award Agreement.

Participant Name: Jeffrey J. Jones II

Date Signed:

H&R BLOCK, INC.

Ву: _____

Name: Title:

EXHIBIT B

H&R BLOCK, INC. 2013 LONG TERM INCENTIVE PLAN RESTRICTED SHARE UNITS AWARD AGREEMENT

This Award Agreement is entered into by and between H&R Block, Inc., a Missouri corporation ("H&R Block"), and Jeffrey J. Jones II ("Participant") (the "Award").

WHEREAS, H&R Block provides certain incentive awards to key employees of subsidiaries of H&R Block under the H&R Block, Inc. 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan (the "Plan");

WHEREAS, Participant has been selected by the Board, the Committee, or the Chief Executive Officer of H&R Block to receive an Award under the Plan;

WHEREAS, consummation of this Award is conditioned upon Participant's execution of this Award Agreement within 180 days of August 21, 2017 (the "Grant Date"), wherein Participant agrees to abide by certain terms and conditions authorized by the Committee; and

WHEREAS, this Award shall constitute the "Initial RSU Grant" under, and as defined in, the Employment Agreement among H&R Block Management, LLC, H&R Block and Participant, dated August 21, 2017 (the "Employment Agreement").

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the parties' promises and agreements set forth in this Award Agreement, the sufficiency of which the parties hereby acknowledge,

IT IS AGREED AS FOLLOWS:

1. <u>Restricted Share Units</u>.

1.1 <u>Grant of Units</u>. As of the Grant Date, H&R Block hereby awards 138,749 Restricted Share Units (the "Units") to Participant, as evidenced by this Award Agreement.

1.2 <u>Vesting Conditions</u>. In order to become vested in any or all of the Units, Participant must remain continuously employed with Company through the applicable Vesting Date as set forth in Section 1.4 or Section 1.5. Except as otherwise provided in this Award Agreement or the Employment Agreement, the terms of which are incorporated herein, if Participant's employment with Company terminates before a Vesting Date for any reason other than those set forth in Section 1.5 and the Employment Agreement, then all unvested Units, if any, shall be forfeited by Participant, and Participant shall have no right to receive shares of Common Stock related thereto.

1.3 <u>No Shareholder Privileges; Dividend Equivalents</u>.

(a) Neither Participant nor any person claiming under or through him shall be, or have any of the rights or privileges of, a shareholder of H&R Block (including the right to vote shares or to receive dividends) with respect to any of the Common Stock issuable pursuant to this Award Agreement, unless and until such shares of Common Stock shall have been duly issued and delivered to Participant as a result of the vesting of Units.

(b) Notwithstanding Section 1.3(a), dividend equivalents will accrue and vest proportionally as the Units vest, and will be paid as additional whole shares of Common Stock (unless the Committee in its discretion determines to pay the value of the accrued dividend equivalents in cash), net of withholding, upon the date shares of Common Stock are delivered for vested Units pursuant to Section 1.4 or Section 1.5. Dividend equivalents will apply to all cash dividends (excluding dividends for which an adjustment to the Award was or will be made pursuant to Section 4.3) and will be deemed reinvested in shares of Common Stock based on the Closing Price of the Common Stock on the trading day immediately preceding the ex-dividend date applicable to such dividend. Future dividend equivalents will apply to the shares of Common Stock relating to the reinvested dividend equivalents for each dividend record date that occurs before actual delivery of the shares. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Committee retains discretion at any time, upon notice to Participant, to revise whether, and in what manner, dividend equivalents will be deemed reinvested with respect to any future dividends.

1.4 Vesting Dates and Delivery of Common Stock.

(a) *Vesting Dates*. Subject to Section 1.2, the Units shall vest on the dates noted below (each, a "Vesting Date"), in accordance with the following schedule:

Vesting Date	Percent of Units Subject to Vesting on Such Vesting Date
First Anniversary of the Grant Date	33-1/3%
Second Anniversary of the Grant Date	33-1/3%
Third Anniversary of the Grant Date	33-1/3%

If the percentage of the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock subject to this Award Agreement scheduled to vest on a Vesting Date is not a whole number of shares, then the number vesting on such Vesting Date shall be rounded up or down to the nearest whole number of shares for each Vesting Date in accordance with the administrative systems established by Company's third-party stock plan administrator, except that the amount vesting on the final Vesting Date shall be such that 100% (and for the avoidance of doubt, no more than 100%) of the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock subject to this Award Agreement shall be cumulatively vested as of the final Vesting Date.

1.5 <u>Acceleration of Vesting</u>. Notwithstanding Section 1.4(a), the Units held by Participant shall vest in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Employment Agreement

upon Participant's Termination of Employment. All unvested Units shall be forfeited on the 120th day following Participant's Termination of Employment unless a 409A Change in Control (as defined in the Employment Agreement) shall occur during such 120-day period.

1.6 <u>Delivery of Common Stock</u>. As soon as administratively practicable (while remaining compliant with Section 4.14) following Participant's Termination of Employment, Company shall transfer shares of Common Stock equal to the number of Units that become vested, plus any shares attributable to vested dividend equivalents, less any shares withheld for tax withholding purposes pursuant to Section 4.7, directly into a brokerage account established for Participant at the Financial Institution or delivered to Participant in certificate form, such method to be selected by the Committee in its discretion. Any fractional share eligible to be transferred to Participant shall be rounded up to the next whole share. Participant agrees to complete any documentation with Company or the Financial Institution that is necessary to effect the transfer of shares of Common Stock to the Financial Institution before the delivery of such shares will occur. Notwithstanding the foregoing, delivery of shares of Common Stock will be delayed, if applicable under the circumstances, to the extent provided under Section 4.14 (Compliance with Section 409A).

2. <u>Covenants</u>.

2.1 <u>Consideration for Award under the Plan</u>. Participant acknowledges that Participant's agreement to Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement is a key consideration for the Award made under this Award Agreement. Participant hereby agrees to abide by the covenants set forth in Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement.

2.2 <u>Forfeiture of Rights</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if Participant materially violates any provisions of Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement, Participant shall forfeit all rights to payments or benefits in accordance with Section 2.3 and all unvested Units shall terminate and be incapable of vesting.

2.3 <u>Remedies</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if Participant materially violates any provisions of Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement, whether before, on or after any settlement of an Award under the Plan, then Participant shall promptly pay to Company an amount equal to the aggregate Amount of Gain Realized by Participant on all Common Stock received pursuant to this Award Agreement after a date commencing one (1) year before Participant's Last Day of Employment. Participant shall pay Company within sixty (60) business days after the date of any written demand by Company to Participant.

2.4 <u>Remedies Payable</u>. Participant shall pay the amounts described in Section 2.3 in cash or as otherwise determined by Company.

2.5 <u>Remedies without Prejudice</u>. The remedies provided in this Section 2 shall be without prejudice to the rights of Company to recover any losses resulting from the applicable conduct of Participant, and shall be in addition to any other remedies Company may have, at law or in equity, resulting from such conduct.

2.6 <u>Survival</u>. Participant's obligations in this Section 2 shall survive and continue beyond settlement of all Awards under the Plan and any termination or expiration of this Award Agreement for any reason.

3. <u>Non-Transferability of Award</u>. This Award (including all rights, privileges and benefits conferred under such Award) shall not be transferred, assigned, pledged, or hypothecated in any way (whether by operation of law or otherwise) and shall not be subject to sale under execution, attachment or similar process. Upon any attempt to transfer, assign, pledge, hypothecate, or otherwise dispose of this Award, or of any right or privilege conferred hereby, contrary to the provisions hereof, or upon any attempted sale under any execution, attachment, or similar process upon the rights and privileges hereby granted, then and in any such event this Award and the rights and privileges hereby granted shall immediately become null and void.

4. Miscellaneous.

4.1 <u>No Employment Contract</u>. This Award Agreement does not confer on Participant any right to continued employment for any period of time, and is not an employment contract.

4.2 <u>Clawback</u>. If a restatement of H&R Block's financial results occurs and (a) the vesting or the Amount of Gain Realized with respect to any portion of this Award, or (b) the vesting or issuance of performance-based Shares pursuant to any other award granted under the Plan or any other company-sponsored equity compensation plan, or (c) any other cash compensation received by Participant pursuant to a Company-sponsored incentive plan, would not have occurred, been paid or would have been reduced if the results represented by the restatement were known as of the time of the original issuance of the financial results, Participant may be required to reimburse Company for the Amount of Gain Realized related to this Award.

4.3 <u>Adjustment of the Units</u>. If any merger, reorganization, consolidation, recapitalization, dividend or distribution (whether in cash, shares or other property, other than a regular cash dividend), stock split, reverse stock split, spin-off or similar transaction or other change in corporate structure affects the Common Stock or the value thereof, the Committee shall make such adjustments and other substitutions to this Award Agreement as the Committee determines necessary or appropriate to prevent dilution or enlargement of benefits or potential benefits intended to be made available under this Award Agreement, in a manner the Committee deems equitable or appropriate, taking into consideration the accounting and tax consequences, including such adjustments in the aggregate number, class and kind of securities that may be delivered under the Plan, and in the number, class, kind and price of securities subject to the Award Agreement (including, if the Committee deems appropriate, the substitution of awards denominated in the shares of another company).

4.4 <u>Merger, Consolidation, Reorganization, Liquidation, etc</u>. If H&R Block shall become a party to any corporate merger, consolidation, major acquisition of property for stock, reorganization, or liquidation, all Plan awards outstanding on the effective date of the consummation of the transaction shall be treated in the manner the Committee, in its discretion, deems equitable and appropriate after taking into consideration relevant facts, including the accounting and tax

consequences. Such treatment need not treat all Awards (or all portions of an Award) in an identical manner. Such treatment may include, but is not limited to, the substitution of new Awards, or for any Awards then outstanding, the assumption of any such Awards or the cancellation of such Awards for a payment to Participant in cash or other property in an amount equitably determined by the Committee (and, for the avoidance of doubt, such cancellation may be without any payment to Participant in the event the Committee determines that the intrinsic value of the Award is zero or negative). Any such arrangements shall be binding upon Participant and any action taken under this Section 4.4 shall either preserve an Award's status as exempt from Code Section 409A or comply with Code Section 409A.

4.5 Interpretation and Regulations. The Committee shall have the full power and authority provided under Section 4.2 of the Plan and provided by delegation by the Board, subject to the terms of the Plan, and subject to such orders or resolutions not inconsistent with the provisions of the Plan as may from time to time be adopted by the Board. Such power and authority shall include, but not be limited to, the power and authority to: (a) interpret and administer the Plan, the Award Agreement, and any instrument or agreement entered into under or in connection with the Plan; (b) correct any defect, supply any omission or reconcile any inconsistency in the Plan or the Award Agreement in the manner and to the extent that the Committee shall deem desirable to carry it into effect; (c) establish such rules and regulations and appoint such agents as it shall deem appropriate for the proper administration of the Plan and Award; (d) make any other determination and take any other action that the Committee deems necessary or desirable for the administration of the Plan and Award; (e) determine, for purposes of the Plan and this Award Agreement, (i) the date and circumstances that constitute a Termination of Employment, and (ii) what constitutes continuous employment with respect to vesting under this Award Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, leaves of absence approved by the Committee or Company or transfers of employment among the subsidiaries of H&R Block shall not be considered an interruption of continuous employment under the Plan, unless otherwise required by Code Section 409A.

4.6 <u>Reservation of Rights</u>. If at any time Company determines that qualification or registration of the Units or any shares of Common Stock subject to the Units under any federal, state or other applicable securities law, or the consent or approval of any governmental regulatory authority, is necessary or desirable as a condition of executing an Award or providing a benefit under the Plan, then such action may not be taken, in whole or in part, unless and until such qualification, registration, consent or approval shall have been effected or obtained free of any conditions Company deems unacceptable.

4.7 <u>Withholding of Taxes</u>. Company shall make the delivery of shares of Common Stock pursuant to this Award Agreement net of the employee portion of all federal, state, local or foreign taxes required to be paid or withheld as a result of the delivery of shares of Common Stock. Unless otherwise determined pursuant to established procedures pursuant to the Plan, the number of shares of Common Stock withheld shall be based on the Fair Market Value of such shares on the vesting date and the required tax withholding rate for Participant (or such other rate that will not cause an adverse accounting consequence or cost to Company). Participant acknowledges that

Participant may be required by the Company to take specified actions in order to enable the Company to be permitted to withhold at a rate higher than the required tax withholding rates upon any distribution of shares of Common Stock, including, but not limited to, terminating any outstanding additional withholding elections in effect prior to such delivery of shares of Common Stock. Participant agrees to take any such actions as may be required by the Company. Notwithstanding any provision of this Award Agreement to the contrary, a sufficient number of Units shall be settled and paid from the Award (and the number of Units remaining subject to the Award Agreement shall be reduced), upon each respective vesting date to pay (1) the Federal Insurance Contributions Act ("FICA") tax imposed under Code Sections 3101, 3121(a), and 3121(v)(2), and (2) to pay the income tax at source on wages imposed under Code Section 3401 and the corresponding withholding provisions of applicable state, local, or foreign tax laws as a result of the payment of the FICA amount, and to pay the additional income tax at source on wages attributable to the pyramiding Code Section 3401 wages and taxes; provided that, the total number of Units subject to such accelerated settlement and payment shall not exceed the number required to pay the total amount of FICA and the income tax withholding.

4.8 <u>Reasonableness of Restrictions, Severability and Court Modification</u>. Participant and Company agree that the restrictions contained in this Award Agreement are reasonable, but, should any provision of this Award Agreement be determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, illegal or otherwise unenforceable or unreasonable in scope, the validity, legality and enforceability of the other provisions of this Award Agreement will not be affected thereby, and the provision found invalid, illegal, or otherwise unenforceable or unreasonable will be considered by Company and Participant to be amended as to scope of protection, time or geographic area (or any one of them, as the case may be) in whatever manner is considered reasonable by that court and, as so amended, will be enforced.

4.9 <u>Waiver</u>. The failure of Company to enforce at any time any terms, covenants or conditions of this Award Agreement shall not be construed to be a waiver of such terms, covenants or conditions or of any other provision. Any waiver or modification of the terms, covenants or conditions of this Award Agreement shall only be effective if reduced to writing and signed by both Participant and an officer of H&R Block (other than Participant).

4.10 <u>Plan Control</u>. The terms of this Award Agreement are governed by the terms of the Plan, as it exists on the Grant Date (except to the extent the Plan is amended from time to time and such amendment is intended to have retroactive effect). Except where the Plan expressly permits an award agreement to provide for different terms or as otherwise expressly provided herein, if any provisions of this Award Agreement conflict with any provisions of the Plan, the terms of the Plan shall control.

4.11 <u>Notices</u>. Any notice to be given to Company or election to be made under the terms of this Award Agreement shall be addressed to Company (Attention: Long Term Incentive Department) at One H&R Block Way, Kansas City Missouri 64105, or at such other address or by such other means as Company may hereafter designate in writing to Participant. Any notice to be given to Participant shall be addressed to Participant at the last address of record with Company or at such other address as Participant may hereafter designate in writing to Company. Any such notice

shall be deemed to have been duly given when deposited in the United States mail via regular or certified mail, addressed as aforesaid, postage prepaid.

4.12 <u>Choice of Law</u>. This Award Agreement shall be governed by and construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of Missouri without reference to principles of conflicts of laws.

4.13 <u>Choice of Forum and Jurisdiction</u>. Participant and Company agree that any proceedings to enforce the obligations and rights under this Award Agreement must be brought in the Missouri District Court located in Jackson County, Missouri, or in the United States District Court for the Western District of Missouri in Kansas City, Missouri. Participant agrees and submits to personal jurisdiction in either court. Participant and Company further agree that this Choice of Forum and Jurisdiction is binding on all matters related to Awards under the Plan and may not be altered or amended by any other arrangement or agreement (including an employment agreement) without the express written consent of Participant and H&R Block.

4.14 <u>Compliance with Section 409A</u>. Notwithstanding any provision in this Award Agreement or the Plan to the contrary, this Award Agreement shall be interpreted and administered in accordance with Code Section 409A and regulations and other guidance issued thereunder ("Section 409A"). For purposes of determining whether any payment made pursuant to this Award Agreement results in a "deferral of compensation" within the meaning of Treasury Regulation 1.409A-1(b), H&R Block shall maximize the exemptions described in such section, as applicable. Any reference to a "termination of employment" or similar term or phrase shall be interpreted as a "separation from service" within the meaning of Section 409A. If any deferred compensation payment is payable while Participant is a "specified employee" under Section 409A, and payment is due because of separation from service for any reason other than death, then payment of such amount shall be delayed for a period of six months and paid in a lump sum on the first payroll payment date following the earlier of the expiration of such six month period or Participant's death, unless otherwise provided by Section 409A. To the extent any payments under this Award Agreement are made in installments, each installment shall be deemed a separate payment for purposes of Section 409A and the regulations issued thereunder. Participant or his beneficiary, as applicable, shall be solely responsible and liable for the satisfaction of all taxes and penalties that may be imposed on Participant or his beneficiary in connection with any payments to Participant or his beneficiary pursuant to this Award Agreement, including but not limited to any taxes, interest and penalties under Section 409A, and neither H&R Block nor any of its affiliates shall have any obligation to indemnify or otherwise hold Participant or his beneficiary harmless from any and all of such taxes and penalties.

4.15 <u>Attorney's Fees</u>. Participant and Company agree that in the event of litigation to enforce the terms and obligations under this Award Agreement, the party prevailing in any such cause of action will be entitled to reimbursement of reasonable attorney's fees.

4.16 <u>Relationship of the Parties</u>. Participant acknowledges that this Award Agreement is between H&R Block and Participant. Participant further acknowledges that H&R Block is a holding company and that Participant is not an employee of H&R Block.

4.17 <u>Headings</u>. The section headings herein are for convenience only and shall not be considered in construing this Award Agreement.

4.18 <u>Amendment</u>. No amendment, supplement, or waiver to this Award Agreement is valid or binding unless in writing and signed on behalf of H&R Block by an officer of H&R Block (other than Participant), and, if materially adverse to Participant, signed by Participant.

4.19 <u>Execution of Agreement</u>. This Award Agreement shall not be enforceable by either party, and Participant shall have no rights with respect to the Awards made hereunder, unless and until it has been (a) signed by Participant within 180 days of the Grant Date, (b) signed on behalf of H&R Block by an officer of H&R Block designated for such purpose by the Board, and (c) returned to H&R Block.

This Award Agreement may be signed by the parties via facsimile or electronic signature, as acceptable to Company, and may be signed by H&R Block via stamped signature.

4.20 <u>WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL</u>. PARTICIPANT KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY AND IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ANY AND ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL PROCEEDING, ACTION OR CLAIM ARISING OUT OF OR RELATED TO THIS AGREEMENT.

5. **Definitions.** Whenever a term is used in this Award Agreement, the following words and phrases shall have the meanings set forth below or as set forth in the Plan unless the context plainly requires a different meaning, and when a defined meaning is intended, the term is capitalized.

5.1 <u>Amount of Gain Realized</u>. The Amount of Gain Realized shall be equal to the number of shares of Common Stock that Participant receives pursuant to this Award Agreement multiplied by the Fair Market Value of one share of Common Stock on the date of delivery.

5.2 <u>Board</u>. Board means the Board of Directors of H&R Block.

5.3 <u>Closing Price</u>. Closing Price shall mean the last reported market price for one share of Common Stock, regular way, on the New York Stock Exchange (or any successor exchange or stock market on which such last reported market price is reported) on the day in question. If the exchange is closed on the day on which the Closing Price is to be determined or if there were no sales reported on such date, the Closing Price shall be computed as of the last date preceding such date on which the exchange was open and a sale was reported.

5.4 <u>Code</u>. Code means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

5.5 <u>Committee</u>. Committee means the Compensation Committee of the Board.

5.6 <u>Common Stock</u>. Common Stock means the common stock of H&R Block, without par value.

5.7 <u>Company</u>. Company means H&R Block, Inc., a Missouri corporation, and includes its "subsidiary corporations" (as defined in Code Section 424(f)) and their respective divisions, departments and subsidiaries and the respective divisions, departments and subsidiaries of such subsidiaries.

5.8 <u>Fair Market Value</u>. Fair Market Value means the Closing Price for one share of Common Stock.

5.9 <u>Last Day of Employment</u>. Last Day of Employment means the date of Participant's Termination of Employment.

5.10 <u>Restricted Share Units</u>. Restricted Share Units means Restricted Share Units granted to Participant under the Plan subject to such terms and conditions as the Committee may determine at the time of issuance.

5.11 <u>Termination of Employment</u>. Termination of Employment, termination of employment and similar references mean a separation from service within the meaning of Section 409A. If Participant is an employee, Participant will generally have a Termination of Employment if Participant voluntarily or involuntarily terminates employment with Company. A termination of employment occurs if the facts and circumstances indicate that Participant and Company reasonably anticipate that no further services will be performed after a certain date or that the level of bona fide services Participant will perform after such date (whether as an employee, director or other independent contractor) for Company will decrease to no more than 20 percent of the average level of bona fide services performed (whether as an employee, director or other independent contractor) over the immediately preceding 36-month period (or full period of services if Participant has been providing services for less than 36 months). For purposes of this Section 5.15, "Company" includes any entity that would be aggregated with Company under Treasury Regulation 1.409A-1(h)(3).

6. ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF COVENANTS AND WAIVERS.

6.1 <u>Participant understands and acknowledges that this Award Agreement confers both rights and obligations upon Participant.</u>

6.2 <u>Participant has reviewed this Award Agreement in its entirety and understands that by signing this</u> <u>Award Agreement, Participant agrees to all of its terms, including, but not limited to, Section 2 of this Award Agreement, the Choice of Forum and Jurisdiction, and the Waiver of Jury Trial set forth in Section 4 of this Award Agreement.</u>

6.3 <u>Participant acknowledges that Company has advised Participant to seek his own legal counsel before</u> <u>signing this Award Agreement and that Participant has consulted or has had the opportunity to consult with his personal</u> <u>attorney before executing this Award Agreement.</u>

[Signature Page Follows.]

In consideration of said Award and the mutual covenants contained herein, the parties agree to the terms set forth

The parties hereto have executed this Award Agreement.

Participant Name: Jeffrey J. Jones II

Date Signed:

H&R BLOCK, INC.

By: ____ Name: Title:

EXHIBIT C

SEVERANCE AND RELEASE AGREEMENT

Jeffrey J. Jones II ("<u>Employee</u>") and **HRB Professional Resources LLC**, (the "Company"), on behalf of itself and its parents, subsidiaries, affiliates, and assigns, including **H&R Block, Inc.** ("<u>Block</u>," and collectively the "<u>Company Parties</u>") enter into this Severance and Release Agreement ("<u>Release Agreement</u>") under the terms and conditions recited below.

I. <u>Recitations</u>

A. Employee has been employed as President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company pursuant to the Employment Agreement by and among Employee, the Company and Block, dated August 21, 2017 (the "<u>Employment Agreement</u>"). Capitalized terms not otherwise defined in this Release Agreement shall have the meaning provided in the Employment Agreement.

B. Employee's employment will end on **[TERM DATE]** (the "<u>Termination Date</u>"). Employee and Company wish to enter into a full and final settlement of all issues and matters that exist between Employee and the Company Parties, which include, but are not limited to, any issues and matters that may have arisen out of Employee's employment with or separation from Company.

C. Employee specifically acknowledges that Company has advised him to seek his own personal legal counsel prior to signing this Release Agreement.

D. In exchange for the mutual promises of Employee and Company set forth in this Release Agreement, Employee and Company agree to the terms and conditions set forth below.

II. Basic Terms of the Release Agreement

A. Following the Company's receipt of a fully executed copy of this Release Agreement, and provided that Employee does not revoke this Release Agreement as permitted in paragraph III(A) below, in addition to the Accrued Obligations and the Other Benefits which shall be provided to Employee under the terms of the Employment Agreement, Company agrees to provide Employee with the following payments and benefits, in all cases, subject to appropriate tax withholdings:

1. *Severance Payment*. Company will pay Employee a lump sum payment on []¹, in the amount of **\$[insert amount]**, which amount is equal to the sum of (i) Employee's Base Salary plus (ii) Employee's target bonus opportunity as provided in Section 3(c) of the Employment Agreement. [In addition, [because a Change in Control occurred within 24 months prior to the Termination Date] [in the event that a 409A Change in Control occurs within 120 days following the Termination Date], Company will pay Employee an additional lump sum payment on []² in the amount of **\$[insert amount]**, which amount is equal to the sum of Employee's Base Salary.]

¹NTD: Insert 60th day following the Termination Date.

² NTD: Insert the day that is the later of (i) the 120th day after the Termination Date and (ii) if the Change in Control is a 409A Change in Control, the date of the 409A Change in Control

2. *COBRA Subsidy*. For 18 months following the Termination Date, Company shall pay Employee each month an amount equal to the monthly premium (both the employer and employee portions) for COBRA continuation coverage under the Company's health, dental and vision plans, which payment shall be paid in advance on the first payroll day of each month during such 18 month period, commencing with the month immediately following the Termination Date; <u>provided</u>, however, that the first such payment shall be made on the 60th day after the Termination Date, and will include payment of any amounts that were otherwise due prior thereto. [In addition, [because a Change in Control occurred within 24 months prior to the Termination Date] [in the event that a 409A Change in Control occurs within 120 days following the Termination Date], Company will pay Employee a lump sum payment on []³ of **\$[insert amount]**, which amount is equal to six times the monthly premium (both the employer and employee portions) for COBRA continuation coverage under the Company's health, dental and vision plans.]

3. Short-Term Incentive Payments. Company will pay Employee (i) any annual bonus earned with respect to a fiscal year ending prior to the Termination Date but unpaid as of the Termination Date, payable at the same time in the year of termination as such payment would be made if Employee continued to be employed by the Company, and (ii) any annual bonus related to the fiscal year in which the Termination Date occurs calculated based on [actual performance (including any personal goals) through the end of the applicable fiscal year] [Employee's target bonus opportunity] and prorated for the number of days of Employees employment in the fiscal year in which the termination occurs, payable in a single lump sum at the same time as such payment would be made if Employee continued to be employed by the Company.

4. *Equity-Based Awards*. The Initial Stock Option and the Initial RSU Grant shall become fully and immediately vested as of the Termination Date in accordance with, and subject to, their applicable terms. Any other awards granted to Employee under the Company's 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan, as the same may be amended or replaced from time to time (each, an "Equity Plan") shall vest and, if applicable, remain exercisable, as provided in the applicable award agreement. A list of Employee's outstanding awards under the Equity Plan as of the Termination Date (i) that shall vest and/or remaining outstanding following the Termination Date pursuant to its terms is attached as Exhibit A and (ii) that shall be forfeited on the Termination Date is attached as Exhibit B.

B. Employee, and as applicable the Company, agree to the following:

1. *Release of Claims*. Employee agrees to and hereby does release and forever discharge each of the Company Parties, and each and every one of their component, predecessor and successor companies, and their respective past and present agents, officers, executives, employees, attorneys, and directors (collectively the "<u>Released Parties</u>") from any and all matters, claims, charges, demands, damages, causes of action, debts, liabilities, controversies, claims for attorneys' fees, judgments, and suits of every kind and nature whatsoever, foreseen or unforeseen, known or unknown, which have arisen between Employee and the Released Parties up to the date Employee signs this Release Agreement, all as more fully set forth in paragraphs IV(A) through (E) below.

³ NTD: Insert the day that is the later of (i) the 120th day after the Termination Date and (ii) if the Change in Control is a 409A Change in Control, the date of the 409A Change in Control

2. *Legal Hold*. To the extent Employee has received a Preservation Notice/Legal Hold from the Legal Department, Employee shall take all necessary steps to preserve information related in any way to the Preservation Notice/Legal Hold in its original format and location and will not modify, delete or destroy such information. Employee will notify the Legal Department of the nature and location of any and all such information.

3. *Restrictive Covenants*. Employee represents and warrants that Employee has complied with and agrees to continue to comply and abide with Employee's ongoing obligations under Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement, which are incorporated into this Release Agreement by reference.

4. *Non-disparagement*. Employee and the Company agree that they will continue to comply and abide with their respective non-disparagement obligations under Section 7(l)(1) and (2) of the Employment Agreement.

5. *Resignation*. Employee agrees that, upon the Termination Date, he resigns from all offices, directorships, trusteeships, committee memberships, and fiduciary capacities held with, or on behalf of, the Company Parties, and any benefit plans of the Company Parties. Employee will execute the resignations attached as Exhibit C contemporaneously with his execution of this Release Agreement, and agrees to reasonably cooperate with the Company to execute any additional resignations that the Company may determine to be required upon its further review of applicable requirements to which it is subject.

III. Acknowledgments and Additional Terms

A. *Consideration/Revocation Period*. Employee shall have twenty-one (21) days following his receipt of this Release Agreement to consider whether or not to sign this Release Agreement. Employee acknowledges that he may revoke his acceptance of the terms and conditions of this Release Agreement at any time within seven (7) calendar days after the day on which he originally returned his signed copy of the Release Agreement to the Company. Such revocation, to be effective, must be delivered by written notice, in a manner so the notice is received on or before the seventh (7th) day by: General Counsel, H&R Block, Inc., One H&R Block Way, Kansas City, MO 64105. In the event Employee does not return an executed copy of this Release Agreement to the Company within the twenty-one (21) day period, or Employee revokes his acceptance of the terms and conditions of this Release Agreement within the seven (7) day period following his execution of this Release Agreement, Employee will not be entitled to any of the payments or benefits provided under paragraph II(A), other than the Accrued Obligations and the Other Benefits.

B. *Opportunity to Consult Personal Attorney*. Employee acknowledges that Company has advised him to seek his own legal counsel prior to signing this Release Agreement and that he has consulted or has had the opportunity to consult with his personal attorney prior to executing this Release Agreement.

C. *No Admission of Liability*. Employee and Company agree that nothing in this Release Agreement is an admission by either of any wrongdoing, and that nothing in this Release Agreement is to be construed as such by anyone.

D. *Consideration*. Employee agrees that provision of the payments and benefits set forth in paragraph II(A) constitute payments and benefits to which Employee is not otherwise entitled and constitutes valuable consideration for the promises and representations made by Employee in this Release Agreement.

E. *Choice of Law*. All disputes which arise out of the interpretation and enforcement of this Release Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of Missouri without giving effect to its choice of law provisions.

F. *Entire Agreement*. This Release Agreement, including Exhibits A through C attached hereto, constitutes the entire agreement between the parties related to the subject matters set forth in this Release Agreement; provided that, this Release Agreement shall not be deemed to supersede any provision of the Employment Agreement, Initial RSU Agreement, Initial Option Agreement or other award agreement that is intended by the terms of the applicable agreement to survive the Termination Date. The parties acknowledge the terms of this Release Agreement can only be changed by a written amendment to the Release Agreement signed by both parties.

G. *No Reliance*. The parties have not relied on any representations, promises, or agreements of any kind made to them in connection with this Release Agreement, except for those set forth in writing in this Release Agreement or in the Employment Agreement.

H. *Separate Signatures*. Separate copies of this Release Agreement shall constitute originals which may be signed separately but which together will constitute one single agreement.

I. *Effective Date*. This Release Agreement becomes effective and binding on the eighth calendar day following Employee's execution of the Release Agreement pursuant to paragraph III(A).

J. *Severability*. If any provision of this Release Agreement is held to be invalid, the remaining provisions shall remain in full force and effect.

K. *Continuing Obligations*. Any continuing obligations Employee has after separation of employment pursuant to the Employment Agreement and any other written agreement with a Company Party or by operation of law are intended to survive this Release Agreement. The terms of this Release Agreement add to any such obligations and are not intended to otherwise modify them in any way.

L. *Compensation, Injuries, Leave, Ethics.* Employee acknowledges that: (1) upon receipt of a final paycheck, Employee has received all compensation due through the Termination Date as a result of services performed for Company, except as otherwise provided in this Agreement; (2) Employee has reported to Company any and all work-related injuries incurred during employment; (3) Company properly provided any requested leave of absence because of Employee's or a family member's health condition and Employee has not been subjected to any improper treatment, conduct or actions due to a request for or taking such leave; and (4) Employee has provided the Company with written notice of any and all concerns regarding suspected ethical and compliance issues or violations on the part of Company.

M. 409A Representations. Company has made a good faith effort to comply with current guidance under Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code. Notwithstanding the foregoing or any provision in this Agreement to the contrary, Company does not warrant or promise compliance with Section 409A, and Employee understands and agrees that he shall not have any claim against Company with respect to Section 409A or for any good faith effort taken to comply with Section 409A.

IV. <u>Release</u>

A. In consideration of the recitations and agreements listed above, Employee releases, and forever discharges the Released Parties from any and all matters, claims, charges, demands, damages, causes of action, debts, liabilities, controversies, claims for attorneys' fees, judgments, and suits of every kind and nature whatsoever, foreseen or unforeseen, known or unknown, which have arisen between Employee and the Released Parties up to the date Employee signs this Release Agreement.

B. This release of claims includes, but is not limited to: (1) any claims Employee may have relating to any aspect of his employment with the Released Parties and/or the separation of that employment; (2) any breach of an actual or implied contract of employment between Employee and the Released Parties; (3) any claim of unjust or tortious discharge; (4) any common law claim (including but not limited to fraud, negligence, intentional or negligent infliction of emotional distress, negligent hiring/retention/supervision, or defamation); (5) any claims arising under (i) the Civil Rights Act of 1866, 42 U.S.C. § 1981, (ii) the Civil Rights Act of 1964, 42 U.S.C. §§ 2000e, et seq., as amended by the Civil Rights Act of 1991, (iii) the Age Discrimination in Employment Act (the "<u>ADEA</u>"), 29 U.S.C. §§ 621, et seq. (including but not limited to the Older Worker Benefit Protection Act (the "<u>OWBPA</u>")), (iv) the Employee Retirement Income Security Act, 29 U.S.C. §§ 1001, et seq., (v) the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, 29 U.S.C. §§ 651, et. seq., and (viii) the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act, 29 U.S.C. §§ 2101, et seq.; (6) any applicable state or local employment discrimination statute or ordinance; and (7) any other federal, state, or local statutes or ordinances.

C. Employee represents and warrants that, as of the date he signs this Release Agreement, he has not filed or commenced any suit, claim, charge, complaint, or other legal proceeding of any kind against the Released Parties.

D. The above release does not waive claims: (1) for unemployment or workers' compensation; (2) for Accrued Obligations, Other Benefits and other vested rights under ERISA-covered employee benefit plans as applicable on the date Employee signs this Release Agreement; (3) that may arise after Employee signs this Release Agreement; (4) to any right of indemnification as provided by, and in accordance with the terms of, the Employment Agreement, the Company's by-laws or a Company insurance policy providing such coverage, as any of such may be amended from time to time; or (5) which cannot be released by private agreement.

E. Employee agrees he waives any right to participate in any settlement, verdict or judgment in any class, collective or multi-party action against the Released Parties arising from

conduct occurring on or before the date Employee signs this Release Agreement, and that he waives any right to accept anything of value or any injunctive relief associated with any such pending or threatened class action against the Released Parties.

V. No Interference with Rights

Nothing in this Release Agreement or the Employment Agreement, including but not limited to, the release of claims, confidential information, return of property, non-solicitation of employees, non-solicitation of customers, non-competition, non-disparagement, availability/cooperation, agreement to arbitrate and acknowledgement provisions, (1) limits or affects Employee's right to challenge the validity of this Release Agreement under the ADEA or the OWBPA; (2) prevents Employee from filing a charge or complaint with or from participating in an investigation or proceeding conducted by the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, National Labor Relations Board, the Securities and Exchange Commission, or any other any federal, state or local agency charged with the enforcement of any laws, including providing documents or other information; or (3) prevents Employee from exercising rights under Section 7 of the National Labor Relations Act to engage in joint activity with other employees, although by signing this release Employee is waiving rights to individual relief (including backpay, frontpay, reinstatement or other legal or equitable relief) in any charge, complaint, lawsuit, or other proceeding brought by Employee or on Employee's behalf by any third-party, except for any right Employee may have to receive a payment from a government agency (and not the Company) for information provided to the government agency or where otherwise prohibited. Notwithstanding Employee's confidentiality and non-disclosure obligations in this Release Agreement and otherwise, Employee understands that as provided by the Federal Defend Trade Secrets Act, Employee will not be held criminally or civilly liable under any federal or state trade secret law for the disclosure of a trade secret made: (i) in confidence to a federal, state, or local government official, either directly or indirectly, or to an attorney, and solely for the purpose of reporting or investigating a suspected violation of law; or (ii) in a complaint or other document filed in a lawsuit or other proceeding, if such filing is made under seal.

THIS IS A RELEASE OF CLAIMS - READ CAREFULLY BEFORE SIGNING

I have read this Severance and Release Agreement. Company advised me to seek the advice of counsel regarding the meaning and effect of this Release Agreement, and I have had the opportunity to do so. I fully understand the terms of this Release Agreement and I understand it is a complete and final release of any of my claims against the Released Parties (as defined in this Release Agreement). I sign the Release Agreement as my own free act and deed.

Jeffrey J. Jones II

Date: _____

HRB Professional Resources LLC

By:

Title:

Date: _____

EXHIBIT A

EQUITY-BASED AWARD VESTING AND CONTINUATION SUMMARY

EXHIBIT B

EQUITY-BASED AWARD FORFEITURE SUMMARY

EXHIBIT C

RESIGNATION

To Whom It May Concern:

Effective **[INSERT DATE]**, I hereby resign from the following officer and director positions:

Entity Name	Title

Jeffrey J. Jones II

Dated: _____

H&R BLOCK, INC. 2013 LONG TERM INCENTIVE PLAN MARKET STOCK UNITS AWARD AGREEMENT

This Award Agreement is entered into by and between H&R Block, Inc., a Missouri corporation ("H&R Block"), and Jeffrey J. Jones II ("Participant").

WHEREAS, H&R Block provides certain incentive awards to key employees of subsidiaries of H&R Block under the H&R Block, Inc. 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan (the "Plan");

WHEREAS, Participant has been selected by the Board, the Committee, or the Chief Executive Officer of H&R Block to receive an Award under the Plan (the "Award"); and

WHEREAS, consummation of this Award is conditioned upon Participant's execution of this Award Agreement within 180 days of the Grant Date (as defined below), wherein Participant agrees to abide by certain terms and conditions authorized by the Compensation Committee of the Board.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the parties' promises and agreements set forth in this Award Agreement, the sufficiency of which the parties hereby acknowledge,

IT IS AGREED AS FOLLOWS:

1. Market Stock Units.

1.1 <u>Grant of Market Stock Units</u>. As of August 21, 2017 (the "Grant Date"), H&R Block hereby awards [Number of MSUs Granted] Market Stock Units ("MSUs") to Participant, as evidenced by this Award Agreement.

1.2 <u>Vesting Conditions</u>. Except as provided in Section 1.5 and Section 1.6 of this Award Agreement, Participant shall become vested in the MSUs (a) to the extent set forth in Section 1.4, only if (b) Participant remains continuously employed by Company from the Grant Date through June 30, 2020, which is the first June 30 following the completion of the Performance Period (the "Vesting Date"), such that Participant's Termination of Employment before the Vesting Date shall result in forfeiture of all rights in the MSUs and Participant shall not be entitled to a distribution of any shares of Common Stock related to such forfeited MSUs. The number of MSUs determined under Section 1.4 shall be certified by the Committee in accordance with Section 1.7, based on Company's satisfaction of the Performance Criteria during the Performance Period (or other applicable period), and paid in accordance with Section 1.6 or 1.8, as applicable.

1.3 No Shareholder Privileges; Dividend Equivalents.

(a) Neither Participant nor any person claiming under or through him shall be, or have any of the rights or privileges of, a shareholder of H&R Block (including the right to vote shares or to receive dividends) with respect to any of the Common Stock issuable pursuant to this Award Agreement, unless and until such shares of Common Stock shall have been duly issued and delivered to Participant as a result of the vesting of MSUs.

(b) Notwithstanding Section 1.3(a), dividend equivalents will accrue and vest proportionally as the MSUs vest, and will be paid as additional whole shares of Common Stock (unless the Committee in its discretion determines to pay the value of the accrued dividend equivalents in cash), net of withholding, upon the date shares of Common Stock are delivered for vested MSUs pursuant to Section 1.6 or Section 1.8. Dividend equivalents will apply to all cash dividends (excluding dividends for which an adjustment to the Award was or will be made pursuant to Section 4.3) and will be deemed reinvested in shares of Common Stock based on the Closing Price of the Common Stock on the trading day immediately preceding the ex-dividend date applicable to such dividend. Future dividend equivalents will apply to the shares of Common Stock relating to the reinvested dividend equivalents for each dividend record date that occurs before actual delivery of the shares. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Committee retains discretion at any time, upon notice to Participant, to revise whether, and in what manner, dividend equivalents will be deemed reinvested with respect to any future dividends.

1.4 <u>Payment Formula</u>. The number of MSUs that may vest (the "Earned Percentage") shall be determined after the end of the Performance Period in accordance with this Section, except as otherwise provided in Section 1.5 and Section 1.6.

(a) No MSUs will vest if the End of Performance Period Stock Price is less than 50% of the Grant Date Stock Price.

(b) No MSUs will vest if the Average Return on Invested Capital during the Performance Period is less than 14%.

(c) If the End of Performance Period Stock Price equals or exceeds 50% of the Grant Date Stock Price and the Average Return on Invested Capital during the Performance Period equals or exceeds 14%, the number of MSUs that may vest shall be calculated as follows:

MSUs granted × (End of Performance Period Stock Price Grant Date Stock Price)

In no event shall the number of shares of Common Stock delivered to Participant upon vesting of MSUs be more than 200% of the MSUs granted.

1.5 <u>Potential Vesting</u>. Notwithstanding Section 1.2, if any of the events described in subsection (a), (b) or (c) of this Section 1.5 occur at least one year after the Grant Date and before the Vesting Date, Participant shall be entitled to either pro-rata or full vesting of the Earned Percentage of MSUs determined pursuant to Section 1.4 (or Section 1.6 if applicable), as set forth below. The pro-rata portion of the Earned Percentage, if applicable, shall equal a percentage based upon the number of whole months of service completed between the Grant Date and Participant's Last Day of Employment divided by 33. For the sole purpose of calculating the pro-rata portion

of the Earned Percentage pursuant to this Section 1.5, the month containing the Grant Date shall be counted as a whole month of service.

(a) *Involuntary Termination of Employment without Cause*. If, at least one year after the Grant Date, Participant ceases to be an employee of Company on account of a Without Cause Termination that is not a Qualifying CIC Separation, Participant shall be entitled to pro-rata vesting of the Earned Percentage of MSUs that are determined pursuant to Section 1.4 after the end of the Performance Period.

(b) *Death or Disability*. If Participant terminates employment due to death or Disability at least one year after the Grant Date, Participant shall be entitled to 100% vesting of the Earned Percentage of MSUs that are determined pursuant to Section 1.4 after the end of the Performance Period.

1.6 Change in Control.

(a) Other provisions of this Agreement notwithstanding, if a Change in Control occurs before the Vesting Date, the Committee shall determine what equitable adjustments, if any, shall be made to this Award pursuant to the Committee's authority and obligations set forth in Sections 4.3, 4.4, and 4.5 of this Award Agreement. Such adjustments may include adjustment to the payment formula determined under Section 1.4 and the performance period (or other measuring period used in determining End of Performance Period Stock Price) over which the payment formula (whether or not revised) will be applied. After a Change in Control, the number of MSUs that may vest pursuant to the payment formula under Section 1.4 (including any revisions that may be made pursuant to this Section 1.6) shall be deemed the Earned Percentage for purposes of this Agreement.

(b) *Potential Vesting after Change in Control*. Except as provided below in (i), (ii) and (iii) or in Section 1.5, the Earned Percentage of MSUs will vest only if Participant remains continuously employed by Company from the Grant Date through the Vesting Date as set forth in Section 1.2(b).

(i) If Participant's Termination of Employment occurs after the Change in Control due to Disability or Death, Participant shall be entitled to 100% vesting of the Earned Percentage of MSUs as determined by the Committee.

(ii) If Participant's Termination of Employment occurs due to Qualifying CIC Separation, Participant shall be entitled to 100% vesting of the Earned Percentage of MSUs as determined by the Committee.

(iii) If Participant's Termination of Employment occurs before the Change in Control under a circumstance described in Section 1.5, the pro-rata vesting rules of Section 1.5 shall continue to apply to the Earned Percentage of MSUs.

(c) *Settlement Date after Change in Control*. If the Committee takes any action under Section 1.6(a) that, on its own or in connection with any other event, results in vesting of any Earned Percentage of MSUs earlier than otherwise provided in this Award Agreement (e.g., the MSUs

become subject to Code Section 409A), such vested MSUs, plus any shares attributable to vested dividend equivalents, shall be settled upon the earliest to occur of (i) Participant's date of death, (ii) the Vesting Date as set forth in Section 1.2(b) or (iii) six months following Participant's Termination of Employment; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, if any of the events set forth in (i), (ii) or (iii) occur before the date such early vesting occurs, the settlement date shall be the later of (x) within 60 days of the early vesting date, or (y) the earlier of the date that is six months following Participant's Termination of Employment's Termination of Employment and the Vesting Date as set forth in Section 1.2(b). All other payments shall occur as set forth in Section 1.8.

1.7 <u>Certification of a Performance Award</u>. The Committee shall certify in writing the extent to which the Performance Criteria have been satisfied before making any payment to Participant with respect to the vested Earned Percentage of MSUs.

1.8 Settlement of MSUs.

(a) Except as provided in Section 1.6, the vested Earned Percentage of MSUs, plus any shares attributable to vested dividend equivalents, shall be settled and paid out in shares of Common Stock as soon as administratively practicable (while remaining compliant with Section 4.15) following the later of the Vesting Date and the date on which the performance results, including the End of Performance Period Stock Price, are determinable and certified by the Committee pursuant to Section 1.7, but in no event later than the payment deadline set forth in Treas. Reg. § 1.409A-3(d).

(b) Company shall transfer shares of Common Stock equal to the number of the vested Earned Percentage of MSUs, plus any shares attributable to vested dividend equivalents, less any shares withheld for tax withholding purposes pursuant to Section 4.8, into a brokerage account established for Participant at a financial institution the Committee shall select at its discretion (the "Financial Institution") or delivered to Participant in certificate form, such method to be selected by the Committee in its discretion. Any fractional share shall be rounded up to the next whole share. Participant agrees to complete, before the settlement date, any documentation for the Company or the Financial Institution which is necessary to effect the transfer of shares of Common Stock to the Financial Institution.

2. <u>Covenants.</u>

2.1 <u>Consideration for Award under the Plan</u>. Participant acknowledges that Participant's agreement to Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement is a key consideration for the Award made under this Award Agreement. Participant hereby agrees to abide by the covenants set forth in Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement.

2.2 <u>Forfeiture of Rights</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if Participant violates any provisions of Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement, Participant shall forfeit all rights to payments or benefits in accordance with Section 2.3 and all unsettled MSUs shall terminate, be forfeited and be incapable of vesting.

2.3 <u>Remedies</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if Participant violates any provisions of Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement, whether before, on or after any settlement of an Award under the Plan, then Participant shall promptly pay to Company an amount equal to the aggregate Amount of Gain Realized by Participant on all Common Stock received pursuant to this Award Agreement after a date commencing one (1) year before Participant's Last Day of Employment; provided, however, to the extent the violation occurs before the settlement of MSUs, all rights to payments or benefits under the MSUs shall terminate, be forfeited and be incapable of vesting in accordance with Section 2.2. Participant shall pay Company within 3 business days after the date of any written demand by Company to Participant.

2.4 <u>Remedies Payable</u>. Participant shall pay the amounts described in Section 2.3 in cash or as otherwise determined by Company.

2.5 <u>Remedies without Prejudice</u>. The remedies provided in this Section 2 shall be without prejudice to the rights of Company to recover any losses resulting from the applicable conduct of Participant, and shall be in addition to any other remedies Company may have, at law or in equity, resulting from such conduct.

2.6 <u>Survival</u>. Participant's obligations in this Section 2 shall survive and continue beyond settlement of all Awards under the Plan and any termination or expiration of this Award Agreement for any reason.

3. <u>Non-Transferability of Award</u>. This Award (including all rights, privileges and benefits conferred under such Award) shall not be transferred, assigned, pledged, or hypothecated in any way (whether by operation of law or otherwise) and shall not be subject to sale under execution, attachment or similar process. Upon any attempt to transfer, assign, pledge, hypothecate, or otherwise dispose of this Award, or of any right or privilege conferred hereby, contrary to the provisions hereof, or upon any attempted sale under any execution, attachment, or similar process upon the rights and privileges hereby granted, then and in any such event this Award and the rights and privileges hereby granted shall immediately become null and void.

4. Miscellaneous.

4.1 <u>No Employment Contract</u>. This Award Agreement does not confer on Participant any right to continued employment for any period of time, and is not an employment contract.

4.2 <u>Clawback</u>. If a restatement of H&R Block's financial results occurs and (a) the vesting or the Amount of Gain Realized with respect to any portion of this Award, or (b) the vesting or issuance of performance-based Shares pursuant to any other award granted under the Plan or any other company-sponsored equity compensation plan, or (c) any other cash compensation received by Participant pursuant to a Company-sponsored incentive plan, would not have occurred, been paid or would have been reduced if the results represented by the restatement were known as of the time of the original issuance of the financial results, Participant may be required to reimburse Company for the Amount of Gain Realized related to this Award.

4.3 <u>Adjustment of MSUs</u>. If any merger, reorganization, consolidation, recapitalization, dividend or distribution (whether in cash, shares or other property, other than a regular cash dividend), stock split, reverse stock split, spin-off or similar transaction or other change in corporate structure affects the Common Stock or the value thereof, the Committee shall make such adjustments and other substitutions to this Award Agreement as the Committee determines necessary or appropriate to prevent dilution or enlargement of benefits or potential benefits intended to be made available under this Award Agreement, in a manner the Committee deems equitable or appropriate, taking into consideration the accounting and tax consequences, including such adjustments in the aggregate number, class and kind of securities that may be delivered under the Plan, and in the number, class, kind and price of securities subject to the Award Agreement (including, if the Committee deems appropriate, the substitution of awards denominated in the shares of another company).

4.4 <u>Adjustment of Performance Criteria</u>. (a) In the event of the occurrence during the Performance Period (or other applicable period) of any recapitalization, reorganization, merger, acquisition, divestiture, consolidation, spin-off, split-off, combination, liquidation, dissolution, sale of assets associated with the sale of a line of business or other material operation, other similar corporate transaction or event, any material changes in applicable tax laws or accounting principles, any event or transaction that is either of an unusual nature or of a type that indicates infrequency of occurrence (under generally accepted accounting principles (United States) ("GAAP") and as described in Financial Accounting Standards Board *Accounting Standards* Subtopic 225-20 (or any successor provision) or in management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations appearing in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the applicable fiscal year), or any other unusual or non-recurring event involving the Company, the Committee shall adjust the calculation of the Performance Criteria to exclude the effect of such occurrence(s). Such adjustments shall be conclusive and binding for all purposes.

(b) For the avoidance of doubt, and without excluding any other events not specifically named in this Section 4.4(b), the following will be deemed to be events for which adjustments under Section 4.4(a) should be made:

(i) Severance charges for amounts paid under severance and release (or similar) agreements pursuant to one or more of the Company's severance plans, as may be in effect from time-to-time, associated with a severance event impacting multiple individuals across multiple Company departments or within a department, the benefits of which are largely realized outside of the Performance Period;

(ii) Loss on extinguishment of debt resulting from early payment of outstanding debt; and

(iii) Asset impairments, reserves for uncertain tax positions, and reserves for loss contingencies, each as defined under GAAP.

4.5 <u>Merger, Consolidation, Reorganization, Liquidation, etc</u>. If H&R Block shall become a party to any corporate merger, consolidation, major acquisition of property for stock, reorganization, or liquidation, all Plan awards outstanding on the effective date of the consummation

of the transaction shall be treated in the manner the Committee, in its discretion, deems equitable and appropriate after taking into consideration relevant facts, including the accounting and tax consequences. Such treatment need not treat all Awards (or all portions of an Award) in an identical manner. Such treatment may include, but is not limited to, the substitution of new Awards, or for any Awards then outstanding, the assumption of any such Awards or the cancellation of such Awards for a payment to Participant in cash or other property in an amount equitably determined by the Committee (and, for the avoidance of doubt, such cancellation may be without any payment to Participant in the event the Committee determines that the intrinsic value of the Award is zero or negative). Any such arrangements shall be binding upon Participant and any action taken under this Section 4.5 shall either preserve an Award's status as exempt from Code Section 409A or comply with Code Section 409A.

4.6 Interpretation and Regulations. The Committee shall have the full power and authority provided under Section 4.2 of the Plan and provided by delegation by the Board, subject to the terms of the Plan, and subject to such orders or resolutions not inconsistent with the provisions of the Plan as may from time to time be adopted by the Board. Such power and authority shall include, but not be limited to, the power and authority to: (a) interpret and administer the Plan, the Award Agreement, and any instrument or agreement entered into under or in connection with the Plan; (b) correct any defect, supply any omission or reconcile any inconsistency in the Plan or the Award Agreement in the manner and to the extent that the Committee shall deem desirable to carry it into effect; (c) establish such rules and regulations and appoint such agents as it shall deem appropriate for the proper administration of the Plan and Award; (d) make any other determination and take any other action that the Committee deems necessary or desirable for the administration of the Plan and Award; (e) determine, for purposes of the Plan and this Award Agreement, (i) the date and circumstances that constitute a Termination of Employment and (ii) what constitutes continuous employment with respect to vesting under this Award Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, leaves of absence approved by the Committee or Company or transfers of employment among the subsidiaries of H&R Block shall not be considered an interruption of continuous employment under the Plan, unless otherwise required by Code Section 409A.

4.7 <u>Reservation of Rights</u>. If at any time Company determines that qualification or registration of the MSUs, or of any shares of Common Stock subject to the MSUs, under any federal, state or other applicable securities law, or the consent or approval of any governmental regulatory authority, is necessary or desirable as a condition of executing an Award or providing a benefit under the Plan, then such action may not be taken, in whole or in part, unless and until such qualification, registration, consent or approval shall have been effected or obtained free of any conditions Company deems unacceptable.

4.8 <u>Withholding of Taxes</u>. Company shall make the delivery of shares of Common Stock pursuant to this Award Agreement net of all federal, state, local or foreign taxes required to be paid or withheld as a result of the delivery of shares of Common Stock. Unless otherwise determined pursuant to established procedures pursuant to the Plan, the number of shares of Common Stock withheld shall be based on the Fair Market Value of such shares on the delivery date and the required

tax withholding rate for Participant (or such other rate that will not cause an adverse accounting consequence or cost to Company). Participant acknowledges that Participant may be required by the Company to take specified actions in order to enable the Company to be permitted to withhold at a rate higher than the required tax withholding rates upon any distribution of shares of Common Stock, including, but not limited to, terminating any outstanding additional withholding elections in effect prior to such delivery of shares of Common Stock. Participant agrees to take any such actions as may be required by the Company.

4.9 <u>Reasonableness of Restrictions, Severability and Court Modification</u>. Participant and Company agree that the restrictions contained in this Award Agreement are reasonable, but, should any provision of this Award Agreement be determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, illegal or otherwise unenforceable or unreasonable in scope, the validity, legality and enforceability of the other provisions of this Award Agreement will not be affected thereby, and the provision found invalid, illegal, or otherwise unenforceable or unreasonable will be considered by Company and Participant to be amended as to scope of protection, time or geographic area (or any one of them, as the case may be) in whatever manner is considered reasonable by that court and, as so amended, will be enforced.

4.10 <u>Waiver</u>. The failure of Company to enforce at any time any terms, covenants or conditions of this Award Agreement shall not be construed to be a waiver of such terms, covenants or conditions or of any other provision. Any waiver or modification of the terms, covenants or conditions of this Award Agreement shall only be effective if reduced to writing and signed by both Participant and an officer of H&R Block (other than Participant) designated for such purpose by the Board.

4.11 <u>Plan Control</u>. The terms of this Award Agreement are governed by the terms of the Plan, as it exists on the Grant Date (except to the extent the Plan is amended from time to time and such amendment is intended to have retroactive effect). Except where the Plan expressly permits an award agreement to provide for different terms or as otherwise expressly provided herein, if any provisions of this Award Agreement conflict with any provisions of the Plan, the terms of the Plan shall control.

4.12 <u>Notices</u>. Any notice to be given to Company or election to be made under the terms of this Award Agreement shall be addressed to Company (Attention: Long Term Incentive Department) at One H&R Block Way, Kansas City, Missouri 64105, or at such other address or by such other means as Company may hereafter designate in writing to Participant. Any notice to be given to Participant shall be addressed to Participant at the last address of record with Company or at such other address as Participant may hereafter designate in writing to Company. Any such notice shall be deemed to have been duly given when deposited in the United States mail via regular or certified mail, addressed as aforesaid, postage prepaid.

4.13 <u>Choice of Law</u>. This Award Agreement shall be governed by and construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of Missouri without reference to principles of conflicts of laws.

4.14 <u>Choice of Forum and Jurisdiction</u>. Participant and Company agree that any proceedings to enforce the obligations and rights under this Award Agreement must be brought in the Missouri District Court located in Jackson County, Missouri, or in the United States District Court for the Western District of Missouri in Kansas City, Missouri. Participant agrees and submits to personal jurisdiction in either court. Participant and Company further agree that this Choice of Forum and Jurisdiction is binding on all matters related to Awards under the Plan and may not be altered or amended by any other arrangement or agreement (including an employment agreement) without the express written consent of Participant and H&R Block.

4.15 <u>Compliance with Section 409A</u>. Notwithstanding any provision in this Award Agreement or the Plan to the contrary, this Award Agreement shall be interpreted and administered in accordance with Code Section 409A and regulations and other guidance issued thereunder ("Section 409A"). For purposes of determining whether any payment made pursuant to this Award Agreement results in a "deferral of compensation" within the meaning of Treasury Regulation 1.409A-1(b), H&R Block shall maximize the exemptions described in such section, as applicable. Any reference to a "termination of employment" or similar term or phrase shall be interpreted as a "separation from service" within the meaning of Section 409A. If any deferred compensation payment is payable while Participant is a "specified employee" under Section 409A, and payment is due because of separation from service for any reason other than death, then payment of such amount shall be delayed for a period of six months and paid in a lump sum on the first payroll payment date following the earlier of the expiration of such six month period or Participant's death, unless otherwise provided by Section 409A. To the extent any payments under this Award Agreement are made in installments, each installment shall be deemed a separate payment for purposes of Section 409A and the regulations issued thereunder. Participant or his beneficiary, as applicable, shall be solely responsible and liable for the satisfaction of all taxes and penalties that may be imposed on Participant or his beneficiary in connection with any payments to Participant or his beneficiary pursuant to this Award Agreement, including but not limited to any taxes, interest and penalties under Section 409A, and neither H&R Block nor any of its affiliates shall have any obligation to indemnify or otherwise hold Participant or his beneficiary harmless from any and all of such taxes and penalties.

4.16 <u>Attorney's Fees</u>. Participant and Company agree that in the event of litigation to enforce the terms and obligations under this Award Agreement, the party prevailing in any such cause of action will be entitled to reimbursement of reasonable attorney's fees.

4.17 <u>Relationship of the Parties</u>. Participant acknowledges that this Award Agreement is between H&R Block and Participant. Participant further acknowledges that H&R Block is a holding company and that Participant is not an employee of H&R Block.

4.18 <u>Headings</u>. The section headings herein are for convenience only and shall not be considered in construing this Award Agreement.

4.19 <u>Amendment</u>. No amendment, supplement, or waiver to this Award Agreement is valid or binding unless in writing and signed on behalf of H&R Block by an officer of H&R Block (other than Participant) designated for such purpose by the Board, and, if materially adverse to Participant, signed by Participant.

4.20 <u>Execution of Agreement</u>. This Award Agreement shall not be enforceable by either party, and Participant shall have no rights with respect to the Awards made hereunder, unless and until it has been (a) signed by Participant within 180 days of the Grant Date, (b) signed on behalf of H&R Block by an officer of H&R Block (other than Participant) designated for such purpose by the Board, and (c) returned to H&R Block.

This Award Agreement may be signed by the parties via facsimile or electronic signature, as acceptable to Company, and may be signed by H&R Block via stamped signature.

4.21 **WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL**. PARTICIPANT KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY AND IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ANY AND ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL PROCEEDING, ACTION OR CLAIM ARISING OUT OF OR RELATED TO THIS AGREEMENT.

5. **Definitions.** Whenever a term is used in this Award Agreement, the following words and phrases shall have the meanings set forth below or as set forth in the Plan unless the context plainly requires a different meaning, and when a defined meaning is intended, the term is capitalized.

5.1 <u>Amount of Gain Realized</u>. The Amount of Gain Realized shall be equal to the number of shares of Common Stock that Participant receives pursuant to this Award Agreement multiplied by the Fair Market Value of one share of Common Stock on the date of delivery.

5.2 <u>Average Return on Invested Capital</u>. Subject to any adjustment required by Section 4.4 with respect to any financial metric described in this definition or any adjustment provided for in Section 1.6(a), the "Average Return on Invested Capital" is equal to (i) with respect to the Initial Period (as defined below), (x) NOPAT for the immediately preceding 9-calendar month period ending on the last day of the calendar month immediately preceding or coinciding with the determination date divided by (y) the average Invested Capital for the three fiscal quarter-end dates ending on or before such determination date, and (ii) following the Initial Period, (x) NOPAT for the immediately preceding 12-calendar month period ending on the last day of the calendar month immediately preceding or coinciding with the determination date, divided by (ii) the average Invested Capital for the four fiscal quarter-end dates ending on or before such determination date. During the Performance Period, Average Return on Invested Capital will be calculated for the period commencing August 1, 2017 and ending April 30, 2018 (the "Initial Period"), and thereafter annually during each full 12-calendar month period commencing May 1, 2018, and averaged over the Performance Period. For purposes of this definition:

"Invested Capital" means the sum of (a) notes payable, (b) the current portion of long term debt, (c) the non-current portion of long term debt, and (d) total stockholders' equity, each as reported by the Company in its annual and quarterly reports filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission;

"NOPAT" means the Company's Operating Profit minus all taxes applicable to such Operating Profit; and

"Operating Profit" means the Company's annual pre-tax earnings from continuing operations plus annual interest expense less non-operating income.

5.3 <u>Board</u>. Board means the Board of Directors of H&R Block.

5.4 <u>Change in Control</u>. Change in Control means the occurrence of one or more of the following events:

(a) Any one person, or more than one person acting as a group, acquires ownership of stock of H&R Block that, together with stock held by such person or group, constitutes more than 50% of the total fair market value or total voting power of the stock of H&R Block. If any one person, or more than one person acting as a group, is considered to own more than 50% of the total fair market value or total voting power of the stock of H&R Block, the acquisition of additional stock by the same person or persons shall not be considered to cause a Change in Control. An increase in the percentage of stock owned by any one person, or persons acting as a group, as a result of a transaction in which H&R Block acquires its stock in exchange for property will be treated as an acquisition of stock for purposes of this Section 5.4(a).

(b) Any one person, or more than one person acting as a group, acquires (when combined with all other acquisitions of H&R Block stock acquired during the 12-month period ending on the date of the most recent acquisition by such person or persons) ownership of stock of H&R Block possessing 35% or more of the total voting power of the stock of H&R Block. If any one person, or more than one person acting as a group, is considered to effectively control a corporation within the meaning of Treasury Regulation 1.409A-3(i)(5)(vi), the acquisition of additional control of the corporation by the same person or persons is not considered to cause a change in the effective control of the corporation. An increase in the percentage of stock owned by any one person, or persons acting as a group, as a result of a transaction in which H&R Block acquires its stock in exchange for property will not be treated as an acquisition of stock for purposes of this Section 5.4(b), but will be treated as an acquisition of stock for purposes of Section 5.4(a).

(c) A majority of members of the Board is replaced during any 12-month period by directors whose appointment or election is not endorsed by two-thirds (2/3) of the members of the Board before the date of such appointment or election.

(d) Any one person, or more than one person acting as a group, acquires (when combined with all other acquisitions of H&R Block assets acquired during the 12-month period ending on the date of the most recent acquisition by such person or persons) assets from H&R Block that have a total gross fair market value equal to or more than 50% of the total gross fair market value of all of the assets of H&R Block immediately before such acquisition or acquisitions. For this purpose, gross fair market value means the value of the assets of H&R Block, or the value of the assets being disposed of, determined without regard to any liabilities associated with such assets. Notwithstanding the foregoing, there is no Change in Control event under this Section 5.4(d) when there is a transfer to an entity that is controlled by the shareholders of H&R Block immediately after the transfer. A transfer of assets by H&R Block is not treated as a change in the ownership of such assets if the assets are transferred to: (i) a shareholder of H&R Block (immediately before the asset transfer) solely in exchange for or with respect to its stock; (ii) an entity, 50% or more of the

total value or voting power of which is owned, directly or indirectly, by H&R Block; (iii) a person, or more than one person acting as a group, that owns, directly or indirectly, 50% or more of the total value or voting power of all the outstanding stock of H&R Block; or (iv) an entity, at least 50% of the total value or voting power of which is owned, directly or indirectly, by a person described in (iii) above.

For purposes of this section, persons will be considered to be acting as a group in accordance with Sections 13(d)(3) and 14(d)(2) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and Code Section 409A.

5.5 <u>Closing Price</u>. Closing Price shall mean the last reported market price for one share of Common Stock, regular way, on the New York Stock Exchange (or any successor exchange or stock market on which such last reported market price is reported) on the day in question. If the exchange is closed on the day on which the Closing Price is to be determined or if there were no sales reported on such date, the Closing Price shall be computed as of the last date preceding such date on which the exchange was open and a sale was reported.

5.6 <u>Code</u>. Code means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

5.7 <u>Committee</u>. Committee means the Compensation Committee of the Board.

5.8 <u>Common Stock</u>. Common Stock means the common stock of H&R Block, without par value.

5.9 <u>Company</u>. Company means H&R Block, Inc., a Missouri corporation, and includes its "subsidiary corporations" (as defined in Code Section 424(f)) and their respective divisions, departments and subsidiaries and the respective divisions, departments and subsidiaries of such subsidiaries.

5.10 <u>Disability</u>. Disability or disabled means a Termination of Employment for "Disability," as defined in, and pursuant to, the Employment Agreement.

5.11 <u>End of Performance Period Stock Price</u>. End of Performance Period Stock Price means the average of the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock for the 15 consecutive trading days beginning on the date the Annual Report on Form 10-K is filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission for the fiscal year ending on the last day of the Performance Period.

5.12 <u>Employment Agreement</u>. The Employment Agreement by and among HRB Professional Resources LLC, H&R Block, and Participant, dated August 21, 2017.

5.13 <u>Fair Market Value</u>. Fair Market Value means the Closing Price for one share of Common Stock.

5.14 <u>Fiscal Year</u>. Fiscal Year means the fiscal year ended April 30.

5.15 <u>Good Reason Termination</u>. Good Reason Termination means a Termination of Employment initiated by Participant for "Good Reason" as defined in, and pursuant to, the Employment Agreement.

5.16 <u>Grant Date Stock Price</u>. The Grant Date Stock Price means the average of the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock for the 15 consecutive trading days ending on the Grant Date.

5.17 Last Day of Employment. Last Day of Employment means the date of Participant's Termination of Employment.

5.18 <u>Market Stock Units or MSUs</u>. The Market Stock Units or MSUs awarded pursuant to this Award Agreement are a form of Performance Share Units as defined in the Plan.

5.19 <u>Performance Period</u>. Performance Period means the period commencing August 1, 2017 and ending April 30, 2020.

5.20 <u>Qualifying CIC Separation</u>. Qualifying CIC Separation means (a) a Good Reason Termination or (b) Company's involuntary Termination of Employment of Participant without Cause no more than 75 days before or 18 months after a Change in Control.

5.21 <u>Performance Criteria</u>. Performance Criteria means the End of Performance Period Stock Price set forth in Section 1.4(a) and the Average Return on Invested Capital set forth in Section 1.4(b).

5.22 <u>Termination of Employment</u>. Termination of Employment, termination of employment and similar references mean a separation from service within the meaning of Code Section 409A. If Participant is an employee, Participant will generally have a Termination of Employment if Participant voluntarily or involuntarily terminates employment with Company. A termination of employment occurs if the facts and circumstances indicate that Participant and Company reasonably anticipate that no further services will be performed after a certain date or that the level of bona fide services Participant will perform after such date (whether as an employee, director or other independent contractor) for Company will decrease to no more than 20% of the average level of bona fide services performed (whether as an employee, director or other independent contractor) over the immediately preceding 36-month period (or full period of services if Participant has been providing services for less than 36 months). For purposes of this Section 5.22, "Company" includes any entity that would be aggregated with Company under Treasury Regulation 1.409A-1(h)(3).

5.24 <u>Without Cause Termination</u>. Without Cause Termination means an involuntary Termination of Employment initiated by the Company without "Cause" as defined in, and pursuant to, the Employment Agreement.

6. ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF COVENANTS AND WAIVERS.

6.1 <u>Participant understands and acknowledges that this Award Agreement confers both rights and obligations upon</u> <u>Participant.</u>

6.2 <u>Participant has reviewed this Award Agreement in its entirety and understands that by signing this Award Agreement,</u> <u>Participant agrees to all of its terms, including, but not limited to, Section 2 of this Award Agreement, the Choice of Forum and Jurisdiction, and the Waiver of Jury Trial set forth in Section 4 of this Award Agreement.</u>

6.3 <u>Participant acknowledges that Company has advised Participant to seek his own legal counsel before signing this</u> <u>Award Agreement and that Participant has consulted or has had the opportunity to consult with his personal attorney</u> <u>before executing this Award Agreement.</u>

[Signature Page Follows.]

In consideration of said Award and the mutual covenants contained herein, the parties agree to the terms set forth above.

The parties hereto have executed this Award Agreement.

Participant Name: Jeffrey J. Jones II
Date Signed: _____

H&R BLOCK, INC.

By: _____

Name: Thomas A. Gerke Title: General Counsel and Chief Administrative Officer

H&R BLOCK, INC. 2013 LONG TERM INCENTIVE PLAN PERFORMANCE SHARE UNITS AWARD AGREEMENT

This Award Agreement is entered into by and between H&R Block, Inc., a Missouri corporation ("H&R Block"), and Jeffrey J. Jones II ("Participant").

WHEREAS, H&R Block provides certain incentive awards to key employees of subsidiaries of H&R Block under the H&R Block, Inc. 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan (the "Plan");

WHEREAS, Participant has been selected by the Board, the Committee, or the Chief Executive Officer of H&R Block to receive an Award under the Plan (the "Award");

WHEREAS, consummation of this Award is conditioned upon Participant's execution of this Award Agreement within 180 days of the Grant Date (as defined below), wherein Participant agrees to abide by certain terms and conditions authorized by the Compensation Committee of the Board.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the parties' promises and agreements set forth in this Award Agreement, the sufficiency of which the parties hereby acknowledge,

IT IS AGREED AS FOLLOWS:

1. <u>Performance Share Units</u>.

1.1 <u>Grant of Performance Share Units</u>. As of August 21, 2017 (the "Grant Date"), H&R Block hereby awards [Number of PSUs Granted] Performance Share Units ("PSUs") to Participant, as evidenced by this Award Agreement.

1.2 <u>Vesting Conditions</u>. Except as provided in Section 1.5 and Section 1.6 of this Award Agreement, Participant shall become vested in the PSUs (a) to the extent set forth in Section 1.4, only if (b) Participant remains continuously employed by Company from the Grant Date through June 30, 2020, which is the first June 30 following the completion of the Performance Period (the "Vesting Date"), such that Participant's Termination of Employment before the Vesting Date shall result in forfeiture of all rights in the PSUs and Participant shall not be entitled to a distribution of any shares of Common Stock related to such forfeited PSUs. The number of PSUs determined under Section 1.4 shall be certified by the Committee in accordance with Section 1.7, based on Company's satisfaction of the Performance Criteria during the Performance Period (or other applicable period), and paid in accordance with Section 1.6 or 1.8, as applicable.

1.3 <u>No Shareholder Privileges; Dividend Equivalents</u>.

(a) Neither Participant nor any person claiming under or through him shall be, or have any of the rights or privileges of, a shareholder of H&R Block (including the right to vote shares or to receive dividends) with respect to any of the Common Stock issuable pursuant to this Award Agreement, unless and until such shares of Common Stock shall have been duly issued and delivered to Participant as a result of the vesting of PSUs.

(b) Notwithstanding Section 1.3(a), dividend equivalents will accrue and vest proportionally as the PSUs vest, and will be paid as additional whole shares of Common Stock (unless the Committee in its discretion determines to pay the value of the accrued dividend equivalents in cash), net of withholding, upon the date shares of Common Stock are delivered for vested PSUs pursuant to Section 1.6 or Section 1.8. Dividend equivalents will apply to all cash dividends (excluding dividends for which an adjustment to the Award was or will be made pursuant to Section 4.3) and will be deemed reinvested in shares of Common Stock based on the Closing Price of the Common Stock on the trading day immediately preceding the ex-dividend date applicable to such dividend. Future dividend equivalents will apply to the shares of Common Stock relating to the reinvested dividend equivalents for each dividend record date that occurs before actual delivery of the shares. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Committee retains discretion at any time, upon notice to Participant, to revise whether, and in what manner, dividend equivalents will be deemed reinvested with respect to any future dividends.

1.4 <u>Payment Formula</u>. The number of PSUs that may vest (the "Earned Percentage") shall be determined after the end of the Performance Period in accordance with this Section, except as otherwise provided in Section 1.5 and Section 1.6. The Earned Percentage is the "EBITDA Percentage," multiplied by the "Relative TSR Factor" multiplied by the PSUs granted pursuant to Section 1.1. Notwithstanding the result of the foregoing calculation, the Earned Percentage shall not exceed 200.0%. The EBITDA Percentage is based on achievement of the Performance Criteria with respect to EBITDA Annual Growth as determined as set forth below.

"EBITDA Percentage" is the average of the EBITDA Factors for each of the three Fiscal Years during the Performance Period determined as follows:

EBITDA = (EBITDA Factor 1) + (EBITDA Factor 2) + (EBITDA Factor 3) Percentage 3

"EBITDA Factor 1," EBITDA Factor 2," and "EBITDA Factor 3" refers to the percentage EBITDA Factor for each of the first, second, and third Fiscal Years during the Performance Period, respectively.

"EBITDA Factor" means the applicable percentage for a Fiscal Year determined under the following tables and paragraph:

First FY	Threshold					Target					Max
EBITDA Annual Growth	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%
EBITDA Factor 1	0.0%	50.0%	75.0%	90.0%	95.0%	100.0%	105.0%	110.0%	125.0%	150.0%	200.0%

Second FY	Threshold					Target					Max
EBITDA Annual Growth	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%
EBITDA Factor 2	0.0%	50.0%	75.0%	90.0%	95.0%	100.0%	105.0%	110.0%	125.0%	150.0%	200.0%

Third FY	Threshold					Target					Max
EBITDA Annual Growth	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%	[XX]%
EBITDA Factor 3	0.0%	50.0%	75.0%	90.0%	95.0%	100.0%	105.0%	110.0%	125.0%	150.0%	200.0%

For EBITDA Annual Growth below Threshold Performance, the EBITDA Factor shall be 0%. For EBITDA Annual Growth in excess of Maximum, the EBITDA Factor shall be 200%. For EBITDA Annual Growth between any two successive points illustrated in the applicable EBITDA Factor table, the EBITDA Factor shall be interpolated on a straight line basis. The EBITDA Percentage shall be determined and certified by the Committee after the end of the Performance Period, but prior to payment to Participant.

The Relative TSR Factor will be 75% if Relative TSR is at or below the 20th percentile. The Relative TSR Factor will be 125% if the Relative TSR is at or above the 80th percentile. Relative TSR between the 20th and 80th percentiles results in a Relative TSR Factor between 75% and 125%, based on straight line interpolation between the 20th and 80th percentiles.

1.5 <u>Potential Vesting</u>. Notwithstanding Section 1.2, if any of the events described in subsection (a) or (b) of this Section 1.5 occur at least one year after the Grant Date and before the Vesting Date, Participant shall be entitled to either pro-rata or full vesting of the Earned Percentage of PSUs determined pursuant to Section 1.4 (or Section 1.6 if applicable), as set forth below. The pro-rata portion of the Earned Percentage, if applicable, shall equal a percentage based upon the number of whole months of service completed between the Grant Date and Participant's Last Day of Employment divided by 33. For the sole purpose of calculating the pro-rata portion of the Earned Percentage pursuant to this Section 1.5, the month containing the Grant Date shall be counted as a whole month of service.

(a) *Involuntary Termination of Employment without Cause*. If, at least one year after the Grant Date, Participant ceases to be an employee of Company on account of a Without Cause Termination that is not a Qualifying CIC Separation, Participant shall be entitled to pro-rata vesting

of the Earned Percentage of PSUs that are determined pursuant to Section 1.4 after the end of the Performance Period.

(b) *Death or Disability*. If Participant terminates employment due to death or Disability at least one year after the Grant Date, Participant shall be entitled to 100% vesting of the Earned Percentage of PSUs that are determined pursuant to Section 1.4 after the end of the Performance Period.

1.6 <u>Change in Control</u>.

(a) Other provisions of this Agreement notwithstanding, if a Change in Control occurs before the Vesting Date, the Committee shall determine what equitable adjustments, if any, shall be made to this Award pursuant to the Committee's authority and obligations set forth in Sections 4.3, 4.4, and 4.5 of this Award Agreement. Such adjustments may include adjustment to the payment formula determined under Section 1.4 and the performance period (or other measuring period used in determining Total Shareholder Return) over which the payment formula (whether or not revised) will be applied. After a Change in Control, the number of PSUs that may vest pursuant to the payment formula under Section 1.4 (including any revisions that may be made pursuant to this Section 1.6) shall be deemed the Earned Percentage for purposes of this Agreement.

(b) *Potential Vesting after Change in Control*. Except as provided below in (i), (ii) and (iii) or in Section 1.5, the Earned Percentage of PSUs will vest only if Participant remains continuously employed by Company from the Grant Date through the Vesting Date as set forth in Section 1.2.

(i) If Participant's Termination of Employment occurs after the Change in Control due to Disability or Death, Participant shall be entitled to 100% vesting of the Earned Percentage of PSUs as determined by the Committee.

(ii) If Participant's Termination of Employment occurs due to Qualifying CIC Separation, Participant shall be entitled to 100% vesting of the Earned Percentage of PSUs as determined by the Committee.

(iii) If Participant's Termination of Employment occurs before the Change in Control under a circumstance described in Section 1.5, the pro-rata vesting rules of Section 1.5 shall continue to apply to the Earned Percentage of PSUs.

(c) Settlement Date after Change in Control. If the Committee takes any action under Section 1.6(a) that, on its own or in connection with any other event, results in vesting of any Earned Percentage of PSUs earlier than otherwise provided in this Award Agreement (e.g., the PSUs become subject to Code Section 409A), such vested PSUs, plus any shares attributable to vested dividend equivalents, shall be settled upon the earliest to occur of (i) Participant's date of death, (ii) the Vesting Date as set forth in Section 1.2 or (iii) six months following Participant's Termination of Employment; provided, however, if any of the events set forth in (i), (ii) or (iii) occur before the date such early vesting occurs, the settlement date shall be the later of (x) within 60 days of the early vesting date, or (y) the earlier of the date that is six months following Participant's Termination

of Employment and the Vesting Date as set forth in Section 1.2. All other payments shall occur as set forth in Section 1.8.

1.7 <u>Certification of a Performance Award</u>. The Committee shall certify in writing the extent to which the Performance Criteria have been satisfied before making any payment to Participant with respect to the vested Earned Percentage of PSUs.

1.8 Settlement of PSUs.

(a) Except as provided in Section 1.6, the vested Earned Percentage of PSUs, plus any shares attributable to vested dividend equivalents, shall be settled and paid out in shares of Common Stock ("Issuable PSU Shares") as soon as administratively practicable (while remaining compliant with Section 4.15) following the later of the Vesting Date and the date on which the performance results, including Relative TSR, are determinable and certified by the Committee pursuant to Section 1.7, but in no event later than the payment deadline set forth in Treas. Reg. § 1.409A-3(d).

(b) Company shall transfer the Issuable PSU Shares, less any shares withheld for tax withholding purposes pursuant to Section 4.8, directly into a brokerage account established for Participant at a financial institution the Committee shall select at its discretion (the "Financial Institution") or delivered to Participant in certificate form, such method to be selected by the Committee in its discretion. Any fractional share shall be rounded up to the next whole share. Participant agrees to complete, before the settlement date, any documentation for the Company or the Financial Institution which is necessary to effect the transfer of shares of Common Stock to the Financial Institution.

1.9 <u>Post-Settlement Mandatory Holding Period</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, Participant shall not transfer, assign, pledge, sell, gift, or hypothecate in any way (whether by operation of law or otherwise) one-half of the Issuable PSU Shares, nor shall the same one-half of the Issuable PSU Shares be subject to sale under execution, attachment or similar processes, prior to the earliest of: (i) the one-year anniversary of the Vesting Date on which the Participant's right to receive such Issuable PSU Shares became nonforfeitable; (ii) the Participant's death; (iii) the Participant's Disability; or (iv) the effective date of Participant's involuntary Termination of Employment. Any attempt to transfer, assign, pledge, sell, gift, hypothecate, or sell under execution, attachment or similar process before the date on which the post-settlement holding period described in this Section 1.9 lapses shall be null and void.

2. <u>Covenants.</u>

2.1 <u>Consideration for Award under the Plan</u>. Participant acknowledges that Participant's agreement to Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement is a key consideration for the Award made under this Award Agreement. Participant hereby agrees to abide by the covenants set forth in Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement.

2.2 <u>Forfeiture of Rights</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if Participant violates any provisions of Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement, Participant shall forfeit

all rights to payments or benefits in accordance with Section 2.3 and all unsettled PSUs shall terminate, be forfeited and be incapable of vesting.

2.3 <u>Remedies</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if Participant violates any provisions of Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement, whether before, on or after any settlement of an Award under the Plan, then Participant shall promptly pay to Company an amount equal to the aggregate Amount of Gain Realized by Participant on all Common Stock received pursuant to this Award Agreement after a date commencing one (1) year before Participant's Last Day of Employment; provided, however, to the extent the violation occurs before the settlement of PSUs, all rights to payments or benefits under the PSUs shall terminate, be forfeited and be incapable of vesting in accordance with Section 2.2. Participant shall pay Company within 3 business days after the date of any written demand by Company to Participant.

2.4 <u>Remedies Payable</u>. Participant shall pay the amounts described in Section 2.3 in cash or as otherwise determined by Company.

2.5 <u>Remedies without Prejudice</u>. The remedies provided in this Section 2 shall be without prejudice to the rights of Company to recover any losses resulting from the applicable conduct of Participant, and shall be in addition to any other remedies Company may have, at law or in equity, resulting from such conduct.

2.6 <u>Survival</u>. Participant's obligations in this Section 2 shall survive and continue beyond settlement of all Awards under the Plan and any termination or expiration of this Award Agreement for any reason.

3. <u>Non-Transferability of Award</u>. This Award (including all rights, privileges and benefits conferred under such Award) shall not be transferred, assigned, pledged, or hypothecated in any way (whether by operation of law or otherwise) and shall not be subject to sale under execution, attachment or similar process. Upon any attempt to transfer, assign, pledge, hypothecate, or otherwise dispose of this Award, or of any right or privilege conferred hereby, contrary to the provisions hereof, or upon any attempted sale under any execution, attachment, or similar process upon the rights and privileges hereby granted, then and in any such event this Award and the rights and privileges hereby granted shall immediately become null and void.

4. Miscellaneous.

4.1 <u>No Employment Contract</u>. This Award Agreement does not confer on Participant any right to continued employment for any period of time, and is not an employment contract.

4.2 <u>Clawback</u>. If a restatement of H&R Block's financial results occurs and (a) the vesting or the Amount of Gain Realized with respect to any portion of this Award, or (b) the vesting or issuance of performance-based Shares pursuant to any other award granted under the Plan or any other company-sponsored equity compensation plan, or (c) any other cash compensation received by Participant pursuant to a Company-sponsored incentive plan, would not have occurred, been paid or would have been reduced if the results represented by the restatement were known as of the

time of the original issuance of the financial results, Participant may be required to reimburse Company for the Amount of Gain Realized related to this Award.

4.3 <u>Adjustment of PSUs</u>. If any merger, reorganization, consolidation, recapitalization, dividend or distribution (whether in cash, shares or other property, other than a regular cash dividend), stock split, reverse stock split, spin-off or similar transaction or other change in corporate structure affects the Common Stock or the value thereof, the Committee shall make such adjustments and other substitutions to this Award Agreement as the Committee determines necessary or appropriate to prevent dilution or enlargement of benefits or potential benefits intended to be made available under this Award Agreement, in a manner the Committee deems equitable or appropriate, taking into consideration the accounting and tax consequences, including such adjustments in the aggregate number, class and kind of securities that may be delivered under the Plan, and in the number, class, kind and price of securities subject to the Award Agreement (including, if the Committee deems appropriate, the substitution of awards denominated in the shares of another company).

4.4 <u>Adjustment of Performance Criteria</u>. In the event of the occurrence during the Performance Period (or other applicable period) of any material changes in applicable tax laws or accounting principles, the Committee shall adjust the calculation of the Performance Criteria, if applicable, to exclude the effect of such occurrence(s). Such adjustments shall be conclusive and binding for all purposes.

4.5 <u>Merger, Consolidation, Reorganization, Liquidation, etc</u>. If H&R Block shall become a party to any corporate merger, consolidation, major acquisition of property for stock, reorganization, or liquidation, all Plan awards outstanding on the effective date of the consummation of the transaction shall be treated in the manner the Committee, in its discretion, deems equitable and appropriate after taking into consideration relevant facts, including the accounting and tax consequences. Such treatment need not treat all Awards (or all portions of an Award) in an identical manner. Such treatment may include, but is not limited to, the substitution of new Awards, or for any Awards then outstanding, the assumption of any such Awards or the cancellation of such Awards for a payment to Participant in cash or other property in an amount equitably determined by the Committee (and, for the avoidance of doubt, such cancellation may be without any payment to Participant in the event the Committee determines that the intrinsic value of the Award is zero or negative). Any such arrangements shall be binding upon Participant and any action taken under this Section 4.5 shall either preserve an Award's status as exempt from Code Section 409A or comply with Code Section 409A.

4.6 Interpretation and Regulations. The Committee shall have the full power and authority provided under Section 4.2 of the Plan and provided by delegation by the Board, subject to the terms of the Plan, and subject to such orders or resolutions not inconsistent with the provisions of the Plan as may from time to time be adopted by the Board. Such power and authority shall include, but not be limited to, the power and authority to: (a) interpret and administer the Plan, the Award Agreement, and any instrument or agreement entered into under or in connection with the Plan; (b) correct any defect, supply any omission or reconcile any inconsistency in the Plan or the Award Agreement in the manner and to the extent that the Committee shall deem desirable to carry

it into effect; (c) establish such rules and regulations and appoint such agents as it shall deem appropriate for the proper administration of the Plan and Award; (d) make any other determination and take any other action that the Committee deems necessary or desirable for the administration of the Plan and Award; (e) determine whether, to what extent and under what circumstances the Award shall be canceled or suspended; and (f) determine, for purposes of the Plan and this Award Agreement, (i) the date and circumstances that constitute a Termination of Employment, and (ii) what constitutes continuous employment with respect to vesting under this Award Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, leaves of absence approved by the Committee or Company or transfers of employment among the subsidiaries of H&R Block shall not be considered an interruption of continuous employment under the Plan, unless otherwise required by Code Section 409A.

4.7 <u>Reservation of Rights</u>. If at any time Company determines that qualification or registration of the PSUs, or of any shares of Common Stock subject to the PSUs, under any federal, state or other applicable securities law, or the consent or approval of any governmental regulatory authority, is necessary or desirable as a condition of executing an Award or providing a benefit under the Plan, then such action may not be taken, in whole or in part, unless and until such qualification, registration, consent or approval shall have been effected or obtained free of any conditions Company deems unacceptable.

4.8 <u>Withholding of Taxes</u>. Company shall make the delivery of shares of Common Stock pursuant to this Award Agreement net of all federal, state, local or foreign taxes required to be paid or withheld as a result of the delivery of shares of Common Stock. Unless otherwise determined pursuant to established procedures pursuant to the Plan, the number of shares of Common Stock withheld shall be based on the Fair Market Value of such shares on the delivery date and the required tax withholding rate for Participant (or such other rate that will not cause an adverse accounting consequence or cost to Company). Participant acknowledges that Participant may be required by the Company to take specified actions in order to enable the Company to be permitted to withhold at a rate higher than the required tax withholding rates upon any distribution of shares of Common Stock, including, but not limited to, terminating any outstanding additional withholding elections in effect prior to such delivery of shares of Common Stock. Participant agrees to take any such actions as may be required by the Company.

4.9 <u>Reasonableness of Restrictions, Severability and Court Modification</u>. Participant and Company agree that the restrictions contained in this Award Agreement are reasonable, but, should any provision of this Award Agreement be determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, illegal or otherwise unenforceable or unreasonable in scope, the validity, legality and enforceability of the other provisions of this Award Agreement will not be affected thereby, and the provision found invalid, illegal, or otherwise unenforceable or unreasonable will be considered by Company and Participant to be amended as to scope of protection, time or geographic area (or any one of them, as the case may be) in whatever manner is considered reasonable by that court and, as so amended, will be enforced.

4.10 <u>Waiver</u>. The failure of Company to enforce at any time any terms, covenants or conditions of this Award Agreement shall not be construed to be a waiver of such terms, covenants

or conditions or of any other provision. Any waiver or modification of the terms, covenants or conditions of this Award Agreement shall only be effective if reduced to writing and signed by both Participant and an officer of H&R Block (other than Participant) designated for such purpose by the Board.

4.11 <u>Plan Control</u>. The terms of this Award Agreement are governed by the terms of the Plan, as it exists on the Grant Date (except to the extent the Plan is amended from time to time and such amendment is intended to have retroactive effect). Except where the Plan expressly permits an award agreement to provide for different terms or as otherwise expressly provided herein, if any provisions of this Award Agreement conflict with any provisions of the Plan, the terms of the Plan shall control.

4.12 <u>Notices</u>. Any notice to be given to Company or election to be made under the terms of this Award Agreement shall be addressed to Company (Attention: Long Term Incentive Department) at One H&R Block Way, Kansas City, Missouri 64105, or at such other address or by such other means as Company may hereafter designate in writing to Participant. Any notice to be given to Participant shall be addressed to Participant at the last address of record with Company or at such other address as Participant may hereafter designate in writing to Company. Any such notice shall be deemed to have been duly given when deposited in the United States mail via regular or certified mail, addressed as aforesaid, postage prepaid.

4.13 <u>Choice of Law</u>. This Award Agreement shall be governed by and construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of Missouri without reference to principles of conflicts of laws.

4.14 <u>Choice of Forum and Jurisdiction</u>. Participant and Company agree that any proceedings to enforce the obligations and rights under this Award Agreement must be brought in the Missouri District Court located in Jackson County, Missouri, or in the United States District Court for the Western District of Missouri in Kansas City, Missouri. Participant agrees and submits to personal jurisdiction in either court. Participant and Company further agree that this Choice of Forum and Jurisdiction is binding on all matters related to Awards under the Plan and may not be altered or amended by any other arrangement or agreement (including an employment agreement) without the express written consent of Participant and H&R Block.

4.15 <u>Compliance with Section 409A</u>. Notwithstanding any provision in this Award Agreement or the Plan to the contrary, this Award Agreement shall be interpreted and administered in accordance with Code Section 409A and regulations and other guidance issued thereunder ("Section 409A"). For purposes of determining whether any payment made pursuant to this Award Agreement results in a "deferral of compensation" within the meaning of Treasury Regulation 1.409A-1(b), H&R Block shall maximize the exemptions described in such section, as applicable. Any reference to a "termination of employment" or similar term or phrase shall be interpreted as a "separation from service" within the meaning of Section 409A. If any deferred compensation payment is payable while Participant is a "specified employee" under Section 409A, and payment is due because of separation from service for any reason other than death, then payment of such amount shall be delayed for a period of six months and paid in a lump sum on the first payroll payment date following the earlier of the expiration of such six month period or Participant's death,

unless otherwise provided by Section 409A. To the extent any payments under this Award Agreement are made in installments, each installment shall be deemed a separate payment for purposes of Section 409A and the regulations issued thereunder. Participant or his beneficiary, as applicable, shall be solely responsible and liable for the satisfaction of all taxes and penalties that may be imposed on Participant or his beneficiary in connection with any payments to Participant or his beneficiary pursuant to this Award Agreement, including but not limited to any taxes, interest and penalties under Section 409A, and neither H&R Block nor any of its affiliates shall have any obligation to indemnify or otherwise hold Participant or his beneficiary harmless from any and all of such taxes and penalties.

4.16 <u>Attorney's Fees</u>. Participant and Company agree that in the event of litigation to enforce the terms and obligations under this Award Agreement, the party prevailing in any such cause of action will be entitled to reimbursement of reasonable attorney's fees.

4.17 <u>Relationship of the Parties</u>. Participant acknowledges that this Award Agreement is between H&R Block and Participant. Participant further acknowledges that H&R Block is a holding company and that Participant is not an employee of H&R Block.

4.18 <u>Headings</u>. The section headings herein are for convenience only and shall not be considered in construing this Award Agreement.

4.19 <u>Amendment</u>. No amendment, supplement, or waiver to this Award Agreement is valid or binding unless in writing and signed on behalf of H&R Block by an officer of H&R Block (other than Participant) designated for such purpose by the Board, and, if materially adverse to Participant, signed by Participant.

4.20 <u>Execution of Agreement</u>. This Award Agreement shall not be enforceable by either party, and Participant shall have no rights with respect to the Awards made hereunder, unless and until it has been (a) signed by Participant within 180 days of the Grant Date, (b) signed on behalf of H&R Block by an officer of H&R Block (other than Participant) designated for such purpose by the Board, and (c) returned to H&R Block.

This Award Agreement may be signed by the parties via facsimile or electronic signature, as acceptable to Company, and may be signed by H&R Block via stamped signature.

4.21 <u>WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL</u>. PARTICIPANT KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY AND IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ANY AND ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL PROCEEDING, ACTION OR CLAIM ARISING OUT OF OR RELATED TO THIS AGREEMENT.

5. **Definitions.** Whenever a term is used in this Award Agreement, the following words and phrases shall have the meanings set forth below or as set forth in the Plan unless the context plainly requires a different meaning, and when a defined meaning is intended, the term is capitalized.

5.1 <u>Amount of Gain Realized</u>. The Amount of Gain Realized shall be equal to the number of shares of Common Stock that Participant receives pursuant to this Award Agreement multiplied by the Fair Market Value of one share of Common Stock on the date of delivery.

- 5.2 <u>Board</u>. Board means the Board of Directors of H&R Block.
- 5.3 <u>Change in Control</u>. Change in Control means the occurrence of one or more of the following events:

(a) Any one person, or more than one person acting as a group, acquires ownership of stock of H&R Block that, together with stock held by such person or group, constitutes more than 50% of the total fair market value or total voting power of the stock of H&R Block. If any one person, or more than one person acting as a group, is considered to own more than 50% of the total fair market value or total voting power of the stock of H&R Block, the acquisition of additional stock by the same person or persons shall not be considered to cause a Change in Control. An increase in the percentage of stock owned by any one person, or persons acting as a group, as a result of a transaction in which H&R Block acquires its stock in exchange for property will be treated as an acquisition of stock for purposes of this Section 5.3(a).

(b) Any one person, or more than one person acting as a group, acquires (when combined with all other acquisitions of H&R Block stock acquired during the 12-month period ending on the date of the most recent acquisition by such person or persons) ownership of stock of H&R Block possessing 35% or more of the total voting power of the stock of H&R Block. If any one person, or more than one person acting as a group, is considered to effectively control a corporation within the meaning of Treasury Regulation 1.409A-3(i)(5)(vi), the acquisition of additional control of the corporation by the same person or persons is not considered to cause a change in the effective control of the corporation. An increase in the percentage of stock owned by any one person, or persons acting as a group, as a result of a transaction in which H&R Block acquires its stock in exchange for property will not be treated as an acquisition of stock for purposes of this Section 5.3(b), but will be treated as an acquisition of stock for purposes of Section 5.3(a).

(c) A majority of members of the Board is replaced during any 12-month period by directors whose appointment or election is not endorsed by two-thirds (2/3) of the members of the Board before the date of such appointment or election.

(d) Any one person, or more than one person acting as a group, acquires (when combined with all other acquisitions of H&R Block assets acquired during the 12-month period ending on the date of the most recent acquisition by such person or persons) assets from H&R Block that have a total gross fair market value equal to or more than 50% of the total gross fair market value of all of the assets of H&R Block immediately before such acquisition or acquisitions. For this purpose, gross fair market value means the value of the assets of H&R Block, or the value of the assets being disposed of, determined without regard to any liabilities associated with such assets. Notwithstanding the foregoing, there is no Change in Control event under this Section 5.3(d) when there is a transfer to an entity that is controlled by the shareholders of H&R Block immediately after the transfer. A transfer of assets by H&R Block is not treated as a change in the ownership of such assets if the assets are transferred to: (i) a shareholder of H&R Block (immediately before the

asset transfer) solely in exchange for or with respect to its stock; (ii) an entity, 50% or more of the total value or voting power of which is owned, directly or indirectly, by H&R Block; (iii) a person, or more than one person acting as a group, that owns, directly or indirectly, 50% or more of the total value or voting power of all the outstanding stock of H&R Block; or (iv) an entity, at least 50% of the total value or voting power of which is owned, directly or indirectly, by a person described in (iii) above.

For purposes of this section, persons will be considered to be acting as a group in accordance with Sections 13(d)(3) and 14(d)(2) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and Code Section 409A.

5.4 <u>Closing Price</u>. Closing Price shall mean the last reported market price for one share of Common Stock, regular way, on the New York Stock Exchange (or any successor exchange or stock market on which such last reported market price is reported) on the day in question. If the exchange is closed on the day on which the Closing Price is to be determined or if there were no sales reported on such date, the Closing Price shall be computed as of the last date preceding such date on which the exchange was open and a sale was reported.

5.5 <u>Code</u>. Code means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

5.6 <u>Committee</u>. Committee means the Compensation Committee of the Board.

5.7 <u>Common Stock</u>. Common Stock means the common stock of H&R Block, without par value.

5.8 <u>Company</u>. Company means H&R Block, Inc., a Missouri corporation, and includes its "subsidiary corporations" (as defined in Code Section 424(f)) and their respective divisions, departments and subsidiaries and the respective divisions, departments and subsidiaries of such subsidiaries.

5.9 <u>Disability</u>. Disability or disabled means a Termination of Employment for "Disability," as defined in, and pursuant to, the Employment Agreement.

5.10 <u>EBITDA Annual Growth</u>. EBITDA Annual Growth means the year-over-year percentage change in EBITDA from Continuing Operations from one Fiscal Year (the "Base Fiscal Year") to the immediately subsequent Fiscal Year (the "Measuring Fiscal Year") in the Performance Period. EBITDA from Continuing Operations for each Base Fiscal Year during the Performance Period shall be the EBITDA from Continuing Operations from that same Fiscal Year when such Fiscal Year was a Measuring Fiscal Year, unless otherwise determined by the Committee by the 162(m) Deadline for the Measuring Fiscal Year, and shall be separately communicated to Participant. EBITDA from Continuing Operations for the Base Fiscal Year for the first Measuring Fiscal Year of the Performance Period is the Company's actual EBITDA from Continuing Operations for the Company's Fiscal Year ended April 30, 2017, as determined by the Committee.

5.11 <u>EBITDA from Continuing Operations</u>. EBITDA from Continuing Operations means the earnings of the Company from continuing operations excluding interest expense, taxes,

depreciation and amortization for each Fiscal Year in the Performance Period, subject to those adjustments described in Section 4.4.

5.12 <u>Employment Agreement</u>. The Employment Agreement by and among HRB Professional Resources LLC, H&R Block, and Participant, dated August 21, 2017.

5.13 <u>Fair Market Value</u>. Fair Market Value means the Closing Price for one share of Common Stock.

5.14 <u>Fiscal Year</u>. Fiscal Year means the fiscal year ended April 30; provided, however, that the first Fiscal Year during the Performance Period shall be deemed to be the period beginning on June 1, 2017 and ending on April 30, 2018.

5.15 <u>Good Reason Termination</u>. Good Reason Termination means a Termination of Employment initiated by Participant for "Good Reason" as defined in, and pursuant to, the Employment Agreement.

5.16 <u>Last Day of Employment</u>. Last Day of Employment means the date of Participant's Termination of Employment.

5.17 <u>Maximum Performance</u>. Maximum Performance means the level of EBITDA Annual Growth for each Fiscal Year during the Performance Period set by the Committee that results in a 200% EBITDA Factor in the Payment Formula set forth in Section 1.4.

5.18 <u>162(m)</u> Deadline. 162(m) Deadline means the 90th day of the Fiscal Year for which the applicable Performance Criteria are set or for a period that is less than 12 months, the date that is 25% of the length of such period.

5.19 <u>Peer Companies</u>. Peer Companies are the companies in the S&P 500 as of the first day of the relevant period other than H&R Block. If a Peer Company ceases to be a member of the S&P 500 during the relevant period, then such company will be treated as described below:

(a) In the event a Peer Company files for bankruptcy or liquidates due to an insolvency, such company will continue to be treated as a Peer Company; provided, however, that such company's Ending Value will be treated as \$0 if the common stock (or similar equity security) of such company is no longer listed or traded on a national securities exchange on the last trading day of the calculation of the Ending Value.

(b) In the event a Peer Company ceases to be a member of the S&P 500 due to a change in the company's market capitalization relative to other members of the S&P 500, and the common stock (or similar equity security) of such company continues to be traded on a national securities exchange as of the last trading day of the calculation of the Ending Value, such company will continue to be treated as a Peer Company.

(c) In the event of the acquisition of a Peer Company (including, without limitation, (i) a merger or other business combination of a Peer Company with another entity in which the Peer Company is not the survivor, and (ii) the sale of all or substantially all of a Peer Company's assets),

such acquired entity will no longer be treated as a Peer Company and will be excluded from the calculation. In the event that the business combination transaction involves two Peer Companies, the acquiring entity will continue to be treated as a Peer Company.

(d) If a Peer Company ceases to be a member of the S&P 500 for any reason not described above, such company will be excluded from the calculation.

5.20 <u>Performance Criteria</u>. Performance Criteria means the Threshold Performance, Target Performance and Maximum Performance for EBITDA Annual Growth for each Fiscal Year in the Performance Period and the Relative TSR Factor set forth in Section 1.4.

5.21 <u>Performance Period</u>. Performance Period means the period commencing June 1, 2017 and ending April 30, 2020.

5.22 <u>Performance Share Units or PSUs</u>. Performance Share Units or PSUs means the number of Performance Share Units granted under this Award Agreement pursuant to Section 1.1.

5.23 <u>Qualifying CIC Separation</u>. Qualifying CIC Separation means (a) a Good Reason Termination or (b) Company's involuntary Termination of Employment of Participant without Cause no more than 75 days before or 18 months after a Change in Control.

5.24 <u>Relative TSR</u>. Relative TSR means the percentile placement of H&R Block's Total Shareholder Return relative to the Total Shareholder Returns of the Peer Companies. Relative TSR will be determined by ranking H&R Block and the Peer Companies from highest to lowest according to their respective Total Shareholder Returns. Based on this ranking, the percentile performance of H&R Block relative to the Peer Companies will be determined as follows:

$$P = 1 - \frac{R - 1}{N}$$

"P" represents H&R Block's percentile performance which will be rounded, if necessary, to the nearest whole percentile (with 5 being rounded up). "N" represents the number of Peer Companies. "R" represents H&R Block's ranking among the Peer Companies.

5.25 <u>S&P 500</u>. S&P 500 means the 500 US companies listed by Standard and Poor's in its S&P 500 Index as of the Grant Date.

5.26 <u>Target Performance</u>. Target Performance means the level of EBITDA Annual Growth for each Fiscal Year during the Performance Period set by the Committee that results in a 100% EBITDA Factor in the Payment Formula set forth in Section 1.4.

5.27 <u>Threshold Performance</u>. Threshold Performance means the level of EBITDA Annual Growth for each Fiscal Year during the Performance Period set by the Committee that results in a 0% EBITDA Factor in the Payment Formula set forth in Section 1.4.

5.28 <u>Termination of Employment</u>. Termination of Employment, termination of employment and similar references mean a separation from service within the meaning of Code

Section 409A. If Participant is an employee, Participant will generally have a Termination of Employment if Participant voluntarily or involuntarily terminates employment with Company. A termination of employment occurs if the facts and circumstances indicate that Participant and Company reasonably anticipate that no further services will be performed after a certain date or that the level of bona fide services Participant will perform after such date (whether as an employee, director or other independent contractor) for Company will decrease to no more than 20% of the average level of bona fide services performed (whether as an employee, director or other independent contractor) over the immediately preceding 36-month period (or full period of services if Participant has been providing services for less than 36 months). For purposes of this Section 5.28, "Company" includes any entity that would be aggregated with Company under Treasury Regulation 1.409A-1(h)(3).

5.29 <u>Total Shareholder Return</u>. Total Shareholder Return for the purpose of calculating Relative TSR for the Performance Period (or other applicable measurement period provided in this Agreement, including Section 1.6) pursuant to Section 1.4 means the percentage for the applicable entity for the applicable period that is the quotient of: (i) the Ending Value, minus the Beginning Value, plus dividends (other than stock dividends) with respect to which the record date occurs during such period; divided by (ii) the Beginning Value. For purposes of this definition, "Beginning Value" means the average Fair Market Value per share of the applicable entity's common stock for the 15 consecutive trading days ending on the Grant Date, and "Ending Value" means the average Fair Market Value per share of the applicable entity's common stock for the 15 consecutive trading days ending on the 15 consecutive trading days beginning on the date the applicable entity's Annual Report on Form 10-K is filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission for the fiscal year ending on the last day of such Performance Period. When calculating the Beginning Value for any entity, the Committee must adjust such Beginning Value to account for a stock split, reverse stock split or stock dividend occurring during such period. In such event, the Committee must adjust the Beginning Value by multiplying it by the ratio of the number of shares outstanding at the beginning of the applicable period to the number of shares outstanding at the end of the applicable period; provided, however, no such adjustment shall be duplicative of any adjustment made pursuant to Section 4.3 or 4.4.

5.30 <u>Without Cause Termination</u>. Without Cause Termination means an involuntary Termination of Employment initiated by the Company without "Cause" as defined in, and pursuant to, the Employment Agreement.

6. ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF COVENANTS AND WAIVERS.

6.1 <u>Participant understands and acknowledges that this Award Agreement confers both rights and obligations upon</u> <u>Participant.</u>

6.2 <u>Participant has reviewed this Award Agreement in its entirety and understands that by signing this Award Agreement, Participant agrees to all of its terms, including, but not limited to, Section 2 of this Award Agreement, the Choice of Forum and Jurisdiction, and the Waiver of Jury Trial set forth in Section 4 of this Award Agreement.</u>

6.3 <u>Participant acknowledges that Company has advised Participant to seek his own legal counsel before signing this Award Agreement and that Participant has consulted or has had the opportunity to consult with his personal attorney before executing this Award Agreement.</u>

[Signature Page Follows.]

In consideration of said Award and the mutual covenants contained herein, the parties agree to the terms set forth above.

The parties hereto have executed this Award Agreement.

Participant Name: Jeffrey J. Jones II

Date Signed: _____

H&R BLOCK, INC.

By: ____

Name: Thomas A. Gerke Title: General Counsel and Chief Administrative Officer

H&R BLOCK, INC. 2013 LONG TERM INCENTIVE PLAN RESTRICTED SHARE UNITS AWARD AGREEMENT

This Award Agreement is entered into by and between H&R Block, Inc., a Missouri corporation ("H&R Block"), and Jeffrey J. Jones II ("Participant").

WHEREAS, H&R Block provides certain incentive awards to key employees of subsidiaries of H&R Block under the H&R Block, Inc. 2013 Long Term Incentive Plan (the "Plan");

WHEREAS, Participant has been selected by the Board, the Committee, or the Chief Executive Officer of H&R Block to receive an Award under the Plan (the "Award"); and

WHEREAS, consummation of this Award is conditioned upon Participant's execution of this Award Agreement within 180 days of the Grant Date (as defined below), wherein Participant agrees to abide by certain terms and conditions authorized by the Compensation Committee of the Board.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the parties' promises and agreements set forth in this Award Agreement, the sufficiency of which the parties hereby acknowledge,

IT IS AGREED AS FOLLOWS:

1. <u>Restricted Share Units.</u>

1.1 <u>Grant of Units</u>. As of August 21, 2017 (the "Grant Date"), H&R Block hereby awards [Number of Units Granted] Restricted Share Units (the "Units") to Participant, as evidenced by this Award Agreement.

1.2 <u>Vesting Conditions</u>. In order to become vested in any or all of the Units, Participant must remain continuously employed with Company through the applicable Vesting Date as set forth in Section 1.4. Except as otherwise provided in this Award Agreement, or absent a written agreement to the contrary, if Participant's employment with Company terminates before a Vesting Date, for any reason other than those set forth in Section 1.5, then all unvested Units then held by Participant, if any, shall be forfeited by Participant, and Participant shall have no right to receive Common Stock in respect thereof.

1.3 No Shareholder Privileges; Dividend Equivalents.

(a) Neither Participant nor any person claiming under or through him shall be, or have any of the rights or privileges of, a shareholder of H&R Block (including the right to vote shares or to receive dividends) with respect to any of the Common Stock issuable pursuant to this Award

Agreement, unless and until such shares of Common Stock shall have been duly issued and delivered to Participant as a result of the vesting of Units.

(b) Notwithstanding Section 1.3(a), dividend equivalents will accrue and vest proportionally as the Units vest, and will be paid as additional whole shares of Common Stock (unless the Committee in its discretion determines to pay the value of the accrued dividend equivalents in cash), net of withholding, upon the date shares of Common Stock are delivered for vested Units pursuant to Section 1.4 or Section 1.5. Dividend equivalents will apply to all cash dividends (excluding dividends for which an adjustment to the Award was or will be made pursuant to Section 4.3) and will be deemed reinvested in shares of Common Stock based on the Closing Price of the Common Stock on the trading day immediately preceding the ex-dividend date applicable to such dividend. Future dividend equivalents will apply to the shares of Common Stock relating to the reinvested dividend equivalents for each dividend record date that occurs before actual delivery of the shares. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Committee retains discretion at any time, upon notice to Participant, to revise whether, and in what manner, dividend equivalents will be deemed reinvested with respect to any future dividends.

1.4 Vesting Dates and Delivery of Common Stock.

(a) *Vesting Dates.* Subject to Section 1.2, the Units shall vest on the dates noted below (each, a "Vesting Date"), in accordance with the following schedule:

	Percent of Units Subject to Vesting on				
	Such				
<u>Vesting Date</u>	<u>Vesting Date</u>				
June 30, 2018	33 1/3%				
June 30, 2019	33 1/3%				
June 30, 2020	33 1/3%				

If the percentage of the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock subject to this Restricted Share Unit scheduled to vest on a Vesting Date is not a whole number of shares, then the number vesting on such Vesting Date shall be rounded up or down to the nearest whole number of shares for each Vesting Date in accordance with the administrative systems established by Company's third-party stock plan administrator, except that the amount vesting on the final Vesting Date shall be such that 100% (and for the avoidance of doubt, no more than 100%) of the aggregate number of shares of Common Stock subject to this Restricted Share Unit shall be cumulatively vested as of the final Vesting Date.

(b) *Delivery of Common Stock*. As soon as administratively practicable (while remaining compliant with Section 4.14) following each Vesting Date, Company shall transfer shares of Common Stock equal to the number of Units then vesting under this Award Agreement, plus any shares attributable to vested dividend equivalents, less any shares withheld for tax withholding purposes pursuant to Section 4.7, into a brokerage account established for Participant at a financial institution the Committee shall select at its discretion (the "Financial Institution") or delivered to Participant in certificate form, such method to be selected by the Committee in its discretion. Participant agrees to complete, before a Vesting Date, any documentation for Company or the

Financial Institution which is necessary to effect the transfer of shares of Common Stock to the Financial Institution.

1.5 <u>Acceleration of Vesting</u>. Notwithstanding Section 1.4(a), the Units held by Participant vest on the occurrence of any of the following events:

(a) *Termination Related to Change in Control*. Upon Participant's Qualifying CIC Separation, 100% of all outstanding Units granted under this Award Agreement shall immediately vest upon the later of the date of the Change in Control and Participant's Last Day of Employment.

(b) *Termination Related to Death or Disability*. Upon Participant's Termination of Employment due to death or Disability at least one year after the Grant Date, 100% of all outstanding Units granted under this Award Agreement shall immediately vest upon Participant's Last Day of Employment.

(c) *Other Termination of Employment*. All unvested Units shall be forfeited upon occurrence of Participant's Termination of Employment that is not described in subsection (a) or (b).

As soon as administratively practicable (while remaining compliant with Section 4.14) following the accelerated vesting date pursuant to this Section 1.5, Company shall transfer shares of Common Stock equal to the number of Units that become vested, plus any shares attributable to vested dividend equivalents, less any shares withheld for tax withholding purposes pursuant to Section 4.7, directly into a brokerage account established for Participant at the Financial Institution or delivered to Participant in certificate form, such method to be selected by the Committee in its discretion. Any fractional share eligible to be transferred to Participant shall be rounded up to the next whole share. Participant agrees to complete any documentation with Company or the Financial Institution that is necessary to effect the transfer of shares of Common Stock to the Financial Institution before the delivery of such shares will occur. Notwithstanding the foregoing, delivery of shares of Common Stock will be delayed, if applicable under the circumstances, to the extent provided under Section 4.14 (Compliance with Section 409A).

2. <u>Covenants.</u>

2.1 <u>Consideration for Award under the Plan</u>. Participant acknowledges that Participant's agreement to Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement is a key consideration for the Award made under this Award Agreement. Participant hereby agrees to abide by the covenants set forth in Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement.

2.2 <u>Forfeiture of Rights</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if Participant violates any provisions of Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement, Participant shall forfeit all rights to payments or benefits in accordance with Section 2.3 and all unvested Units shall terminate and be incapable of vesting.

2.3 <u>Remedies</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if Participant violates any provisions of Sections 5 and 6 of the Employment Agreement, whether before, on or after any

settlement of an Award under the Plan, then Participant shall promptly pay to Company an amount equal to the aggregate Amount of Gain Realized by Participant on all Common Stock received pursuant to this Award Agreement after a date commencing one (1) year before Participant's Last Day of Employment. Participant shall pay Company within 3 business days after the date of any written demand by Company to Participant.

2.4 <u>Remedies Payable</u>. Participant shall pay the amounts described in Section 2.3 in cash or as otherwise determined by Company.

2.5 <u>Remedies without Prejudice</u>. The remedies provided in this Section 2 shall be without prejudice to the rights of Company to recover any losses resulting from the applicable conduct of Participant, and shall be in addition to any other remedies Company may have, at law or in equity, resulting from such conduct.

2.6 <u>Survival</u>. Participant's obligations in this Section 2 shall survive and continue beyond settlement of all Awards under the Plan and any termination or expiration of this Award Agreement for any reason.

3. <u>Non-Transferability of Award.</u> This Award (including all rights, privileges and benefits conferred under such Award) shall not be transferred, assigned, pledged, or hypothecated in any way (whether by operation of law or otherwise) and shall not be subject to sale under execution, attachment or similar process. Upon any attempt to transfer, assign, pledge, hypothecate, or otherwise dispose of this Award, or of any right or privilege conferred hereby, contrary to the provisions hereof, or upon any attempted sale under any execution, attachment, or similar process upon the rights and privileges hereby granted, then and in any such event this Award and the rights and privileges hereby granted shall immediately become null and void.

4. Miscellaneous.

4.1 <u>No Employment Contract</u>. This Award Agreement does not confer on Participant any right to continued employment for any period of time, and is not an employment contract.

4.2 <u>Clawback</u>. If a restatement of H&R Block's financial results occurs and (a) the vesting or the Amount of Gain Realized with respect to any portion of this Award, or (b) the vesting or issuance of performance-based Shares pursuant to any other award granted under the Plan or any other company-sponsored equity compensation plan, or (c) any other cash compensation received by Participant pursuant to a Company-sponsored incentive plan, would not have occurred, been paid or would have been reduced if the results represented by the restatement were known as of the time of the original issuance of the financial results, Participant may be required to reimburse Company for the Amount of Gain Realized related to this Award.

4.3 <u>Adjustment of the Units</u>. If any merger, reorganization, consolidation, recapitalization, dividend or distribution (whether in cash, shares or other property, other than a regular cash dividend), stock split, reverse stock split, spin-off or similar transaction or other change in corporate structure affects the Common Stock or the value thereof, the Committee shall make such adjustments and other substitutions to this Award Agreement as the Committee determines

necessary or appropriate to prevent dilution or enlargement of benefits or potential benefits intended to be made available under this Award Agreement, in a manner the Committee deems equitable or appropriate, taking into consideration the accounting and tax consequences, including such adjustments in the aggregate number, class and kind of securities that may be delivered under the Plan, and in the number, class, kind and price of securities subject to the Award Agreement (including, if the Committee deems appropriate, the substitution of awards denominated in the shares of another company).

4.4 <u>Merger, Consolidation, Reorganization, Liquidation, etc</u>. If H&R Block shall become a party to any corporate merger, consolidation, major acquisition of property for stock, reorganization, or liquidation, all Plan awards outstanding on the effective date of the consummation of the transaction shall be treated in the manner the Committee, in its discretion, deems equitable and appropriate after taking into consideration relevant facts, including the accounting and tax consequences. Such treatment need not treat all Awards (or all portions of an Award) in an identical manner. Such treatment may include, but is not limited to, the substitution of new Awards, or for any Awards then outstanding, the assumption of any such Awards or the cancellation of such Awards for a payment to Participant in cash or other property in an amount equitably determined by the Committee (and, for the avoidance of doubt, such cancellation may be without any payment to Participant in the event the Committee determines that the intrinsic value of the Award is zero or negative). Any such arrangements shall be binding upon Participant and any action taken under this Section 4.4 shall either preserve an Award's status as exempt from Code Section 409A or comply with Code Section 409A.

4.5 Interpretation and Regulations. The Committee shall have the full power and authority provided under Section 4.2 of the Plan and provided by delegation by the Board, subject to the terms of the Plan, and subject to such orders or resolutions not inconsistent with the provisions of the Plan as may from time to time be adopted by the Board. Such power and authority shall include, but not be limited to, the power and authority to: (a) interpret and administer the Plan, the Award Agreement, and any instrument or agreement entered into under or in connection with the Plan; (b) correct any defect, supply any omission or reconcile any inconsistency in the Plan or the Award Agreement in the manner and to the extent that the Committee shall deem desirable to carry it into effect; (c) establish such rules and regulations and appoint such agents as it shall deem appropriate for the proper administration of the Plan and Award; (d) make any other determination and take any other action that the Committee deems necessary or desirable for the administration of the Plan and Award; (e) determine, for purposes of the Plan and this Award Agreement, (i) the date and circumstances that constitute a Termination of Employment, and (ii) what constitutes continuous employment with respect to vesting under this Award Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, leaves of absence approved by the Committee or Company or transfers of employment among the subsidiaries of H&R Block shall not be considered an interruption of continuous employment under the Plan, unless otherwise required by Code Section 409A.

4.6 <u>Reservation of Rights</u>. If at any time Company determines that qualification or registration of the Units or of any shares of Common Stock subject to the Units under any federal,

state or other applicable securities law, or the consent or approval of any governmental regulatory authority, is necessary or desirable as a condition of executing an Award or providing a benefit under the Plan, then such action may not be taken, in whole or in part, unless and until such qualification, registration, consent or approval shall have been effected or obtained free of any conditions Company deems unacceptable.

4.7 <u>Withholding of Taxes</u>. Company shall make the delivery of shares of Common Stock pursuant to this Award Agreement net of all federal, state, local or foreign taxes required to be paid or withheld as a result of the delivery of shares of Common Stock. Unless otherwise determined pursuant to established procedures pursuant to the Plan, the number of shares of Common Stock withheld shall be based on the Fair Market Value of such shares on the delivery date and the required tax withholding rate for Participant (or such other rate that will not cause an adverse accounting consequence or cost to Company). Participant acknowledges that Participant may be required by the Company to take specified actions in order to enable the Company to be permitted to withhold at a rate higher than the required tax withholding rates upon any distribution of shares of Common Stock, including, but not limited to, terminating any outstanding additional withholding elections in effect prior to such delivery of shares of Common Stock. Participant agrees to take any such actions as may be required by the Company.

4.8 <u>Reasonableness of Restrictions, Severability and Court Modification</u>. Participant and Company agree that the restrictions contained in this Award Agreement are reasonable, but, should any provision of this Award Agreement be determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, illegal or otherwise unenforceable or unreasonable in scope, the validity, legality and enforceability of the other provisions of this Award Agreement will not be affected thereby, and the provision found invalid, illegal, or otherwise unenforceable or unreasonable will be considered by Company and Participant to be amended as to scope of protection, time or geographic area (or any one of them, as the case may be) in whatever manner is considered reasonable by that court and, as so amended, will be enforced.

4.9 <u>Waiver</u>. The failure of Company to enforce at any time any terms, covenants or conditions of this Award Agreement shall not be construed to be a waiver of such terms, covenants or conditions or of any other provision. Any waiver or modification of the terms, covenants or conditions of this Award Agreement shall only be effective if reduced to writing and signed by both Participant and an officer of H&R Block (other than Participant) designated for such purpose by the Board.

4.10 <u>Plan Control</u>. The terms of this Award Agreement are governed by the terms of the Plan, as it exists on the Grant Date (except to the extent the Plan is amended from time to time and such amendment is intended to have retroactive effect). Except where the Plan expressly permits an award agreement to provide for different terms or as otherwise expressly provided herein, if any provisions of this Award Agreement conflict with any provisions of the Plan, the terms of the Plan shall control.

4.11 <u>Notices</u>. Any notice to be given to Company or election to be made under the terms of this Award Agreement shall be addressed to Company (Attention: Long Term Incentive Department) at One H&R Block Way, Kansas City Missouri 64105, or at such other address or by

such other means as Company may hereafter designate in writing to Participant. Any notice to be given to Participant shall be addressed to Participant at the last address of record with Company or at such other address as Participant may hereafter designate in writing to Company. Any such notice shall be deemed to have been duly given when deposited in the United States mail via regular or certified mail, addressed as aforesaid, postage prepaid.

4.12 <u>Choice of Law</u>. This Award Agreement shall be governed by and construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of Missouri without reference to principles of conflicts of laws.

4.13 <u>Choice of Forum and Jurisdiction</u>. Participant and Company agree that any proceedings to enforce the obligations and rights under this Award Agreement must be brought in the Missouri District Court located in Jackson County, Missouri, or in the United States District Court for the Western District of Missouri in Kansas City, Missouri. Participant agrees and submits to personal jurisdiction in either court. Participant and Company further agree that this Choice of Forum and Jurisdiction is binding on all matters related to Awards under the Plan and may not be altered or amended by any other arrangement or agreement (including an employment agreement) without the express written consent of Participant and H&R Block.

4.14 <u>Compliance with Section 409A</u>. Notwithstanding any provision in this Award Agreement or the Plan to the contrary, this Award Agreement shall be interpreted and administered in accordance with Code Section 409A and regulations and other guidance issued thereunder ("Section 409A"). For purposes of determining whether any payment made pursuant to this Award Agreement results in a "deferral of compensation" within the meaning of Treasury Regulation 1.409A-1(b), H&R Block shall maximize the exemptions described in such section, as applicable. Any reference to a "termination of employment" or similar term or phrase shall be interpreted as a "separation from service" within the meaning of Section 409A. If any deferred compensation payment is payable while Participant is a "specified employee" under Section 409A, and payment is due because of separation from service for any reason other than death, then payment of such amount shall be delayed for a period of six months and paid in a lump sum on the first payroll payment date following the earlier of the expiration of such six month period or Participant's death, unless otherwise provided by Section 409A. To the extent any payments under this Award Agreement are made in installments, each installment shall be deemed a separate payment for purposes of Section 409A and the regulations issued thereunder. Participant or his beneficiary, as applicable, shall be solely responsible and liable for the satisfaction of all taxes and penalties that may be imposed on Participant or his beneficiary in connection with any payments to Participant or his beneficiary pursuant to this Award Agreement, including but not limited to any taxes, interest and penalties under Section 409A, and neither H&R Block nor any of its affiliates shall have any obligation to indemnify or otherwise hold Participant or his beneficiary harmless from any and all of such taxes and penalties.

4.15 <u>Attorney's Fees</u>. Participant and Company agree that in the event of litigation to enforce the terms and obligations under this Award Agreement, the party prevailing in any such cause of action will be entitled to reimbursement of reasonable attorney's fees.

4.16 <u>Relationship of the Parties</u>. Participant acknowledges that this Award Agreement is between H&R Block and Participant. Participant further acknowledges that H&R Block is a holding company and that Participant is not an employee of H&R Block.

4.17 <u>Headings</u>. The section headings herein are for convenience only and shall not be considered in construing this Award Agreement.

4.18 <u>Amendment</u>. No amendment, supplement, or waiver to this Award Agreement is valid or binding unless in writing and signed on behalf of H&R Block by an officer of H&R Block (other than Participant) designated for such purpose by the Board, and, if materially adverse to Participant, signed by Participant.

4.19 <u>Execution of Agreement</u>. This Award Agreement shall not be enforceable by either party, and Participant shall have no rights with respect to the Awards made hereunder, unless and until it has been (a) signed by Participant within 180 days of the Grant Date, (b) signed on behalf of H&R Block by an officer of H&R Block (other than Participant) designated for such purpose by the Board, and (c) returned to H&R Block.

This Award Agreement may be signed by the parties via facsimile or electronic signature, as acceptable to Company, and may be signed by H&R Block via stamped signature.

4.20 **WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL**. PARTICIPANT KNOWINGLY, VOLUNTARILY AND IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ANY AND ALL RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL PROCEEDING, ACTION OR CLAIM ARISING OUT OF OR RELATED TO THIS AGREEMENT.

5. **Definitions.** Whenever a term is used in this Award Agreement, the following words and phrases shall have the meanings set forth below or as set forth in the Plan unless the context plainly requires a different meaning, and when a defined meaning is intended, the term is capitalized.

5.1 <u>Amount of Gain Realized</u>. The Amount of Gain Realized shall be equal to the number of shares of Common Stock that Participant receives pursuant to this Award Agreement multiplied by the Fair Market Value of one share of Common Stock on the date of delivery.

5.2 <u>Board</u>. Board means the Board of Directors of H&R Block.

5.3 <u>Change in Control</u>. Change in Control means the occurrence of one or more of the following events:

(a) Any one person, or more than one person acting as a group, acquires ownership of stock of H&R Block that, together with stock held by such person or group, constitutes more than 50% of the total fair market value or total voting power of the stock of H&R Block. If any one person, or more than one person acting as a group, is considered to own more than 50% of the total fair market value or total voting power of the stock of H&R Block, the acquisition of additional stock by the same person or persons shall not be considered to cause a Change in Control. An increase in the percentage of stock owned by any one person, or persons acting as a group, as a

result of a transaction in which H&R Block acquires its stock in exchange for property will be treated as an acquisition of stock for purposes of this Section 5.3(a).

(b) Any one person, or more than one person acting as a group, acquires (when combined with all other acquisitions of H&R Block stock acquired during the 12-month period ending on the date of the most recent acquisition by such person or persons) ownership of stock of H&R Block possessing 35% or more of the total voting power of the stock of H&R Block. If any one person, or more than one person acting as a group, is considered to effectively control a corporation within the meaning of Treasury Regulation 1.409A-3(i)(5)(vi), the acquisition of additional control of the corporation by the same person or persons is not considered to cause a change in the effective control of the corporation. An increase in the percentage of stock owned by any one person, or persons acting as a group, as a result of a transaction in which H&R Block acquires its stock in exchange for property will not be treated as an acquisition of stock for purposes of this Section 5.3(b), but will be treated as an acquisition of stock for purposes of Section 5.3(a).

(c) A majority of members of the Board is replaced during any 12-month period by directors whose appointment or election is not endorsed by two-thirds (2/3) of the members of the Board before the date of such appointment or election.

(d) Any one person, or more than one person acting as a group, acquires (when combined with all other acquisitions of H&R Block assets acquired during the 12-month period ending on the date of the most recent acquisition by such person or persons) assets from H&R Block that have a total gross fair market value equal to or more than 50% of the total gross fair market value of all of the assets of H&R Block immediately before such acquisition or acquisitions. For this purpose, gross fair market value means the value of the assets of H&R Block, or the value of the assets being disposed of, determined without regard to any liabilities associated with such assets. Notwithstanding the foregoing, there is no Change in Control event under this Section 5.3(d) when there is a transfer to an entity that is controlled by the shareholders of H&R Block immediately after the transfer. A transfer of assets by H&R Block is not treated as a change in the ownership of such assets if the assets are transferred to: (i) a shareholder of H&R Block (immediately before the asset transfer) solely in exchange for or with respect to its stock; (ii) an entity, 50% or more of the total value or voting power of which is owned, directly or indirectly, by H&R Block; (iii) a person, or more than one person acting as a group, that owns, directly or indirectly, 50% or more of the total value or voting power of all the outstanding stock of H&R Block; or (iv) an entity, at least 50% of the total value or voting power of which is owned, directly or indirectly, by a person described in (iii) above.

For purposes of this section, persons will be considered to be acting as a group in accordance with Sections 13(d)(3) and 14(d)(2) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and Code Section 409A.

5.4 <u>Closing Price</u>. Closing Price shall mean the last reported market price for one share of Common Stock, regular way, on the New York Stock Exchange (or any successor exchange or stock market on which such last reported market price is reported) on the day in question. If the exchange is closed on the day on which the Closing Price is to be determined or if there were no

sales reported on such date, the Closing Price shall be computed as of the last date preceding such date on which the exchange was open and a sale was reported.

5.5 <u>Code</u>. Code means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

5.6 <u>Committee</u>. Committee means the Compensation Committee of the Board.

5.7 <u>Common Stock</u>. Common Stock means the common stock of H&R Block, without par value.

5.8 <u>Company</u>. Company means H&R Block, Inc., a Missouri corporation, and includes its "subsidiary corporations" (as defined in Code Section 424(f)) and their respective divisions, departments and subsidiaries and the respective divisions, departments and subsidiaries of such subsidiaries.

5.9 <u>Disability</u>. Disability or disabled means a Termination of Employment for "Disability," as defined in, and pursuant to, the Employment Agreement.

5.10 <u>Employment Agreement</u>. The Employment Agreement by and among HRB Professional Resources LLC, H&R Block, and Participant, dated August 21, 2017.

5.11 <u>Fair Market Value</u>. Fair Market Value means the Closing Price for one share of Common Stock.

5.12 <u>Good Reason Termination</u>. Good Reason Termination means a Termination of Employment initiated by Participant for "Good Reason" as defined in, and pursuant to, the Employment Agreement.

5.13 Last Day of Employment. Last Day of Employment means the date of Participant's Termination of Employment.

5.14 <u>Qualifying CIC Separation</u>. Qualifying CIC Separation means (a) a Good Reason Termination or (b) a Without Cause Termination no more than 75 days before or 18 months after a Change in Control.

5.15 <u>Restricted Share Units</u>. Restricted Share Units means Restricted Share Units granted to Participant under the Plan subject to such terms and conditions as the Committee may determine at the time of issuance.

5.16 <u>Termination of Employment</u>. Termination of Employment, termination of employment and similar references mean a separation from service within the meaning of Code Section 409A. If Participant is an employee, Participant will generally have a Termination of Employment if Participant voluntarily or involuntarily terminates employment with Company. A termination of employment occurs if the facts and circumstances indicate that Participant and Company reasonably anticipate that no further services will be performed after a certain date or that the level of bona fide services Participant will perform after such date (whether as an employee, director or other independent contractor) for Company will decrease to no more than 20% of the

average level of bona fide services performed (whether as an employee, director or other independent contractor) over the immediately preceding 36-month period (or full period of services if Participant has been providing services for less than 36 months). For purposes of this Section 5.16, "Company" includes any entity that would be aggregated with Company under Treasury Regulation 1.409A-1(h)(3).

5.17 <u>Without Cause Termination</u>. Without Cause Termination means an involuntary Termination of Employment initiated by the Company without "Cause" as defined in, and pursuant to, the Employment Agreement.

6. ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF COVENANTS AND WAIVERS.

6.1 <u>Participant understands and acknowledges that this Award Agreement confers both rights and obligations</u> <u>upon Participant.</u>

6.2 <u>Participant has reviewed this Award Agreement in its entirety and understands that by signing this Award Agreement, Participant agrees to all of its terms, including, but not limited to, Section 2 of this Award Agreement, the Choice of Forum and Jurisdiction, and the Waiver of Jury Trial set forth in Section 4 of this Award Agreement.</u>

6.3 <u>Participant acknowledges that Company has advised Participant to seek his own legal counsel before signing this Award Agreement and that Participant has consulted or has had the opportunity to consult with his personal attorney before executing this Award Agreement.</u>

[Signature Page Follows.]

In consideration of said Award and the mutual covenants contained herein, the parties agree to the terms set forth above.

The parties hereto have executed this Award Agreement.

Participant Name: Jeffrey J. Jones II
Date Signed:

H&R BLOCK, INC.

By: _____

Name: Thomas A. Gerke

Title: General Counsel and Chief Administrative Officer

H&R BLOCK

H&R Block names Jeff Jones as president and CEO

Transformational leader to bring operational expertise and client-centric focus to H&R Block's top post

For Immediate Release

KANSAS CITY, Mo., August 22, 2017 - H&R Block, Inc. (NYSE: HRB) today named Jeffrey J. Jones II president and chief executive officer, effective Oct. 9, 2017. He will succeed Tom Gerke, who will continue to serve as interim president and CEO until then. Gerke will remain general counsel and chief administrative officer.

"One of our core corporate values is 'We Do the Right Thing.' There are few people who embody this more than Jeff. He is a transformational leader, one who deeply understands today's consumer and knows how to drive results in large-scale operations," said Robert A. Gerard, Chairman of the Board. "Given his proven record of success in innovation and change management, the board is confident Jeff is the right person to evolve and grow our business in the years ahead."

Jones brings 27 years of executive management, creative leadership and operational excellence, having held key roles at top companies in the retail, consumer products, agency and technology industries. Prior to his most recent position as president of Ride Sharing at Uber, Jones was executive vice president and chief marketing officer at Target Corporation from 2012 to 2016. He served as a key member of Target's executive leadership team and helped lead the brand and business back from the 2013 data breach, launching a variety of major initiatives that drove traffic, brand affinity and loyalty.

Among his contributions at Target, Jones helped design a more guest-centric approach, fostered a more open and agile culture, modernized core capabilities, launched ground-breaking digital products like *Cartwheel*, and served as Target's head of guest experience and communications.

"As a focused and inspiring leader, with deep retail and digital expertise, Jeff clearly understands the changing dynamics of consumer behavior. He knows how to leverage current and emerging technologies to provide solutions that best meet consumer needs," Gerard said.

"I am honored and excited to be joining the H&R Block team. Block is a values-based brand focused on helping people and I look forward to advancing this storied company in its quest to provide a broader range of solutions to meet our clients' needs," Jones said. "With its expertise, history and scale, there is significant opportunity to create new solutions for the tens of millions of clients who trust this brand. This is a company with great potential."

Prior to Target, Jones held executive and leadership roles for The Gap, The Coca-Cola Company and Leo Burnett where he served General Motors, MillerCoors and Proctor & Gamble, and founded Burnett's subsidiary company, LB Works, which focused on technology solutions. In addition, he has helped establish and sell a systems integration consulting firm and co-led the management buy-back of the agency, McKinney.

"I am eager to join the team in October," Jones said. "I will leverage my retail and digital experiences to challenge us to grow, to seek leading-edge ways to meet our clients' needs, and to position this company as an agile and adaptive market leader."

To view Jones' full biography, click here.

About H&R Block

H&R Block, Inc. (NYSE: HRB) is a global consumer tax services provider. <u>Tax return preparation</u> services are provided by professional tax preparers in approximately 12,000 company-owned and franchise <u>retail tax offices</u> worldwide, and through H&R Block <u>tax software products</u> for the DIY consumer. H&R Block also offers adjacent Tax Plus products and services. In fiscal 2017, H&R Block had annual revenues of over \$3 billion with 23 million tax returns prepared worldwide. For more information, visit the <u>H&R Block Newsroom</u>.